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ELEMENTARY, SECONDARY, AND HIGHER
EDUCATION

WEDNESDAY, JULY 24, 1991

HOUSE OP REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE BuDGET,

Washington, DC.
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room

210, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Leon E. Panetta, Chair-
man, presiding.

The CHAIRMAN. The House Committee on the Budget is in ses-
sion for the purpose of a hearing on elementary and secondary edu-
cation.

This hearing, like others that we have conducted over the past 2
months, is basically focusing on an examination of budgetary issues
for fiscal year 1993 and beyond to try to give us guidance and lay
some groundwork for what the budget resolutions should look like
in the future. The hearing tomorrow will be on higher education,
but we think that education, both elementary, secondary, and
higher education, are crucial in terms of the future of this country.
No issue is more important to our future than education and the
investment that must be made in our most important resource,
which is our children.

Developing a strategy for the improvement of our education
system is central to our effort to rebuild our productivity, to re-
build our economy, and to try to win back our ability to compete in
a world that is approaching the 21st century. Our children are our
best hope for that century, and we have to do better by them.

How do we do that? The President has captured the spirit of the
need in the America 2000 title given to education reforms that he
announced in April. But he has put very little money and very few
resources behind that title. The President asked for $690 million to
finance education reform but requested three times as much for
the manned space station. In some cases, the President would take
money from already proven programs, such as compensatory edu-
cation, and overall the President's education request fell short of
keeping up with inflation.

The America 2000 strategy focuses on the setting of national edu-
cation goals with rewards to schools and students that excel in na-
tional testing, on school choice by parents, and on the crettion,
with corporate financial support, of at least 535 new American
schools to demonstrate the application of improved education tech-
niques.
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The strategy, however, raises both budgetary and policy ques-
tions. One big question is: What does it do for the disadvantaged
student? School choice and the creation of model new American

schools would appear to favor students well alolig on the learning
curve. But what of the many other students whose progress is

being held back by handicaps, such as language barriers, poverty,

or health care problems?
For instance, in my own State of California, one in four school

children now lives in a home where English is not the primary lan-

guage. More than a quarter of a million immigrants are settling in
California every year.

One answer may lie in the testimony of a member of our witness

panel who will tell us about a recent report by the Committee on
Economic Development. It suggests redefining education as a proc-

ess that begins at birth and encompasses all aspects of a child's de-

velopment, including physical, social, emotional, and learning
growth.

We will also hear a proposal for a dedicated tax to begin now the
reform of the schools most in need of reformsomewhat the re-
verse of the President's proposal. The idea of a dedicated tax
think is interesting and one that we need to think about, because I

frankly think that as we approach this next century, in order to
get people in this country to make a commitment with regard t,
their taxes, they want to be convinced that it is dedicated to a spe-

cific purpose. And certainly education seems to me to be one of
those key purposes that we need to invest in for the future.

I have a feeling that Americans will support reasonable tax in

creases if they know that it is going for a good purpose. A dedicat-

ed tax may well be the revenue approach of the future.
Our panelists are Gordon Ambach, who is Executive Director of

the Council of Chief State School Officers; and Sandra Kessler
Hamburg, who is Vice President and Director of Education Studies

for the Committee for Economic Development.
Following the testimony of our panelists, we will hear more on

the year 2000 strategy from Dr. Ted Sanders, who is the Under Sec-

retary and Chief Financial Officer of the U.S. Department of Edu-

cation.
I want to thank all of our witnesses for being here. We do appre-

ciate your taking the time to ct me here because this is an extreme-

ly important centerpiece, if you will, for our attention in terms of
future budget resolutions. There hasn't been a budget resolution
that I have worked on in which education has not been a key issue.
And I think that is going to continue to remain the case, particu-

larly as we look at where America's role is in the next century.
So, with that, we again welcome you here. Your statements will

be made part of the record, and you can read from them or summa-

rize them as you wish.
Mr. Ambach,

7
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STATEMENT OV GORDON M. AMBACH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
COUNCIL Oil' CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICEx.tS: COMMITTEE
FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMc3NT

Mr. AMBACH. Thank you very kindly, Mr. Chairk_ian, Congress-
man Kildee, and Congressman Beilenson. It is a great privilege for
me to be with you.

The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Huckaby.
Mr. AMBACH. I beg your pardon, sir. My listing was wrong in the

order. Apologies to you, sir.
Thank you very kindly for your openinr. statement, Mr. Chair-

man. I am in complete agreement with the statements that you
have made, and I think that the presentation I have before y u is
reflective of the concerns that you have expressed. I will nc,c, be
dwelling particularly on early childhoul education this morning,
but let me make a point before my colleague does six ak ptuticular-
ly to the CED report.

I served as Commissioner of Education for the State of New York
for some 10 years and before that as the Executive Deputy Com-
missioner. It was my privilege in the year 1969 to write a position
paper for the Board of Regents of the State of New York which put
them in a position of arguing that every 3- and 4-year-old in that
State who was economically disadvantaged ought to have the ad-
vantage of a prekindergarten education at public expense. I am sad
to say that that has not come to pass, but I express this because I
want you to know how much I agree with your thought of the im-
portance of early childhood education.

This morning, however, I want to concentrate on certain other
aspects that you have requested I speak to you about. I provided a
rather voluminous testimony, a cover statement, and then four at-
tachments, each of which is responsive to one part of the questions
in your letter having to do with our proposal for a major initiative
in the 1990's, America 21; our proposals having to do with testing;
our proposals having to do with a dedicated tax, as you have just
referred to; and a comment about recent reports that we have
made on the conditions of education iii the United States look at
State by State.

I would prefer, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee,
that all of these items be placed in the record. I do not plan to read
from those statements this morning. I would far rather speak and
start our conversation by providing you with an overview of what I
think to be the major national issues in education for this decade.
And I do so in the context of advice on how you do shape the budg-
ets for 1993 and for the balance of this decade.

My statement has started with two specific recommendations. I
am going to come back to those because I would rather begin with
the context for making Federal decisions in education over this
decade. Why is it that we should be concerned about an increased
Federal role? And I have advanced two sets of points: one having to
do with the factors toward nationalization of the educational enter-
prise in this country, and the second is a reminder to all of us as to
what the Federal role has been in education in the course of these
last two centuries.
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It is not my purpose to bore you with a lengthy historical record,

but I think it is very important, as we look at the 1990's, to think
about some key events that have taken place in this Nation's histo-

ry which have built a Federal role for education and on which we

should build our programs for the 1990's.
Now, if we were gathering 2 years ago on July 24, 1989, there

would have been no national goals for education. Charlottesville
would not even have been convened. There was hardly any discus-
sion whatsoever in this country about national testing or a system

of national testing. And, indeed, there was not all that much dis-

cussion about national strategies for change or reform in educa-

tion. Clearly there were lots of laws on the books at the Federal
level and much concern about education, but it was not cast in the

same set of terms.
Now, what has been happening that has led us in these past 2

years to such an intense consideration of national goals and a con-
sideration of national testing and national strategies? There are
lots of factors that have pushed us in that direction. You have
mentioned a couple, Mr. Chairman. Clearly the issue of interna-

tional economic competition has been right up at the front, and the
knowledge that if we do not have our students prepared to work
harder, the work will go overseas; that, in fact, our economy will

slide, we will not be able to keep up the level of affluence unless

we have a work force that is truly in international competition.
A second factor has to do with our position with respect to secu-

rity. We sent one armed forces to the Persian Gulf, not 50 from the
several States. We deal with the issue of security on the basis of
expecting that our troops have a commonality of language, of
terms, of understanding, of communication, of technological sys-

tems that are extraordinarily sophisticated. And we, indeed, have

the feeling that there has to be some nationwide or national sense

of standard in that direction.
Third, we have the factor of population mobility which has been

increasing in this country with the expectation that when families
move from State to State, they can expect that there is going to be

a continuation of education for their children, that there is a
common kind of education that can be followed.

Fourth, the issue of equality of opportunity across States, and I

would point out that many of the Federal acts, particularly since
the 1960's, have focused on trying to provide a certain equalization

of opportunity among the States.
The next is the link of education policy with health or social

service strategies. Much of the policymaking in this country in the

areas of health and social services is, in fact, Federal. And as we

recognize that education must be linked much more closely to

health and social services, there is a natural tendency to think

more about national education policy related to health and social

services. I would give you two examples of that fairly recently. One

is the development of the Family Support Acta welfare, if you
will. In fact, it is an education bill. It relies upon the requirements
that there shall be education and training for those who are recipi-

ents in order to become independent. Now, that has forced the cor

cern for national strategy in education as well as in social servic

!I
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The debates most recently on child care are another example of
connecting health, social services, health, indeed, and education
with respect to national kinds of strategies.

The sixth is a recognition of the commonality of the education
program across our country. As a Federal Nation and with a sense
of decentralization of decisionmaking to States and localities, there
is a lot of protected area by way of setting policies and keeping
things somewhat different among the States and localities. The fact
of the matter is that if you look across the country from one State
to the next, you will find very common use of text, of materials.
You will find very common use of various tests. You will find use
of Carnegie units and standards and so on. And we are seeing
indeed admittingthat there is much more commonality in the
system across the land than there are differences.

That %as led to a very important point with respect to putting
together scarce resources in order to get particular jobs done; that
it is better to do it in some cases on a one-shot or national nation-
wide basis than 50 times over. Now, the States are coming to recog-
nize this and, indeed, are banding together in more and more ways
to share resources and talents to get things done. It is clearly a na-
tionalizing influence in education.

Finally, I would point out that with the principal responsibility
for education which is at the State level, recognizing that there is
always the necessity for incentives and, indeed, prods to be provid-
ed in order to change, there is a tendency to move to the Federal
level for incentives for various kinds of actions that will assist or, I
say bluntly, sometimes prod the States into taking different ac-
tions.

Now, those factors are coming topther and have come together
to bring us national goals for educa',ion, concerns for national test-
ing, and, indeed, coacerns aLout national strategies. Now, the con-
text in the 1990's is different by way of what should be done with
Federal programing.

I mentioned a few moments ago that it might be useful for us to
take a quick travel back through some of the major events in this
country in two centuries where the Federal Government has inter-
vened in education, and we start in the beginning. In the North-
west Ordinance with the iedication of certain tracts of land for
education, about all the Federal Government had to provide at that
point, there was a clear recognition that in the move to the West
there should be a provision of common public education through
the use and incentive of a certain Federal activity.

If you jump over into the 19th century, in the latter part of that
century, with the creation of the land grant colleges and universi-
ties, an act which was small in its beginning but has led, with Fed-
eral initiative, to one of the most extraordinary developments in
education this world has ever seen: The growth of the full public
university system across this country. That was done out of Federal
initiative in the latter part of the 19th century. And it was done for
the purpose of assuring that we would take advantage of the tech-
nological clvances, apply them to agricultural, apply them to in-
dustry, apply them to business. And it worked, and it has worked
in the end of that century and thiough the better part of this one.
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If you move from there to the period of World War I, the Federal
actions taken at that point had to do v ith the creation of the Voca-
tional Education Act and the Vocational BRhabilitation Act. The

Rehab Act was directly related to assistance of the disabled from
the war. The Vocational Education Act was put in place bemuse
that is exactly the time that Turner was developing mass produc-

tion in this country, and we needed a better equipped workforce to

be able to operate our plants. And so the Federal Government in-
tervened with the Vocational Education Act.

Skip into the Depression years, and through things like WPA,

child care programs, various support programs for teaching, there
was clearly a set of Federal initiatives, partly to recover from the
Depression but partly to try to beef up the capacity of the educa-
tion system so that there would be a strength in education in the

country.
Incidentally, in the 1930's in this country, abont 33 percent of

our people actually graduated from high school. We tend to forget

how far that has come. It was about 10 percent in 1910, all the way

up to 33 percent in the 1930's. It is now approximately 75 percent

on regular graduation; indeed, when you add in GED's, it is now
pushed up pretty close to 86 or 88 percent in this country.

But back to the story line. From the Depression, if you think
then into the 1940's, the major intervention in education in the
1940's was the GI bill, probably the single most important action
ever taken by the Federal Government in support of colleges and
universities because it opened up a vast opportunFj for education

through that means.
Indeed, one other crossover recollection; In 1952, the Federal

Government spent as much money for education as it spent for

health. Just about the same. Why? Because of the GI bill ot that
point. That is clearly not the case today. There is an incredible dif-

ference of the way in which those programs have grown.
In the 1950's, it was in 1958 that we had the National Defense

Education Act. Recall it came right after Sputnik. It came with the

concern, an international competitive concern Vent the Russians
were moving ahead of us in space and that we had to beef up math-
ematics and science, we had to find ways to support teachers in ele-

mentary and secondary education, subsidize their education,
reward them for staying in education and so on.

You move from 1958 to the 1960's, and the midpart of the 1960's,

a whole cluster of acts; The Elementary and Secondary Education

Act, the Higher Education Facilities Act, the Higher Education
Act, Library Services and Construction Act, Manpower Develop-

ment and Training Act, which was the predecessor of CETA and
the predecessor of JTPA, Head Start, and even some other acts, all
clustered at that point.

T. ir focus was on equity. Their focus was on the provision of
opportunities for those who were economically disadvantaged in

order to gain success in education. That was filled out in the 1970's

with the Handicapped Educadon Act, educat i for all handi-
capped children.

Now, if you think from the mid-1970's to the present time, al-
though there have been reauthnrientions of these various statutes,
in effect the purposes have remained pretty constant. There have

LI
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been adjustments made in terms of volume and in terms of the
nature of the assistance, but the purposes have remained really
quite constant.

Now, all of that brings me to this decade, to the 1990's, and the
issue is: What is left? Are we in a circumstance where it is in part
the building out of the promises in many of thme acts which have
not been fully met, as you have indicated, Mr. Chairman. Still only
50, 55, 60 percent of the children eligible for Chapter I are receiv-
ing those services. Still the Federal part of the Handicapped Act is
only paying out at 8 percent while the promise was at 40 percent
when it was initially put in place. Still we are behind with respect
to keeping up on Pell grants and so on. There a-e very important
things to be done there to fulfill those promises.

But there is another challenge. The challenge is to help from the
Federal level for system change, for institutional change. And al-
though the components of doing that have been a part of the Fed-
eral array of activities in the past, they have never really been put
together in the way in which they must be put together now. They
can be put together in connection with a thrust for achieving the
national goals. Indeed, if stating the national goals has any pur-
pose whatsoever, it should be to orchestrate; it should be to rally
different kinds of support across this country, including Federal
support, in order to achieve them.

Now, last yearCongressman Kildee can remember this very,
very intimatelythere was a development of an act called the Ex-
cellent and Equity in Education Act of 1990. It was crafted in a bi-
partisan way in the Committee. It was moved through, and, indeed,
it was passed not only once but passed twice by the House of Rep-
resentatives in Octeber of last year. It would have endorsed the na-
tional goals for education. It provided policy statements related to
the goals. It provided adult literacy. It had a major professional de-
velopment program. It had a program for trying out flexibility or
deregulation on a demonstrated basis. It had a program to demon-
strate choice in public schools. It had alternative certification, and
so on.

It was passed through the House. Unfortunately, it got snagged
in the Senate on procedural grounds in the last hour of the session.
And so it didn't go through. That would have provided an authori-
zation at about $800 million. The bill reference is H.R. 5932. And
although it did not pass last year, it is alive in the sense that, as
the Senate now deliberates on S. 2, on incorporating the America
2000 provisions, some of them, and deliberating on what should be
done with respect to national goals, much of the provision that is
in 5932 is very much on the table.

Our organization has designed a way in which you could incorpo-
rate key elements of 5932 with the provisions that are in the S. 2
bill on the Senate side, further incorporate certain concepts of the
Administration's America 2000 program, and weave these into an
act which, in our judgment, would be as significant in education
reform at this stage as was the Elementary and Secondary Educa-
tion Act in the mid-1960's and, indeed, as the NDEA in the 1950's
and perhaps some of the othtr acts that I have recited just a few
moments ago.
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This is exactly the time to do it. The Federal role in providing
research and development is well established. The Federal role in
providing startup money for innovation or demonstrations is well
established. The Federal role in providing for staff development,
training of personnel, which is absolutely critical to reform the
schoolsthat is well establish in past acts. The concept of support-
ing instructional technology Ins been already built into certain
provisions. But they have never been put togeth.er in a full package
which would provide a wedge for reform. And not a reform for 535

schools; there are 110,000 schools in this country. Any reform effort
has got to be designed with a buildout over 10 years that will genu-
inely reach every single school in this country and make every
school a high performance school.

Now, this is not to argm that the load has got to be on the Fed-
eral Government. We are well aware of the budget crunches under
which you are particularly operating. We are well aware of the
limitations over these next 2 or 3 years. But this is the time to
design the strategy, and one can, in fact, build it. One can start in
what would have to be a limited way with the expectation that one
can build out at a later time when there is a better capacity to be
able to make the changes that are necessary.

Mr. Chairman, we nave provided specs for that. It is in the
backup documents, and I won't take time to go into the details. As

I have said, it does take certain concepts from Americp 2000, and it
incorporates them into a broader design. Perhaps most important,
it genuinely connects what would be in the new initiative with
what States and localities are doing now and will be doing so that
the some 6 percent of Federal money out a' the total funding for

elementary and secondary education is genuinely leverage money.
And it means that you cannot take only a new increment that
might be in America 21 concept. You have got to connect that with
the other partsChapter I and education for all handicapped chil-

dren and so onso that you see them being brought together in
terms of some real leverage.

That, incidentally, is a major failure of the Administration's pro-
gram. That does not happen at all. They are isolated pieces in that
effort, but they can be recrafted. And, indeed, in the Congress I am
confident that that is exactly what will happen.

Now, one more point about a specific recommendation before

you. The whole concept of having national goais for education, of
course, is accompanied by having a reporting system and informa-
tion to keep score on whether you ever reach them. This means ex-
pansion of the kind of assessment that we have nationally. If a goal

is to be No. 1 in the world in mathematics and science, you have to
have some system to know whether you are there, how far you are
and what it takes to get there. If you want information about
achievement for youngsters who are in the 4th or the 8th or the
12th grade, you have to have systems with a commonality of terms
and the capacity to relate scores one place to the next, to be able to
know whether you are making progress.

Indeed, one of the major developments in education is to try to
shift to having goals, objectives, lessen the regulations, lessen the
requirements or specifications for operation, leave more operation
to schools and to school districts, and then measure the perform-

13
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ance later to determine whether it is effective, and therefore build
in incentives in order to try to change that.

Well, the theory works if you have a system of information and
assessment that enables you to keep the scorecard necessary to
know whether the targets have been met.

Now, here, again, there is a very special role at the Federal bvel.
The debate which is going on right now on the issue of national
testing is a debate which has to be connected with the use of
NAEP, the National Assessment of Education Progress. But it is
drawing in the concepts now of individual examinations for stu-
dents. Current National Assessment of Education Progress does not
measure individual student performance. No one youngster gets a
report or a sore on taking NAEP. The scores are aggregated
across the State ot across the Nation because that is all designed to
tell us how well is the system doing, not how well is an individual
youngster doing.

NAEP, of course, has been around since the 1960's. It is only
within the last 3 years that there has been an authority to use
NAEP State by State. Indeed, it was in June that the first mathe-
matics at the eighth grade level on NAEP was reported.

Now, NAEP needs to be expanded substantially so that we have
results State by State on all of the five subject areas, and we have
got them on a periodic basis. Incidentally, tight now there is not
authority in order to expand State by State NAEP past 1992. But it
should be provided.

The debate centers more on what should the National Govern-
ment be doing in creating individual examinations, and that is a
debate which has two parts: Otie, which level of jurisdiction ought
to he most prominent in thisthe localities, the States, or the Fed-
eral level; and, two, the issue of the nature of the test,s themselves.

There is a very great dissatisfaction with what is happening in
testing in this country; namely, its tendency to be short-answer,
machine-scorable, very objective, but limited by way of its capacity
to genuinely drive instruction or learning. Let me give you an ex-
ample.

If your objective is to have students write essays, you had better
test them by having them write essays. "But grading essays is a
very different thing when you are talking about large numbers of
students than grading short-answer questions which might ask stu-
dents about various parts of writing, parts of speech and how you
parse sentences and so on like that.

The debate is, then, on the construction and type of test as much
as it is on the jurisdiction which should administer it. There is a
lot of work that needs to be done here. It is clear, I think, from the
educators perspective that testing must be associated closely with
inbtruction and with the curriculum. But the more you associate it
with instruction and curriculum, the more there is a worry if you
do it on a national level because then you are driving a commonal-
ity of what the curriculum should be.

This is the reason why there are popular concepts now of trying
to cluster individual examinations, having national standards with
different exams associated with them. And it is why we have pro-
posed in our testimony; we have proposed it to the Committees, the
Senate and House sides. And, incidentally, I happen to be a
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mmber of the new Council on Standards and Testing by appoint-
ment of Senator Mitchell. We are there dealing with the issues of

hich type of assessment system should we have in this country.
Let me conclude, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee,

by saying that I hope what I have provided is a kind of historical
context in which we now have to be making decisions about educa-

tion. The last part of that historical context has to be a bottom-line
context on numbers. If you look at what proportion of total expend-

iture for elementary and secondary education was coming from the

Federal Government in the mid-1960'i, it was in the range of about

7. At the end of the 1970's, it was up to 9.8. Today it is down

toward 5.6.
If one simply projected out what the Federal expenditure would

be in 1990, if it was at the same proportion of what it was back in

1979 and 1980, rather than expenditures for elementary and sec-

ondary education alone, which by the Department of Education's

own report was appr iximately $17 billion, we would now be ex-
pending $22.1 billion. Just if we were on that same proportion that

was expended in 1979-80. In fact, there has been a net drop in

what has been provided by the Federal level for elementary and
secondary education.

That gap would be $5 billion. I cite that to you only to indicate

that even if we were talking about an initiative of America 21 and

added resources for testing, which would total, if it were fully
funded in the first year, probably $1.7 billion, you are two-fifths of

the level of what that gap is.
I repeat: We understand the crunch of the budget and the prob-

lem of these immediate years. We believe it is important to get a
start, but we also have gone on record, as the Chairman noted, in

support of a dedicated tax. We haven't tried to prescribe which it
should be. That is not our area of expertise. But we will support it

as hard as we can. And we think, just as you said, Mr. Chairman, if

you can be persuasive that you have a program, a direction to be

hinged to that kind of tax, and you are persuasive to the business
community and to the public that that is absolutely critical for the

development of the capacity of our students for the 21st century
international competition, I think it can go. I think you can get
American people to support that. And that is exactly why we have

advanced it for your consideration.
Thank you very kindly for the opportunity to be here this morn-

ing. I will be pleased to respond to any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ambach may be found at end of

hearing.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Hamburg.

STATEMENT OF SANDRA KESSLER HAMBURG, VICE PRESIDENT

AND DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION STUDIES; COMMITTEE FOR

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
Ms. HAMBURG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the

Committee.
My m.,me is Sandra Kessler Hamburg, and I am Vice President

and Director of Education Studies for the Committee for Economic
Development, a nonprofit and nonpartisan research and policy or-
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ganization comprised of 250 uf the Nation's top business leaders
and educators.

I am pleRsed to have this opportunity today to testify on the Na-
tion's edlucation reform effort, and specifically on CED's recommen-
dations in its recent report, "The Unfinished Agenda: A New
Vision for Child Development and Education," and its companion
research paper, "Business Impact on Education and Child Develop-
ment Reform." I also welcome the invitation, Mr. Chairman, to
comment on the new America 2000 education strategy.

For 50 yea -s, CED has focused on those issues that most affect
the long-term economic well-being of the Nation's citizens. Educa-
tion is one of those long-term issues because we believe that the
education of America's citizens has significant consequences for our
Nation's productivity and competitiveness. For this reason, nearly
10 years agowell before the release of "A Nation at Risk"CED's
trustees embarked on what has become a series of landmark stud-
ies on the role of business and education reform.

The first two of these reports, "Investing in Our Children: Busi-
ness and the Public Schools," and "Children in Need: Investment
Strategies for the Educationally Disadvantaged," have had a major
impact on education reform, not the least of which has been the
focus of the business community on education as an investment
and not merely as an expense; an ii.vestment that has returns in
terms of increased participation in the job market, more taxpaying
citizens, reduced crime, welfare, health, and other costs. This
return on investment is the spark that has driven the business in-
volvement 'n education ever since.

The recommendations in those early report have had a major
impact on education reform in the States and local communities. In
"Investing in Our Children," recommendations on accountability,
what to do with bankrupt schools, career development of teachers,
market-based school incentives, and school-based management have
been incorporated into many education reform plans. "Children in
Need" has led to a virtual explosion of early intervention initia-
tives in States and local communities. At the beginning of the
1980's, only eight States funded preschool programs for poor chil-
dren. By 1990, that number had grown to 3b. A.nd last year at the
national level, Head Start, which had been recommended for full
funding in both "Investing in Our Children" and "Children in
Need," received for the first time in its 25-year history full funding
authorization, although the actual allocations have fallen far short
of those full funding targets.

Despite these successes, CED's trustees recognize that the Na-
tion's reform efforts were failing to generate the major, measurable
improvements in student lea1 ning demanded by an ever more com-
petitive global economy. Accordingly, CED's Research and Policy
Committee appointed a subcommittee of CED trustees, chaired by
James J. Renier, Chairman and CEO of Honeywell, to look at this
issue. The charge to this group was to examine the results of
nearly 10 years of education reform, identify the barriers to
change, and develop a comprehen6ive vision of education that will
enable all children to succeed in school and in life.

The report that resulted is "The Unfinished Agenda," and its
central thesis is this: Unless much more is done to meet the health,
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social, and developmental needs of all children, both before and
while they are in school, the Nation's ambitious education goals

are destined to fail.
The reason for this is clear: Dramatic social changes have forced

public schools to assume responsibilities for the welfare of children -44.

that go well beyond their traditional educational mission. ihm

Renier, who earlier this year testified so eloquently before this
Committee on the importance of the WIC program to the health
and development of poor children, learned firsthand of the conse-
quences of the social agenda from his experience as chairman of
the "Success by 6" program in Minneapolis. Mr. Renier has ob-
served that the social problems of studentspoverty, drug abuse,
violence in the streets, the disintegrE:Aon of the familyare over-
whelming the schools. As a result, teachers are forced to spend
most of their time not on academics, but dealing with the conse-
quences of social failure.

CED estimates that as many as 40 percent of the Nation's chil-

dren are at risk even before they reach the schoolhouse door. The
reasons for this are many, but they stem increasingly from the dis-
turbing rise in the number of households headed by single par-
entsmostly women and largely poor or near poor. During the
past 40 years, the number of babies born each year to unmarried
mothers has increased by 600 percent, from 1 in 25 to 1 in 4. One-
third of these births are to teens. While many single parents have
provided supportive and nurturing homes for their children, the
odds are stacked against them. The William T. Grant Foundation
estimates that 9 out of 10 families headed by young single mothers
who are high school dropouts are living below the poverty line.

What this means for children is that more of them-25 percent
of all children under the age of 6are now living in poverty. Chil-
dren of color bear an ever greater share of this burden. In 1987
nearly half of all black and more than two of every five Latino
children under the age of 6 lived in poverty.

But it not only the poor who are failing in school. As it was
pointed out earlier, when we look at indications of achievement
across the board, our students are not doing as well as those in
competitor nations. The National Assessment for Educational
Progress estimates that less than half of all students graduate from
high school with the math, English, or science skills needed for jobs

in business or Government.
Part of this answer is less demanding curriculums and lower

standards. But even children who come from middle-class families

are under greater social stress han they once were. More than half
of all women with children under the age of (i are in the workforce,
and only 8 percent of schoolaged children live in families where
the father works and the mother stays at homewhat we think of

as the traditional nuclear family. A 3-year-old in full-time child

care, therefore, outside the home typically spends about half of his
waking hours in the care of adults other than his parents.

The trustees of CED believe that we can shift the social burden
from teachers and help kids become better able to compete aca-
demically. But it demands that we as a society must be willing to
think differently about children's developmental and educational

needs.

1 7
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First and foremost, the Nation needs to recognize that in a very
real sense, education begins at birth and not when children eater
school. Children are born to learn, and they must be healthy and
well nurtured to do so properly. This means they need prenatal
care, proper nutrition, preventive health care, and development
learning experiences in the home and in both child care and pre-
school settings. They also need good parenting, and our policies
must recognize the primary importance of strengthening families.

The problem confronting many families and their children is not
necessarily the lack of available help, although key programs like
WIC and Head Start still only reach a minority of the families that
need them. So often these and other services are scattered through-
out the community and are not accessible. What CED calls for is a
reorganization of how these programs are administered and deliv-
ered so that they can be available at a single site in the community
or at a school building.

CED has spent some time looking into the Federal role in dealing
with this problem. Included is a call for additional resources for
strategic intervention programs that we know work, such as prena-
tal care, Head Start, WIC, and immunizations for children. But
there are also two other areas in which we believe it is essential
for the Federal Government to become involved and to be more in-
volved than they currently are. One of those is coordinating pro-
grams for children and youth, and the other is in education re-
search and development, which is a traditional Federal role.

The Federal Government needs to assess its own stock of chil-
dren's programs, both in terms of their effectiveness and the effi-
ciency in which they are delivered. We currently have children's
programs scattered all over the Government. We have educational
support programs in one department and child development in an-
other. Head Start is in one agency of HHS, and child care for de-
pendent mothers is in another. We have nutrition programs in ag-
riculture, but AFDC is in HHS. Each of these has separate authori-
zation, appropriation, and bureaucracy. The result is that by the
time the programs reach the State level, they multiply consider-
ably. Until recently, California had 160 programs for children and
youth overseen by 37 different agencies in seven different depart-
ments. In recent months, California has taken steps to mend this
situation by creating a Bureau of Children in the Governor's office.
But overall we have little way of knowing whether these programs
are really reaching their constituents or having the E ffect that they
are intended to have. We also are not sure how the totelity of these
programs iR affecting the ability of students to succeed in school.

An encouraging development last week was the appointment of a
new working group in the Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices, cochaired by Jim Renier, that will look at ways to coordinate
efforts throughout Federal and State governments to ensure school
readiness.

Now, the discussion of the red-,ral role in education leads me to
a consideratioi of the President's A mei ir,a 2000 education strate-
gies. On the ,ihole, CED is very supportive of the scope and intent
of i",morica 2000. The Presider t, in articulating his vision, has
placed education at the top of !-he national agenda, where it be-
longs. Many of the key initiatives to increase accountability, im-
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prove assessment, encourage more flexible use of Federal resources,
bolster the skills of teachers and principals, and identify employ-

ability skills reflect positions CED has consistently taken ;n all
three of its education studies, beginning with "Investing in Our
Children." The specifics of these positions are described in the at-
tached comparison between American 2000 and the CED education
program. I direct your attention there for the details. However,
there are two key points on which we have concerns, and I would

like to discuss these.
The first is the role of the Federal Government in supporting

educational R&D. CED has consistently recommended a vigorous

Federal effort in this area and views this as one of the key areas

for increased Federal investment in education. Our concern with
the aspect of Federal R&D in the America 2000 program, however,

lies with the reliance on private sector contributions to support the

new development effort to create a cadre of new American schools.
Corporations are already contributing extensively to innovative
education and child development projects at the State and local
level. But given the state of the economy and the pressures busi-

ness leaders might feel to contribute to the new development corpo-

ration, current corporate donations to promising initiatives may be
diverted or cut back. This could send a discouraging message to
those who have been working on the innovative approarhos that
could become the new American schools across the board. We
therefore would urge the development effort to identify and nur-
ture the many excellent programs and appi oaches that already
exist and which work, such as the Comer process, the Park East
Secondary School in east Harlem, and the Albuquerque New Fu-

tures School for teen mothers and their children.
A second area of concern is with .3 private school choice plan

proposed by America 2000.. CED has Jong supported choice among
public schools. We believe public school choice can inject a healthy

dose of competition into education. But CED's trustees do not be-
lieve that choice, by itself, will drive educational change. As we
point out in "The Unfinished Agenda," public school choice should

be applied where it is part of an overall program to restructure the
schools, where there is adequate accountability, and where the spe-

cial needs of disadvantaged students are taken into account. We
firmly believe that the very first obligation of society is to guaran-
tee every child access to quality education, and not just the lucky
few who happen to live in the right neighborhood or who have par-
ents who can work the system. It is precisely these most vulnera:
children who would be left in the worst performing schools in a pri-

vate school voucher system.
However, we do recognize that we don't really know how such a

system might work and effect the overall quality of education,
since there really are no good examples of where private school
vouchers have been tried extensively and for a long enough period
of time. In a recent op-ed article in the New York Times, CED's
chairman, Brad Butler, the former chairman of Procter & Gamble,
suggested that if the Administration is determined to introduce pri-

vate school choice, it should be done as a carefully controlled ex-
periment. As Mr. Butler says: "The Nation should not be rushing



15

headlong down the path of private school vouchers until we know
how the system might work in practice."

I would like to close with some observations from the research
report "Business Impact on Education and Child Development
Reform." This analytical effort was commissioned by CED as back-
ground for "The Unfinished Agenda" and was authorized by Mike
Timpane, President of Columbia Teachers College, and his col-
league, Laurie Miller McNeill.

In their analysis of nearly a decade of education reform, Mr.
Timpane and Miller McNeill conclude that we indeed have a long
way to go to achieve the results in education our Nation needs.
However, the trends in reform that they see, particularly the
emerging understanding of the broad needs of children, lead them
to be cautiously optimistic. They believe we are on the right track
and that many of the education initiatives currently being imple-
mented at the State and local level are symbolic of a new commit-
ment to the development of all human resources in this Nation.
They give considerable credit to the business community for driv-
ing this new agenda and note that in many, if not most, States the
new reforms would not have passed without business support.

At CED we believe we must continue to harness that energy to
complete this most critical task. And that, Mr. Chairman, is our
Nation's pledge to educate all children to their fullest capacity. If
we fail in this effort, nothing less than our future as a free and
democratic Nation will be at stake. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Hamburg may be found at end of
hearing.]

Mr. KILDEE [presiding]. Thank you, Ms. Hamburg, for your very
fine testimony.

Just a comment before we start some questions here. I think the
last time that we had both the Congress and the Administration
agreeing to this degree on the importance of education was prob-
ably back in 1965 when the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act was enacted. I think this is a golden opportunity for us. We
have business, we have the Administration and the Congress really
in a mode w here they want to act. I think to miss this opportunity
would really be a real tragedy.

We have to find dollars for this. Very often we hear you can't
solve educational problems by throwing dollars at them. We didn't
hear that quite so much when we built up the Pentagon, you know,
for 10 or 12 years, but generally we single out education as the one
where you can't throw dollars at it. Well, I think we do need some
greater financial commitment to education, plus some restructur-
ing in education itself.

Mr. Ambach, you mentioned the tax, a dedicated Federal educa-
tion tax. How would you envision that would work, and what kind
of money are we talking about?

Mr. AMBACH. Mr. Chairman, we have provided in the backup
piece to Attachment 4 a spread sheet which would indicate the ap-
proximate amounts. We did that by way of estimating not each
year, but estimating out to a target, perhaps 4 years from this
point, at which time in order to meet projected needs to provide for
full services in each of the existent Federal programs, such as Edu-

f) ,



16

cation of All Handicapped Act, Chapter I, Pell grants, it was our
projection that one would needif you were fully servicing each of

thesean expansion that would exceed about $40 billion.
Now, there would have to be a buildout to that, obviously, and

we provided that for illustrative purposes to show what the target
would be. We did not, Mr. Chairman, prescribe exactly what tax
ought to be used, whether it ought to be a corporate tax, whether it
ought to be a payroll tax, whether it ought to be some provision on

income. That is not our area of expertise. That ought to be deter-
mined by Ways and Means, by Budget, by Members of the Con-

gress. But we have given you an order of magnitude through which

it would be done.
Mr. KILDEE. What would guarantee that we would not use that

extra tax to relieve the burden on the general fund, which has hap-

pened in the past? I am intrigued by this idea of getting some extra

dollars for education. What would guarantee that we wouldn't use
that like the highway fund where we just don't spend it all, and
then use that to make the deficit look smaller?

Mr. AMBACH. Well, the concept, Mr. Chairman, of a dedication
here would mean that any revenues raised under this dedicated tax

would have to be committed to a specified set of education pro-

gram, and once again, wehave indicated those.
It is our judgment that the Congress should not lock those educa-

tion programs solely to that particular tax. Indeed, the concept

that we have advanced would be a mix. You would have a certain

funding of education programs which would be from more general

funds, if you will, but you would have then the addition of the dedi-

cated tax which would provide, in effect, the growth that you
would need for purposes of assuring full service on these programs.

Your question is extraordinarily important with respect to trying

to put in the right hedges, if you would, to assure that you do not

create a substitution effect. This is, of course, the problem that any

one of the States has when they put, a dedicated tax in, when they

put a lottery in, when they put any kind of an earmarked provision

for education funding. There is always the danger you will get, a
substitution effect. You will simply drop it off on another part.

Now, one way of assuring that is, of course, to build in a thresh-

old level of expenditures that would be drawn from other revenues,
whatever year the new tax would start, and therefore you would

require that all of the new revenues from the dedicated tax would

be added on top of that threshold. You could furthermore build in

a kind of an escalator on that threshold related to some kind of a

cost of living adjustment, which would as,,ure that you were not
losing ground by way of that initial earmarking of general reve-
nues. So there are ways to do it.

Mr. KILDEE. The reason I asked that question, and I think yoe
and I are wrestling with some guarantee, because in Michigan I

was in charge of the school aid budget on the Appropriations Com-

mittee, and we had what was called a basic school aid fund. It was
funded from various sources, a liquor tax, which we called shots for

tots that went into that. The lottery was finally put into that.
But I can recall when the lottery money was put into the basic

school fund, it really didn't probably add anything to education be-

cause we just then took less from the general fund where the lot-

21
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tery money used to go, and we didn't really pay too much attention
to that.

I would like to see it structured some way where, if we do have
an additional tax, it would not be offset some way and that we
could get some guarantees because buil the Budget Committee and
the Appropriations Committee can be very, very creative when it
comes to a real fiscal crunch. We want to make sure that any extra
money that was raised for the purpose of education really did en-
hance education. I would look forward to working with you.

Mr. AMBACH. We would be very pleased to do that, Mr. Chair-
man. You cite an experience from Michigan. There are experiences
from many of the States with respect to trying to build in dedicat-
ed taxes together with general funds. I think that we can provide
some examples from them. But, of course, they have all got to be
brought into the Federal context.

We agree with you that if there is such a dedicated tax concept
sold to the American public, then it has to be accompanied with an
assurance that this is certainly going to be used for education pur-
poses and not used to offset what would be other adjustments.

Mr. KILDEE. Maybe something like we do with the State pro-
grams. We require a maintenance of effort.

Mr. AMBACH. Well, that is why I suggested. If you start out, you
see, by putting in a threshold level on the basis of what is current-
ly being funded and then indicate that the additional taxes have
got to be used for expenditures on top of that, at least you build in
that floor. And you can also put an escalator factor on that so that
you don't lose ground over time from that threshold level. I do be-
lieve that there are ways to do this.

Mr. KILDEE. I am sure there are ways.
Mr. AMBACH. Whether there is the will and whether it makes

good sense to use the focus of taxing associated with education ini-
tiatives as a part of the overall Federal funding strategy; we think
it makes sense.

Mr. KILDEE. And I think there is a way. We have to just make
sure the way is safe enough where it escapes the creativity of what
takes place even in the 602(b) allocations right in the Appropria-
tions Committee. There is a great deal of creativity that takes
place there.

Mr. AMBACH. Incidentally, Mr. Chairman, in our recommenda-
tion, in contrast with some of the proposals that have been in on
the children's trust concept, we would not alter the authorities of
Appropriations Committees to make determinations in terms of rel-
ative call on the funds for particular programs. I think that is a
very important characteristic. Nor would we alter what authoriza-
tion Committees have in terms 'f)f their powers to make decisions
on which programs ought to be authorized at various levels.

Again, I think that is a very, very critical part of this. Our at-
tempt is to try to find the revenue stream and then built it on to
the decisions that the authorizing and the appropriating Commit-
tees would make.

Mr. KILDEE. Ms. ...amburg, the CED has a great reputation on
the Hill and we appreciate all the work that has been done, the
publications and the impetus. Your publications are usually found
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on the desk of most of the people who are involved in trying to im-
prove educauon in this country.

The Committee for Economic Development indicates that we
should be responsible for the health, education, and social well-
being of those children who come into the classroom. You know,

there are direct educational problems that a student has and then
there are societal problems. But the person is the same person.

Very often we have to ask, What's the educational pathology and

what is the societal pathology and how do we address that?
I really like your recommendations. Again, how should we fund

in a given school where we take care of both the educational,
health, and social problems of that child? How should we fund

that?
Ms. HAMBURG. We grappled with the issue of resources and

where they would come from in the subcommittee. And we tried
not to get too specific, partly because we recognized that that fund-
ing has to come from three different levels. But the lion's share of
the funding for educational programs comes from State and local
revenues.

And each community and each State has different needs that
they have to grapple with. The Federal Government's share is a
very small percentage of that. Where we saw the need to increase
revenues was in the area of early prevention, so that we can hope-

fully, down the road, prevent some of those social problems from

coming into the classroom in the first place. So we can get children
who start kindergarten or first grade off on equal footing with one

another.
In our discussions of the need to increase revenues where extra

programs were being added or broadened, the trustees did discuss
the idea of a dedicated tax. They didn't discuss it specifically on the

Federal level because we were looking at all three levels. The c.,n-

clusion and the consensus of the groupeven though there was
some sentiment for recommending that revenues, that a consensus
be built around revenues being raised specifically for these pro-
grams, at whatever levelthe consensus that emerged from the
entire Committee was that a dedicated tax could run into problems

just as you suggested with their being utilized for other purposes or
their becoming inflexible if tied to only certain programs.

And so the recommendation, therefore, became to look at each

situation in each community and State; and at the Federal level, at
those strategic Federal programs, such as Head Start, WIC, immu-
nizations, and child care support. And to first try to find the reve-
nues by reallocating from other sources because there is a blanket
need to reduce the Federal budget deficit and to get a handle on

our fiscal problems. And that should be the first peiority should be

reallocation.
But they were not against recommending to find ways to in-

crease overall revenues, if a political consensus could he found for

that.
Mr. K1LDEE. In Flint, MI, we have +hree schools Gundry,

Holmes, and Northwestern and they are in an area where there is

a concentration of not only educational problems, but some societal
problemssome homelessne, , drugs, crime, some dysfunctional

families.
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And what is happening thereand this is something we hope we
can replicate elsewhere in Flintwe have taken quite a bit from
your reports here, from the CED, and are trying to bring into these
three schools the various social, educational, and health facilities,
getting money from one of the foundations that support youthe
Robert Wood Johnson Foundationand we got some Federal dol-
lars.

Hopefully we are going to see how that can help not only the
children in that school, but help that area of town by having the
community school reach into the community and having the com-
munity come into the schools. So we are grateful to CED for some
of their advice on this and we are trying to implement that in a
pilot study in Flint, MI.

Let me ask both of you a general question. The President recent-
ly said we've increased overall spending for education 33 percent,
and yet, the SAT scores are dropping.

We had people from Sandia Laboratories, who really have looked
at this and they say that the facts behind the figures are quite dif-
ferent from that. They have indicated that when you look at those
people who are taking the SATs in 1970, and take a comparable
group who are taking the SATs in 1991, that there is no drop at all.
But because we areand I think for very good reasonsencourag-
ing more people to go on to college, more and more are taking the
SATs. And those who formerly were not taking them, are taking it
and that does bring down the SAT, but doesn't give you the facts
behind that.

Could you comment on that? Do you think there has been any
drop in the SATs among those who were taking it, that group of
students taking it in 1970 and those who are taking it now? Mr.
Ambach, do you want to tackle that first?

Mr. AMBACH. Well, I will certainly try, Mr. Chairman. The at-
tempt to use SAT or ACT scores as an indicator of overall progress
of American education is not a wise attempt. The SAT scores have
been built into the wall charts and they have been used as indica-
tors of education progress in the States and the localities primarily
because they were the only thing available.

If you talk with folks in the Department of Education when they
first put the wall chart together, they had no other indicators of
achievement level from one State to the next. So in attempting to
construct the wall charts State-by-State they went with what they
had and they started using SATs and ACTs.

We opposed that from the outset. And we opposed it precisely for
the reason that you are now getting at, Mr. Chairman. The per-
centage of youngsters who take the SATs or the ACTs in the differ-
ent States is varied. In some States there will be 70 percent of the
3eniors who take the SAT or ACT. In other States, it may be 25
percent.

When one is trying to match up the average score from 75 per-
cent of the youngsters taking the test, against another State with
20 percent, it is grossly inaccurate use of that statistic.

Now, that is a backdrop on the limitations of it. Remember the
SAT, of course, is taken only by those who want to take it, and it
has never been considered to be a sampling type of test that meas-
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ures overall progress. And you can get some very, very important
anomalies with it.

Let me give you at. example from New York State. In New York
State, there were regent scholarships which were formerly awarded

on the basis of a separate scholarship examination, designed specit-
ically for that purpose. Up until a period of time when the legisla-
ture cut out the money for the scholarship on a cost-cutting basis,
and then said, now, use the SATs and ACT scores for this purpose,

until that time about 50 percent of the high school seniors used the

SATs.
As soon as you started having a scholarship awarded on the basis

of an SAT, they jumped in number taking it to pretty close to 70

percent. Now, they weren't taking the SAT as its purpose was in-
tendedthat is admission to collegethey were taking it simply
because that was the only thing you could take to get a scholarship

exam.
The average score in the State in 1 year dropped perhaps 15 to

20 points. Now, someone would say, the bottom fell out, in terms of
performance levels of the State system. No such case. It was the
fact that you had increased very rapidly, for this reason of taking

this for a scholarship, the use of that instrument.
I think what you found in tl study, and they have looked it

very closely, is that there has been a strong impact in the depres-
sion of scores associated with the increase in proportion of students
who have been taking the test.

There are ways to examine different bands. You can look at the
top 10 percent, 20 percent, 30 percent and get a matchup. Now, the

fact of the matter is that overall, there has been a slide. There has

been a decrease on the SATs, but it is not nearly as profound as it

has been stated. And I repeat what I said at the outset, that is not

a good instrument to use for purposes of trying to determine what's

the quality of the overall system. This is one of the reasons why
NAEP is so important, so that we have got another instrument
which is genuinely a sampling of students in States or the Nation,
on various subject areas. And you are testing everybody or you are
sampltng everybody in that case.

Mr. KILDEE. Has there been a slide, sayassume the top 20 per-

cent of each graduating class back in 1970 taking the SAT test or
AM' test and the top 20 percent of each graduating class today,
they would have indicated that there is really a fairly constant
score among those?

Mr. &MACH. Mr. Chairman, I would have to ask the privilege of

going back and taking another specific look at that data.
Mr. KILDEE. I would want to myself, I was just asking for a kind

of a general--
Mr. &MACH. I have not looked at it up late and I would be

pleased to do that for you. You made the point that this informa-

tion is connected up with spending, and we often hear that spend-
ing has increased by 33 percent from 1980 to 1990. That's correct.
Unfortunately what most folks don't add to that is that spending
between 1970 and 1980 went down about 33 percent. So, in fact,
what happened is that if you look from 1970 to 1990 and look in
real dollars we are about in the same place.
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So it is nice to see the last decade as going up, and indeed, one
has to commend the localities and the States for tremendous efforts
that ale being put in to increasing the system, but you really have
to look at it over a 20-year span. And there the chart goes like this.

Mr. KILDEE. And much of the increase has been for special edu-
cation, not for general education. When you count all the dollars,
we have concentrated mere on the needs for special education
where we do find increases.

Mr. AMBACH. 'fbat's correct, Mr. Chairman. And that, of course,
has been, in large part, an initiative that has been pushed through
the Federal Government, an entraordinarily important initiative to
provide for equity and to provide for opportunity.

Mr. KLDEE. I like the fact that more are going on to college.
That can hav-.: the effect of reaching down further in that high
school graduating class for those taking the SATs. I think that's a
very good thing. But it can affect the scores. I like the fact that we
are putting money into special education but we have to look at
really what have we done for general education.

And so I think we do make some social choices here, but we
should look at the facts behind the figures. Very often I tell the
story that one time in Royal Oak, MI, that the merchants became
very, very panicky because they discovered that the parking meter
receipts were showing that people were not coming downtown any
more. So they completely redid the downtown, spent a lot of
money. And still parking meter receipts were going down further.
They spent some more money to try and figure why weren't people
coming downtown? And they found out that the person who we q
opening the parking meters was stealing the money.

So we have to look at the facts behind the figures, some times,
and get them straight. There are some facts behind the figures that
are ec . facts here. I think the fact that we are spending more for
special education; the fact that more are going on to college, I
think these are good things, but I think we have to have the facts
behind the figures.

Mr. AMBACH. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, just one more point in
this context. If the target figure is 90-percent graduation rate, and
if you put in toto those youngsters who are either economically dis-
advantaged, or ilappen to have a disabling conditionand we are
talking about 28 to 30 percent of the youngsters when you put the
two categories togetherit has to be perfectly clear to all of us
that a large portion of those youngsters who are economically dis-
advantaged or disabled must be provided the special assistance in
order to get to a nationwide 90 percent completion rate.

You to have better than two-thirds, 75 or 70 percent of the
youngsters who are economically disadvantaged and who are dis-
abled actually graduating in order to be able to get anywhere near
a 90 percent total population. I think that's the important thrust
by way of using these new national goals to make it clear as to
what this country has got to do by way of assuring that the young-
sters who need the help most are going to get it in order to make
sure that our national goals are achieved.

Ms. HAMBURG. I would just add that I think Mr. Ambach's analy-
sis is absolutely on the money, with respect to using SAT scores as
an indicator of anything they really are inaccurate. We have never
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relied on them for our analysis of the problem. And that's one of

the reasons why we have since our first education report, and in

each one of our education reports recommended the expansion of

the national assessment of educational progress, so that we can

have an accurate assessment of how ou:: students are achieving,

not only just before they are ready to graduate highschool, but at

various age levels throughout the system.
And on the spending issue, I think he is right again. Much of the

increase in the last 10 years, I think, was due to increases in teach-

er's salaries that came about as the result of the first wave of edu-

cation reform. And those increases basically brought teacher's
spending power up to the levels that they were in the early 1970's.

So we were just really making up for lost ground.
Another part of increase also, I think, went to increases in social

needs of students and in schools having to meet social mandates

handed down by both the Federal and State governments. A princi-

pals group in Minnesota, for example, came up with a list of 52
separate social mandates that schools in Minnesota had to comply

with before they could ever get to the academic program. So, I

think, this is where the money has been going.
Mr. KILDEE. I want to thank both of you for your very fine testi-

mony. It has been very, very helpful to myself, both as a Member

of this Committee, and as Chairman of the Elementary, Secondary

and Vocational Subcommittee of Education and Labor. You have

helped us a great deal and we very much appreciate it. I think we

are at a time now where we can really seize the opportunity to

make a difference in education in this country.
Thank you, very much.
Ms. HAMBURG. Thank you, very much.
Mr. AMBACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. KILDEE. Our next witness is someone well known to both this

Committee and to the Education and Labor Committee. Dr. Ted

Sanders, Under Secretary and Chief Financial Officer of the U.S.

Department of Education. Dr. Sanders has seen many a Secretary

of Education come and go and he remains. That speaks well of him.

Dr. Sanders, do you want to introduce those with you and you

may begin your testimony.

STATEMENT OF HON. TED SANDERS, UNDER SECRETARY AND

CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER, DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION; AC-

COMPANIED BY SALLY H. CHRISTENSEN, DIRECTOR OF

BUDGET SERVICES, AND BRUNO MANNO, ACTING ASSISTANT

SECRETARY FOR THE OFFICE OF EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH

AND IMPROVEMENT
Mr. SANDERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It's a pleasure to be with you this morning and talk about these

very, very important issues. I do have with me at the table, to help

me today to answer your questions, Sally Christensen, who is our

Director of Budget Services in the Department, quite a familiar

face to you, and other Members of the Committee, given her contri-

butions across the years; und I also have Bruno Manno, whose posi

tion of record today is Deputy Assistant Secretary for the Office of

Educational ReEearch and Improvement. In reality he is the Acting

27
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Assistant Secretary and also serving as a special advisor to the Sec-
retary on Policy and working particularly on the America 2000
strategy.

I do have formal testimony, Mr. Chairman, but if it meets with
your pleasure I would like to just summarize it this morning and
submit it formally for the record.

Mr. KILDEE. Certainly, that will be appreciated and your full tes-
timony will be made a part of the record, and you may summarize
as you desire.

Mr. SANDERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to specifically highlight in my summarization two

things if I might, after making kind of a general statement about
the proposed 1992 budget for the Department of Education.

As you know, the President's requesting Some $29.6 billion. This
is the large:A Federal budget ever for education. It includes an in-
crease of roughly $2.5 billion over our 1991 appropriation. And that
$29.6 billion represents about 6 percent of our Nation's total ex-
penditure for education. That total expenditure being just under
$400 billion today.

Our budget, as we bring it to you focuses on the Administration's
highest prioritiesthe first being providing assistance to disadvan-
taged, to those with disabilities, as well as to needy college stu-
dents, and supporting also a variety of reform and improvement ac-
tivities.

In general, we have two specific areas that I would like to share
with you, just a bit, this morning. They are important priorities to
the Secretary and to the President. The first of those is the Amer-
ica 2000 strategy, and particularly that part of it which is included
in legislation and our request for the America 2000 Educational
Excellence Act, as it is reflected in this budget request.

The second is to talk with you a bit about our thrust in the Reau-
thorization for Higher Education Act.

So, if I might, and I feel like I may be even a little bit more brief
in my summarization because I know you, Mr. Chairman, are very,
very familiar with the America 2000 strategy, but perhaps there
are others who are not quite as familiar.

As you well know, the President's America 2000 is a strategy and
not a program. It is a means for this country to move itself to ad-
dress education needs across the country, a community-by-commu-
nity effort. The strategy breaks into four major component parts
As the Secretary likes to call them, tracks. The first of those deals
with the current group of students who are in our schools and for
them better and more accountable schools.

The strategy also looks at tomorrow's students and for them the
strategy envisions a new generation of American schools. For the
rest of us, those who are yesterday's students and in today's work
force, changing us from a Nation at risk to a Natioi students.

Then the fourth track recognizing that for the typical 18-year-old
today, only 9 percent of his or her time has been spent in the class-
room, inside the school, if you please, and 91 percent of their lives
have been outside the school. And this particular track recognizes
that if we are going to cope with the current challenges that face
us we must look beyond just the school and the classroom to do so.
Because there are other conditions that affect the learning and the
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achievement of our children. In this track we want to create com-

munities where learning can, indeed, happen.
In the first track, the President envisions a number of specific

things happening, as you know. He sees a set of world-class stand-

ards in the five core subject areas. And the creation in this decade

of a set of voluntary national tests that we refer to as the Ameri-

can Achievement Test.
He also envisions new means for recognizing and rewarding stu-

dents who achieve, as well as schools who achieve, teachers who
achieve. He also envisions a new kind of reporting ta the Nation,

more importantly to communities and to parents about the per-

formance of their schools.
I just picked up a bit of the conversation with the last witnesses

and know that you, apparently in your earlier discussion, focused

in on the importance of this par;..icular area, and our need to do it

right.
The strategy, therefore, also recognizes the need for some

changes in the national assessment of educational progress that
would help to support this vision becoming a reality. This track one

also envisions new choices and incentives for choice for opening the

numbers of alternatives that parents and children have in match-

ing their learning needs to the type of school that they would best

succeed in.
The strategy, in this track, also recognizes that if we are going to

have the dramatic effect that is required, as we move toward this

new century, that it is going to be necessary for us to focus consid-

erable attention on both the preparation and the upgrading of the

current teaching force, as well as the skills and knowledge and

abilities of the people who will lead our schools for the remainder
of this decade and into the next century. Therefore, the President
has called for the creation State-by-State of a set of Governor's

academies in each of the five core learning areas, as well as one

that would promote growth among our school leadership.
This and many other specific elements, A4r. Chairman, make up

the first of the four tracks and how we would deal with the needs

of the current set of students that are in our schools.

The second track, again, dealing with tomorrow's students and
this vision of the need to create this new generation of American

schools, the strategy recognizes that even the best of our schools in

America must improve if we are going to meet the challenges
facing us a Nation in the next century. And if the very best must
improve, then others must even improve more dramatically.

Here, the President has called upon the private sector to help us

to jump-start the collection and the use of what is or what we need

to know to create this new generation of American schools. And he

has challenged that private sector to raise between $150 and $200

million to create five to seven R&D teams in the country that
would serve as the source of intellectual stimulation about what it

is that we must do if we are to create these schools and to do it

effectively.
He envisions a very creative cenaboration between corporations

and universities and think tanks and school innovators, like Hank

Levin and Ted Sizer, and others. The purpose was to envision how

we can create these break-the-mold schools for the next century.

2 5



25

The New American Schools Development Corp., which is to raise
money in support of this effort has been created and is well under-
way today, as we appear before you, Mr. Chairman.

Combined with this is this vision about what we must do to
create this new generation of schools and it would envision at least
535 communities out there who would become America 2000 com-
munities and who would directly support the startup of the first set
of these new American schools.

The third track, Mr. Chairman, the one that deals with you and
with me, recognizes very, very clearly that what we are talking
about for the next century is really an issue in productivity and
that if we are going to improve the productivity in the early years
of the next century, we are going to have to do more than just
effect what is going on in our educational institutions. Because
only 15 percent of the beginning work force of the next century is
in our schools today. And 85 percent of us that will make up that
work force in the year 2000 are already in it.

Many of us are illiterate and underskilled for the positions either
we aspire to or that we currently hold, and this particular part of
the strategy envisions raising the literacy levels, as well as seeing
each of us with the opportunity to go back to school to improve our
own knowledge and skills for living and working in the next centu-
ry America.

The fourth track deals with the communities and provides spee-
ically for an ;nitiative that would create these America 2000 com-
munities. America 2000 community is really a simple but a power-
ful idea. An America 2000 community is one that, in its own way,
recognizes the importance of and adopts the national goals for
itself.

Second, it is a community that commits itself to creating a strat-
egy whereby the community will mo-,e itself toward the attainment
of those goals. And third, it is a community that is willing to be
held accountable not to the bureaucracy in Washington, or at a
State level, but to the larger community, the community in which
it will exist. It is willing to appropriately measure and to report its
progress toward the attainment of the goals. And, fourth, it is will-
ing to, and agrees to create and support one of these new American
schools.

Most of the strategy, Mr. Chairman, is not the kind of strategy
that would be included in a typical bill that we would present to
Congress. But there are parts of the strategy that do require the
attention of Congress because they either specifically require au-
thorization, and oftentimes the commitment and expenditure of
money. You will see that reflected in our 1992 budget request. You
will notice that we have requested $180 million that would provide
the seed money for the first wave of these new American schools.

We have asked for $100 million to support a merit schools pro-
gram that would actually recognize and reward elementary and
secondary schools that have demonstra0d progress across a 3-year
period in increasing the numbers of its students who achieve com-
petence in those core academic areas. And we have also asked for
$92.5 million to support the Governor's academies in the five core
areas and the academy for school leaders. We have also requested
some $25 million, Mr. Chairman, to support State's initiatives in

3J
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looking at and adopting policies that would provide for the alterna-

tive certification of teachers and principals.
And we bring to you a request for greater authority, greater lati-

tude in increasing the flexibility that States and that districts and
that schools have in their utilization of Federal funds. We are also

asking for three specific authorities relating to educational choice.

The first of those would deal with the Chapter I program, and

that would literally, if enacted, enkture that these compensatory
services to children who are at risk follow the child who enrolls in

a new district or a new school under a local choice program. First

it would be required though that the State or that the local author-

ity would create such policies, and then once created, that they

would allow, rather than stand in the way, of these services to

follow the child.
We are also requesting $200 million 0: at would support and en-

courage localities that implement choice programs. This wruld in-

clude those that experiment with programs that provide f, : alter-

natives between nublic and private schools. And we are also re-

questing $30 million appropriation that would help us identify ap-

proaches through the funding of demonstration sites the potential

for expanding educational choice.
And, again, we are asking for authority that would allow us to

conduct State representative assessments in the national assess-

ment of educational progress in three grade levels for all subject

areas beginning in 1994.
We also are seeking the authority to use NAEP tests for pur-

poses that would even work below the State level. Then, Mr. Chair-

man, I would move to summarize what it is that we are asking for

in higher education reauthorization.
This is a major thrust for 1992. We spent well over a year look-

ing very, very carefully at the key policy areas in preparing the
proposal that we would bring to you. The budget part of that re-

flects the same three themes that are in our larger reauthorization
proposal. That is, first of all, we want to increase the access that

the most disadvantaged of our students have to postsecor dary edu-

cation.
We want to do that, Mr. Chairman, by targeting Pell gLants to

the lowest income students. We would also, though, wish to provide

increased assistance to low- and middle-income students by raising

the loan limits for both the needs-tested Stafford loan program and

the non-needs-tested supplemental loans for students.
And, also, Mr. Chairman, we, as a third priority would ask for a

new authorization and appropriation to support the recognition

and the direct rewarding of students who excel academically and

we would ask for the creation of a new Presidential achievement
scholarship program, as well as the expansion of the National Sci-

ence Scholars Program.
Again, in summary, we have sought to target our funds to the

most needy of our students. These are those that come from fami-

lies with incomes of less than $20,000. To do that, Mr. Chairman,

we have basically held harmless students at the other income

levels and accomplished this with some additional funding, as well

as the interaction of a number of policies that are intended to help

us to deal with defaults and other situations; as well as the flip
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side of this recognizing academic achievement, also rec Yjnizing
that one ought to meet some kind of a minimum criteria to contin-
ue to receive an award.

I will stop there, Mr. Chairman, and Ms. Christensen, Mr.
Manno, and I would be happy to respond to any questions that you
might have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sanders may be found at end of
hearing.]

Mr. KALDEE. Thank you, very much, Mr. Sanders.
I will scatter a few questions here first. The Chapter I situation

continues to baffle me, what the Administration really would wind
up with if you allowed a student to exit a school and go to another
school and pull with them, whatever o:. however certain dollars are
assipied to them, to the other school

%at bothers me is that we distribute that money basicaiiy on
poverty, but we use it for the children in the school who are educa-
tionally deprived. Now, very often the school find& they have just
enough Chapter I dollars, for example, that they can do this and do
that, and maybe get a reading specialist. And that reading special-
ist, of course, is very key in that school.

But if enough students exit that school and in some fashion, pull
those dollars with them, the school they are leaving may be losing
dollars that they need for the reading specialist and you are leav-
ing behind then a Chapter I program that is less than effective.
How would you avoid that?

Mr. SANDERS. Well, Mr. Chairman, I don't know that one can
construct a program that would assure that -the situation that you
create here would be necessarily avoided. The intent of the policy
that we have is that we recognize State and local policies for choice
where they are created.

And to recognize, yes, in the program, we target schools on the
basis of poverty but we do identify within those, the children who
are most educationally disadvantaged. And our desire is regardless
of whether that particular child is in that or another school, the
child deserves and needs, even yet, that service. And, therefore, we
would expect the service to follow that child. That it would not
present problems that we would have to overcome, I would not sug-
gest that, but the realities are that the child still needs the service
and the service ought to fcaow the child.

We are looking at this based on the child's need by virtue of the
fact that they are educationally disadvantaged and otherwise enti-
tled to the service.

Mr. KILDEE. Let's broaden that out a bit. I still feel there can be
a problem in the school in which they may exit, because there
would be a loss of dollars in that school if the parents perceive that
school to be less than effective, if they leave school A to go to
school B. We would still have the problems in school A with less
dollars, because the dollars in some way will follow that child as
they go to school B. I still worry about that.

Then I worry about, in general, children going from one school to
another I ad leaving again, not just Chapter I, but leaving school A
to go to school B. What do we do with the students back at school
A who may be the students most at risk?
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Mr. SANDERS. Well, they may or may not be the students most at
risk.

Mr. KILDEE. I will tell why I think they might be, Mr. Sanders
and this is very practical. I taught school for 10 years and I taught
at an innercity school. Very often those who might make the
choice to leaveand it is usually a parental choice, not a student
choicecome from a family that is a little more stable and they
will make that choice, and a little bit more interested in education
and they will make that choice. And the family that is more dys-

functional is less likely to make the choice.
It would seem to me that you are going to have a greater concen-

tration of educational problems back at that school A, where tne
parents are not exercising that choice. Because we do have, you
know, in certain areas of our country, some real dysfunctional firn-
ilies, or those that are not functioning as well as they cou' nse

that are functioning better are the ones most likely to n..
choice to go to school B and leave school A.

I think we leave a greater concentration back at A of those who

really have problems.
Mr. SANDERS. I think, Mr. Chairman, we might also see with this

kind of a measure that if the school, itself, does not address maybe
the problems in the school that prompted the parent to believe that
they could get a better education at some other school, to reflect
and to adapt their own program if they have a significant exit of
students, that it is very, very likely that the local board will,
indeed, focus its attention there.

I remember a conversation a couple of years ago with Bob Peter-
kin, who was then the superintendent in Milwaukee, that one of
the things that their choice program thereand I am not talking
about the current program and the movement to private schools,

but their program that existed before thatprovided a very, very
good indicator of where they needed to be focusing their attention
to improvement.

So it may very well be that the students who are left behind
might well see significant improvement in the school, because an
exodus of students would focus attention on the school and bring
improvement.

Mr. KILDEE. Where would the money come from for the improve-
ments, they are going to be losing money. As Chapter I, they are
going to be losing money in that type of school, they are going to

be losing money.
Mr. SANDERS. Well, Chapter I is only a parta very, very small

partof the overall funding for a particular school and while of-

tentimes improvements do, indeed, cost money, not all improve-

ments do. Oftentimes, reallocating resources and doing things dif-
ferently using the same resources that we have bring improve-
ment.

Mr. KILDEE. I really think there is some basicI really worry,
again, in ny rhetoric, and my thoughts about that school A, where
the students are exiting from. I don't think we've really properly
focused on the problems that we muld create there. I think that's
one of the things that Mr. Good ling, and I will be focusing on in
the Education and Labor Committee. We don't want to exacerbate
a problem by hhving students exit.

3,3
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It's almost related to testing, too. You can predict, because of de-
mographics, crime, homelessness certain schools are going to do
better on tests and other schools are going to do worse on tests,
right? Maybe I don't really ner d a real precise instrument to deter-
mine that.

I think that we have to concentrate some of our dollars on those
schools at risk and those students at risk in those schools. I don't
really see that addressed yet, and I know we are still in flux. Fortu-
nately, one of the things about the Secretary, Mr. Alexander, is
that he is flexible, but I don't see what quite addressed yet, how we
address the schools at risk and the students at risk.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, I think in a couple of ways. One, in
looking at the strategy, the strategy recognizes that already there
are several significant, even Federal, programs that focus on the
needs of children who are most at risk. We just talked about Chap-
ter I. It is the great program of our elementary and secondary
budget, as Pell is for our postsecondary budget. And we have every
intent that it continue to exist, as well as support for students who
are disabled, and therefore, at risk, as well the English-proficient
and so forth.

Mr. KILDEE. May I say this, the Pell grant, the purpose and
design of the Pell grant is not to improve education in a particular
college. It may have that effect, because they will have more
money coming in. But the purpose of a Pell grant was to assist the
student financially.

Now, the purpose of Chapter I is really to help that student
there, but to elevate the quality by, for example, having the read-
ing specialist in that school. You are really talking apples and or-
anges there. A Pell grant is to financially assist a student. I think
your analogy between Pell grants and Chapter I has some serious
deficiencies.

Mr. SANDERS. You need to look at the larger set of proposals, Mr.
Chairman, that we are revesting in choice. The Chapter I propos-
al is not one intended necessarily to derive to additional choice pro-
grams. On the contrary, it is rather to recognize that where they
exist, these services ought to follow the children. We are asldng for
both the incentive and probably, more importantly, the $30 million
for demonstration programs, so that indeed, through those demon-
strations we work out and address the issues that you raise, as well
as demonstrate the effectiveness of choice policies used for the pur-
poses of improvement.

Mr. KILDEE. Let's see, Mrs. Bentley.
Mrs. BENTLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I only have one question I would like to ask at this point. Mr.

Sanders, you have these figures on the comparable spending per
pupil of the United States versus other industrialized countries, ala
Japan and Korea, et cetera.

Mr. SANDERS. I don't have it, Mrs. Bentley, at my fingertip, but it
does exist in the Department, yes.

MrS. BENTLEY. Woull you supply it--
Mr. SANDERS [continuing]. And Ms. Christensen may have it even

with her today, probably she does.
MS. CHRISTENSEN. I do not, but we will be happy to supply it for

you.
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Mrs. BENTLEY. Do you have any idea, off the top of your head,
whether we are spending more per pupil than in Japan or Korea,
where they are beating the heck out of us?

Mr. SANDERS. My recollection of those data, Mrs. Bentley, if you
are talking about comparable dollars spent, yes, we are out-spend-
ing those other countries, significantly.

Mrs. BENTLEY. Per pupil?
Mr. SANDERS. Per pupil.
Mrs. BENTLEY. But we are not getting nearly as much for the

dollar as they are.
Mr. SANDERS. Well, from what we know and our data are some-

what limited in that respect, we have a couple of international
tests that have been given in mathematics and the sciences, and in

each of those that have been doneand bear in mind we are using
American achievement tests here, not Japanese or not Korean, we
are using American tests, and American test itemsthey do out-
perform us, Mrs. Bentley.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Mrs. Bentley, I would also point out that over
the past 10 years, we have increased our total spending in this
country by about 140 percent. And even after inflation it is some-
where around one-third to 40 percent. So it is not just the amount
of money currently, but it has been increasing quite dramatically.

Mrs. BENTLEY. Then maybe what you are telling me is that we
are not spending it wisely if we are spending much more, but yet,
they are teaching their students so they are moving way ahead of
ours.

Mr. SANDERS. I think we would conclude that. In fact, I think all
of us, by our actions, conclude that there may be better ways for us
to spend our money to achieve significant improvement or we
would not be back with new strategies and new legislation to at-
tempt to do that.

Mrs. BENTLEY. I would like the figures, Mr. Chairman, the actual
figures and--

Mr. KILDEE. Yes, they could be supplied and we would make
them a part of the record.

Mr. SANDERS. Surely.
Mrs. BENTLEY. And any data you can provide for the Committee

on comparable spending, comparable achievement, et cetera.
Mr. SANDERS. All right, we will be happy to provide that.

[At time of printing the information requested was not presented
for the record.]

Mrs. BENTLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Sand-

ers.
Mr. KILDEE. Mr. Pease.
Mr. PEASE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no questions.
Mr. KILDEE. Let me ask you, you are probably not all prepared to

do this but Mr. Gephardt introduced a bill yesterday that rewards
in education. He would give, for example, between $500 and $2,000

to States for every additional first grader who meets certain
health, nutrition and preschool tests of the readiness to learn,
which fits into one of the goals there, actuall reward them for
those who bring those preschoolers up to certain standards.
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It also will give the system rewards for those States where high
school graduates exceed the international level in math and sci-
ence. Do you think that type of incentive could play a role in
trying to address the problems of education in this country?

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, let me provide about three observa-
tions and then ask Mr. Manno to perhaps comment more specifical-
ly.

First of all, at least the two goals there are right, they are con-
sistent with the national goals and something we very deeply be-
lieve we have got to be working toward.

Second, the idea of recognition and rewarding is certainly a part
of the President's strategy and we believe absolutely necessary but
not sufficient, in and of itself, necessarily to attain the goals, but
nonetheless, veil necessary.

And third, as I listen to the description of the bill it would also
support the creation of at least some kind of a measure that would
enable us to determine who is succeeding, so that they can be re-
warded, and that's, indeed, what we are trying to do with the cre-
ation of the American Achievement Test.

Mr. MANNO. I think one of the proposals that we have as a part
of the America 2000 Act in some way relates to what I have heard
you describe, and what I only know through reading this morning's
Washington Post, so I don't ( ,nsider myself to be an expert on the
bill.

Mr. KILDEE. That's all I know, for sure.
Mr. MANNO. But our merit schools plan, I think goes some way

toward getting at this notion of incentives and rewarding incen-
tives. And our merit schools plan is specifically tied into all six
goals. So it is not that it specifically focuses on math and science,
but it is a program that we propose that would provide rewards to
elementary and secondary schools that demonstrate progress over
at least a 3-year period.

Now, it is not a student reward plan, as you briefly described the
Gephardt proposal would be, but I think the general notion about
this rewarding of incentives, and focusing on results is one which
would be very much in tune with the drift of some of our own pro-
posals.

We also have in our package, and perhaps Mr. Sanders could de-
scribe this one a little bit more in detail, on the higher education
reauthorization package, there is a reward to students rela ;ed to
Pell grants. You might want to mention that, too.

Mr. SANDERS. Correct.
It, again, embodies the ne basic notion and that is rewarding

achievement in this case, Along our most needy qtudents. It pro-
vides an additional $500 in a direct Pell award to them if they are,
first of all, either a high achieving senior graduating for college, or
one student who demonstrates a high achievement as they contin-
ue on through their undergraduate program.

We would want to, Mr. Chairman, I guess reserve some final
judgment after we have been able to look very carefully at the bill,
but the ideas seem very, very consistent, as we generally under-
stand them, with the approach being advocated by the President
and the Secretary.
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Mr. KILDEE. He does clearly address two of the goals that have
been set up.

Mr. SANDERS. Yes.
Mr. KILDEE. I think, as I say, we really have an opportunity here

to do something significant for education and that we have to work

very closely together, because it will be our fault if we don't. If we
have the White House and the Congress together at the same time
eager to do something for education, I think it is incumbent upon
us to take that eagerness and put it into programs.

I think that each side is going to have to give a bit, and I can
seeI think Mr. Alexander brings great credentials to education,
and also he tries to bring some consensus. Both sides feel firmly on
certain things, but I think that neither side should get so stubborn
that we just let things get away from us.

It is my privilege to call upon my Chairman, Congressman Pa-
netta.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, very much.
I apologize foi being late, there were a lot of things going on this

morning, between caucuses and other hearings. Let me ask, obvi-

ously the big concern that has been raised about the whole issue of
establishing this America 2000 strategy is that there are a lot of
reforms but very few resources. And I guess the question I would
ask is, do you really, legitimately think that you can advance edu-

cation in this country without increasing resources to education?
Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, if I might, I would first of all reflect

on the experience of the last decade and upon what is the most
necessary ingredient at this point in time, particularly as it relates
to Presidential leadership?

I have reflected both in my prior and in my current position on
the experience of the 1980's and the clear recognition that we have
dramatically increased spending for elementary and secondary, as
well as higher education across that decadelike 140 percent in

real dollars, and roughly one-third in constant dollars.
Those were also the decade of the 1980's a period of reform also,

but yet, every indicator that we have suggests that we have not,
with those increased dollars and the reforms that took place in the
1980's, turned our current situation, in terms of outcomes, around.
Therefore, what we ought to be doing first is to thinking very, very
carefully about the appropriate strategy and then the necessary
dollars that would implement that strategy.

I think the most important thing that we can be doing right now
is the leadership in that strategy. I think the President and the
Secretary have made an exciting and dramatic start. The summit
in Charlottesville was a significant event. It marshalled a cohesive
commitment on the part of the President and the Governors that
led to the historic adoption, by them, of the national goals, the first
time that we have ever done that in our history.

And almost every where you turn you see affirmation that those
goals are right. Most of the States, in one form or another, have
adopted them as their own. We see them reflected even as Mr.
Kildee mentioned, clearly in Mr. Gephardt's bill. Everywhere you
turn, you see a focus on those goals. That has been very, very im-

portant.
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The CHAIRMAN. I have got to tell you that if we provided goals
for the Defense Department, without any money for the Defense
Department, that everybody, including the President, would prob-
ably say that that doesn't do a lot. Goals are great, and you can
define goals, but unless you are willing to back up those goals with
resources, it is not going to happen, it is that simple.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, the Federal Government is the only
financial supporter of the Defense Department. The Federal Gov-
ernment is only a small, a minor partner in the financial support
and the policy direction of education.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, except you are talking about eslablishing
national goals here. You are not saying, leave it up to the States
and the local communities to establish goals, yov are defining what
those goals are going to be. You are defining what the model
schools are going to be. You are defining what policy should 'be on
a national basis. We always get accused here of mandating all
kinds of things, and never providing the resources to back it up.

Now, you can define it any way you want, but once the Presi-
dent, and the Secretary of Education start defining national goals,
and Laying what the school system ought to do, and how it ought to
perform, I don't think you can do that on the cheap.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, I think the Secretary has very
clearb demonstrated his willingness that if we can get the strategy
right, he is willing to come and to advocate for the funds to carry
out that strategy. I think you see the beginnings of that reflected
in the 1992 budget.

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that and my hope is that there is
the commitment there, because I look at the 1980's and we have
been tPlking to a number of people in terms of briefings in prepa-
ration for this hearing. And if you look at where the Federal
money has gone, it is targeted, it is not as if we are just throwing a
pot of money out there.

Mr. SANDERS. Correct.
The CHAIRMAN. It is very targeted in terms of the disadvantaged.

And if you look at basic skill development among the disadvan-
taged, the fact is that that money has been pretty well spent.
mean I realize that we still have problems with dropouts, and I re-
alize that it is not as good as we would like it to be and there are a
lot of other deficiencies that we pointed to, but when it comes to
basic skill advancement among the targeted groups that we are
funding, not bad, by every me asure, that I can see.

So I wouldn't just discard that, the funds that we have provided
during the 1980's as somehow not having had an important effect
with regard to those that wei e targeted for those funds.

And I guess it is for that reason that I think our commitment to
resources, t least to those kinds of targeted groups is extremely
important to maintain and advance as we go through the rest of
the 1990's.

Let me ask you the other problem I have and there are parts of
the America 2000 strategy that we ought to look at closely. But for
the life of me, I think this model school idea in each district, I just
can't, for the life of me understand the rationale of how that would
work and how you would not wind up detracting from the other
schools in a district. I don't want a model school in my district,
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very frankly that you have one school where everybody else is dis-
advantaged and you are pumping money into one school in order to
improve it. How is this thing supposed to work? I mean what is the
basis for this thing?

Mr. SANDERS. Well, the long-term effect of the strategy hopefully
will not be just one of these schools in each and every Congression-
al district. But that every community will want not just one of
these schools, but want every one of their schools to be like this
new generation of schools. The idea is that we must start some-
where after we have recognized that probably none of our schools
are up to the challenges that we're going to face in the next centu-
ry.

And that this starts us down the road to conceptualizing and de-
veloping the school that is going to be required in the next century,
but every community will want one.

The CHAIRMAN. Why shouldn't all schools have an opportunity to
do that?

Mr. SANDERS. All schools would have an opportunity to do that.
There's nothing to--

The CHAIRMAN. But they are not going to get $1 million.
Mr. SANDERS. At least not right off in the first years of the pro-

gram and maybe not just from the Federal Government. There
may be sources elsewhere too. The Secretary clearly envisions that
there may be a lot of communities that want these schools, hopeful-
ly, and that they will look to other sources to create these new
schools for themselves.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I guess it's not that you don't have exam-
ples of good schools to be truthful. I have examples of good schools

in my districtsome are private, and some arP public. People know
which ones are doing a good job and which ones are not. I don't
need to establish another school, model schools so that others can
look at. What other schools need is the ability and the resources to

be able to do the same thing.
And it almost offends me a little bit that we would be committed

to establishing what I would call certain elite schools in every Con-
gressional district, as if somehow that is going to satisfy the prob-

lems of education in this country.
I think it has got to be a much broader target and I think it,

frankly, does have to reach out so that schools that are in the most
disadvantaged areas I think it would probably make a lot more
sense if you looked at the worst schools in the district and tried to
improve those, as your targets, rather than create some kind of
model school that most of these schools are probably well on their
way to being model schools in terms of funeing anyway. What you
have to do is to focus on the schools that are doing the worst job in
terms of educating kids. Those are the ones that need to become
model schools.

We really do have to understand that the key in this country has
been, I mean the key to our whole system, the key to our whole
democracy, t e key to our whole ability to compete is the fact that
we want equal educational opportunity for everyone, everyone,
that's the strength of the public educational system. I guess I hope

we don't lose sight of that in terms of the various goals that we try
to pursue in education. It does have to be improved.

3
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But let's not lose sight of the fact that our main goal is to give
every kid a chance to get a decent education and not just those
that happen to choose the right schuol, that happen to go to the
model school or that happen to go to the certain private school. It
has got to be all schools that we try to target on and that is a big
mission. I think that's where we have to head.

You know, our challenge here is to try and look at the budget
resolution for 1993 and beyond and I can tell you, very frankly,
education is a centerpiece, for what we have to do in the future,
and I hope the Administration feels the same way when it comes to
the budget.

When it comes to rhetoric, all of us can put education at the top,
but when it comes to the budget, in terms of how much we spend,
education should be a centerpiece.

Mr. KILDEE. Mr. Pease.
Mr. PEASE. I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Sanders, I would like to follow up on what Chairman Panetta

just said. As you thought about itI know you are still learning
the gamebut as you thought about it, where would the students
come from for these model schools? Are they volunteer for the
schools, is it like a magnet school? How would that work?

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Pease, that would be a community determina-
tion by whatever that community is that would become the Amer-
ica 2000 community. Our vision is that these schools are very much
like the school populations like typical schools in that community.
They have disadvantaged students, they have disabled students,
they are not elitist institutions. They are typical to the community
in which the school exists. A school could be an existing school and
its current popula ion. It could be a school that is created where
parents volunteer to send their children.

Mr. PEASE. Well, I was with Secretary Alexander this morning,
and I gat the impression that the schools by and large would be
ones where parents would choose to send their children there. That
does bother me a little bit. I think it bothers the Chairman, as well,
because the parents, single-family parents of poor kids are not
going to be tuned in to taking advantage of this opportunity the
way that parents who are affluent will be. And if that is the case,
then it is going to be pretty easy to create a model school.

I can tell you where the model schools are in my district. I have
one school district that has tax valuation, property tax twice as
high as the average and no minority students whatsoever. And
they are the best schools in the district. They don't have the prob-
lems to deal with and they have all kinds of resources. I don't
think it is going to do us a whole lot of good to create model
schools if they're not set up in a way that we can replicate them
throughout the district.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, clearly, Mr. Pease, clearly the
first of all the Secretary very carefully avoids calling these schools
model school:. because that is not the way he envisions them. He
does envision these schools as being typical in terms of their stu-
dent population, that they serve. They are not elitist with only the
brightest and the best of students, and only those schools that have
achieved already high levels of success who are going on to just
bigger and better things by virtue of this designation.

J
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He sees them as in almost ev,my circumstance possible in the
country. And he does see them motivating other schools and lead-

ing the way for other schools to see like kinds of changes in their
organization and their character and in their performance.

Mr. PEAsz. Well, that's very reassuring, but personally I would

like to see these schools set up in such a way that they have to
take as their student population the normal student populatitm for

that attendance area, rather than giving people the opportunity to
come in from other attendance areas.

And I would very much like to see some of them developed in

inner-city schools with high populations of minority studenth and
high populations of students from single-family home, and that
sort of thing.

Mr. SANDERS. Likewise, we want to see them there, too, Mr.
Pease. Very clearly we want to see some of these schools in those

kinds of settings.
Mr. PEASE. If I can shift to higher education for a minute? In

your testimony you note that your Pell grani proposals provide in-

creased support for all students while maintaining current levels of
Pell support for less needy students.

In your budget submission for this year, did you ask for more
money for Pell grants than you had in the past?

Mr. SANDERS. MS. Christensen, you want to comment on the
actualwe do have additional dollars requested. We also accom-

plished much of our policy request there, through policy changes

and in changed assumptions about what will happen with the econ-

omy during the period. And Ms. Christensen can break out much of
these points for you, Mr. Pease, if she might, Mr. Chairman?

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Mr. Pease, what we have requested in our
budget for Pell grants is a total of $5.8 billion, which is a $401 mil-

lion increase over the 1991 appropriation of roughly $5.4 billion.

That is an increase of 7.5 percent which will target the increase,

itself, to the poorest of the poor students where we have indication

that the erosion of the dollar has hit those students much

more than any other level of income. And, at the same time, we
are virtually holding harmless the other remaining Pell grant re-
cipients in the higher income levels.

Mr. PEASE. Let me get that straight. So we have $400 million in-

crease and out of how much 13 that, you said a 7-percent increase,
right?

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. That is a 7.5-percent increase,
Mr. PEASE. So of that for all of the students roughly 5 percent

would go to cover inflation, that is actually inflation and tuition
has gone up faster than 5 percent, has it not? My understanding is
that colleges have raised their tuition rates an average of 7 to 10

percent. Wouldn't that be a case where all of your increase would

be going into just covering the inflationary costs to these students?
Mr. SANDERS. I think that also depends on whether you are talk-

ing about public or private institutions, too, about the percentages

of increase, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Pease.
Ms. CHRISTENSEN. The formula provides for a percentage in-

crease. The more important point, I think, is that the maximum
grant that we are proposing wiil basically restore the purchasing
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power of the Pell grant that has eroded somewhat over the past
several years.

For instance, in 1976-77, which was the first full year of imple-
menting the Pell grant program, there was a 1,400 maximum
grant and that covered 48 percent of public 4-year schools and 29
percent of private college costs. By 1991 to 1992 we were to the
point where we covered approximately 30 percent of public and 15
percent of private 4-year college costs. But our proposal this year,
for the $3,700 maximum grant would cov er approximately 43 per-
cent of public and 21 percent of private college costs, which is very,
very close, viltually restoring the 1981-82 levels. So I think that is
relatively sighificant. I would be happy to put this chart in your
record, if you would like to see that.

Mr. PEASE. I guess I wouldn't say that is virtually restoring them
all, but it is certainly moving in the right direction.

I am trying to understand then, you are increasing the maxi-
mum grant and yet, you are going to target those with low in-
comes. You are going to try and put more grants in the hands of
low-income Itudents?

Mr. SANDERS. That's correct.
Mr. PEASE. And does that mean that you are going to put

less--
Mr. SANDERS. Well, a larger grant in the hands of low-income

students, yes.
Mr. PEASE. What about the numbers of grants, overall, do you

expect to have the same number of grants, or a smaller number or
a larger number/

Mr. SANDERS. There will be fewer number of grants by about
400,000 because of the interaction of several other policies that we
are recommending, Mr. Pease. And they distribute faiely evenly
across the income levels. They do not singularly target any particu-
lar one. One of those is requesting a specific criterion for academic
achievement levels if one is to continue receiving a Pell grant or to
qualify initially for a Pell grant.

We also propose changes in the definition of independent stu-
dent. That also has a dollar impact. So there are other policies that
interact and on the bottom line reduce the number of actual recipi-
eiits of Pell awards.

Mr. PEASE. How many Pell grants will be awarded this year?
Mr. SANDERS. Ms. Christensen, do you have that number?
Ms. CHRISTENSEN. In the current year, 1991, we will award

3,421,000 and in 1992, our request would be 3,017,000, that is the
minus 400,000 that we are discussing. But as Dr. Sanders said that
is due to various factors such as our default initiative, and the min-
imum academic performance, and the definition refined and more
targeted definition of independent students. That cuts across all
income levels.

Mr. PEASE. Well, so you are weeding out some students, making
them ineligible for grants, who were eligible before. But there are
still 400,000 fewer grants for the other students who might have
wanted them but did not get them.

Is the Pell grant an entitlement program? Does every student get
one who is entitled to one?
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MS. CHRISTENSEN. No, it is not an entitlement program. There is

a formula that provides that if you meet certain eligibility stand-
ards that students are entitled to it, but the appropriation level
still determines the program level of the account. It is not strictly
an entitlement program.

Mr. SANDERS. In the sense, I think, that you are talking about,

an eligible student will get an award. The amount of that award
will be dependent upon the appropriation.

Mr. PEASE. SO even though you are raising your maximum to
$3,700, no student may get the $3,700, is that right, depending on
how many people apply and what your appropriation is?

Mr. SANDERS. If the appropriation level is sufficient, there will be
students who will get the maximum award.

Mr. PEASE. But if there is not, do you scale it back on a prorated

basis?
Mr. SANDERS. In actual practice, we have not had a year where,

in at least the 2 years that I have been here, Mr. Pease, where we
have had to scale back the award. You have been very responsive
in taking the actions necessary to maintain the full value of the
award to individual students, no matter where they are.

Ms. CHRISTENSZN. And our proposal this year will fully fund the
Pell grant program, including less than half-time students.

Mr. PEASE. If you will indulge me another minute, Mr. Chair-
man?

I am still trying to figure this out. Aside from the formula, you
are going to have 400,000 fewer grants overall?

Mr. SANDERS. We are going to have 400,000 fewer individuals
who will be eligible because of the interaction of the various poli-
cies that we are talking about.

Mr. PEASE. Decks that translate into 400,000 fewer grants?
Mr. SANDERS. Net. effect, yes.
Mr. PEASE. Well, twit--
Mr. SANDERS. We dill not start out to say that we are going to

reduce the numbers by 100,000; that was the effects of other policy
decisions that had been made or are proposed.

Mr. PEASE. I see, and you say you are going to increase your sup-
port for the most needy students. Does that mean you are increas-
ing the dollar amount of the grant for each eligible needy student
or you are going to try to provide more grants to needy students?

Mr. SANDERS. For students who are eligible, Mr. Chairman, we
are increasing the size of their awards. The maximum going from
the $2,400 to the $3,700. If the student also happened to be a high
achieving student, it would actually go to $4,200 with the $500

achievement award. Those would go to students, the maximum
awards, you will find them for eudents whose families earn under
the $20,000 mark.

Mr. PEASE. Mr. Chairman, I think I have used more of my time
than I should have, thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Pease.
Let me follow up on that. I guess my problem with this targeting

of the Pell grants is what happens to the kids between $10,000 and
$30,000, where do they go?

Mr. SANDERS. Actually in terms of the average award, well, the
students from families with incomes below $20,000 get a substan-
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tial increase in thei.. average award. Students from families above
$20,000 either get a modest or are basically held harmless. They do
not significantly lose in their award. Additionally, for those middle-
income families we are proposing also significant increases in our
loan programs, so th It there is greater access there.

As we looked at this, Mr. Chairman, every shred of evidence that
we had suggested that targeting and focusing our attention on the
lowest income students made the greatest amount of sense. When
we looked at what had happened to the Pell award and the pur-
chasing power across the last several years, it was clear that those
were the students that were hardest hit. When we looked at the
percent of family income--

The CHAIRMAN. I don't question that. I guess the problem is that
in today's world families earning $20,000 to $30,000 are not what
you would call middle-income families. I mean these are families
that are struggling too. And I guess my question is, What do you
say to those students? Where do they go?

Mr. SANDERS. Well, they have not been otherwise harmed by
this, and in fact, they have been held--

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, but they don't qualify for Pell grants under
your proposal.

Mr. SANDERS. Yes, they qualify for Pell grants.
The CHAIRMAN. But I thought the targeting was for children

under $10,000.
Mr. SANDERS. For the significant increases in the size of the Pell

award, and therefore, for the total dollars and as distribution, yes.
But we have not eliminated the Pell awards for children from fami-
lies who make $30,000. We have maintained or provided slight in-
creases in the average award for those students.

The CHAIRMAN. But you ai e not expanding the pot, though, so
essentially what you are doing is that you are scaling it down and
pumping most of it to the children under $10,000. Is that a fair
statement?

Mr. SANDERS. The number of dollars that we have got to use in
deciding the level of the award is dependent upon both the $400
million increase and the interaction of the other policies which ac-
tually reduce the number ofstudents who receive awards, whether
it is the default initiative that we have agreed to with you, as a
matter of policy, or in the other things such as setting an achieve-
ment standard that we are proposing.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I guess bottom lineso that we can all un-
derstand each otherbottom line is that it is likely that the num-
bers of children receiving grants are going to be reduced.

Mr. SANDERS. There will be 400,000 students who would other-
wise have received grants that will not because of policies that
have already been enacted or that we are proposing as a part of
the 1992 budget request.

The CHAIRMAN. My question is, What do we do with those
400,000 students?

Mr. SANDERS. They are eliminated from their eligibility by virtue
of either the default initiatives, policies that we have already en-
acted, or by the--

The CHAIRMAN. What about the new children coming up? I know
the ones you have already got on, but what about the new children

.1 1
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coming up? What about the children that are trying to get into col-

lege to get the grant?
Mr. SANDERS. Under our policy they will qualify if they meet the

eligibility requirement, Mr. Chairman, and they will receive the

Pell award.
Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Mr. Chairman, I would also add that we are

proposing to continue funding for the campus-based programs such

as work-study and the supplemental educational opportunity
grants, as well as the direct loan program which has substantial
revolving funds at the institutions. There are considerable sources

of funds, in other words, for grants and work-study, not to mention
the State build up of revolving funds as a result of the State stu-
dent incentive grant program over the past many years.

In addition, as Dr. Sanders indicated earlier, the guaranteed stu-
dent loan limits are being increased substantially in all three of
those subprograms in that area.

The CHAIRMAN. SO just SO I can be clear, then, based on your
budget submissions, you feel you can cover all of the students that
would presently be covered by grants or by student aid?

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Under your budget--
Mr. SANDERS. Under the policies that we propose, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And under your budget submission?
Mr. SANDERS. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The dollars that are there would cover all of

these. I want to talk to your bookkeeper because I need him for the
budget, or her fur the budget.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Overall we could----
The CHAIRMAN. If you could squeeze blood uut of that turnip, tell

everybody, I would WAR to do it.
Everything our staff tell us and everything we are getting from

Education and Labor is that we are looking at less children getting
covered, and I mean their numbers get as high as 120,000 and I

just am not sure where all of this meets. Because, again, my con-

cern is that for a program that has been very important for giving
children this equal educational opportunity to get into colleges, it's
something that we ought to maintain, particularly for a competi-

tive edge for the future.
Mr. SANDERS. Absolutely, we couldn't agree with you more, Mr.

Chairman. If you would like we would be happy to meet with your
staff and make sure that our numbers and our assumptions and ev-

erything agree.
The CHAIRMAN. I would appreciate that so I could at least find

out what the numbers are like, because everything we have seen,
at least in terms of the proposed reductions in the President's
budget, along with the proposed policy changes and some of the
elim!nations of some student aid, all seem to add up to much less

being available.
Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Let me just give you some totals that I think

will show that that is really not quite the case.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Ms. CHRISTENSEN. In terms of the dollars that we are requesting

and that is budget authority, for the current year, 1991, we have
$10.9 billion available. And we are requesting $12,6 billion for next
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year and this is for all the student aid programs. That is $1.6 bil-
lion increase or a 15-percent increase.

In terms of total dollars available as a result of this appropria-
tion that we are requestingand this is taking into account State
matching funds and institutional matching funds, as well as the
capital provided by banks in the guaranteed student loan pro-
gramthe total amount available in 1991 is $18.4 billion. That
would increase by 7 perct t, to $19.7 billion so there are definitely,
I think, respectable incre ses in the totals that we have put into
our budget.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me see if it matches with what we are work-
ing with, which isaga:A, looking at your budget as presented, you
are right GSL gkes up. But for those in terms of the grant areas,
everything I look at goes down. Work study goes down from $595
million to $397 million, your request. On supplement grants, it goes
down from $520 million to $347 million. On Perkins loans, it goes
from $156 million to $15 million. Am I right or wrong?

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. It goes down by $15 million, but there are sub-
stantial revolving funds at the institutionalat the higher educa-
tion institutions that still provide large amounts made available for
those loans.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think the revolving funds can cover the
gaps here by virtue of these cuts? Is that what you are telling me?

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. There will definitely be a decrease there with-
out the increased Federal contributions coming in. But there will
still be $707 million available for those loans, and they are highly
subsidized loans. In the case of SEOG and work study we are pro-
posing an increase in the matching requirement by institutions.
They have been very successful in meeting those matching require-
ments over the past several years, and even when the institutions
and the States have faced severe budget cuts, they have still been
successful in meeting those matching. So overall the grant and
work study programs would remain virtually level funded and the
same number of students would be served under those.

The CHAIRMAN. If you take the State of California and based on
what is happening to their State budgets, they are screwing them
down pretty tightly. They had a $14 billion deficit in California. Do
you think the universities there are going to be able to meet the
gap here? They are all hurting, too, out there.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. They are, but as I say, they have been success-
ful in meeting them in the past.

The CHAIRMAN. I am not so sute they are going to be successful
at picking up the gap in the future.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Both the Federal and State governments, I
agree, have the same problem, and we had the problem obviously
with the cost cap in the budget summit resolution last year.

Mr. SANDERS. Mr. Chairman, in putting together this proposal to
you, we had to make some very tough choices and set priorities.
And you can see very clearly where they are: Increasing the size of
the Pell, particularly for those who are of the lowest income
and----

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Listen, I don't quarrel with the fact that
you had to make choices. We have to make those all the time. I
just don't want to be told that you have made these choices and
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nobody is going to get hurt. To some extent, what you are telling

me is you are going to have the best of all worlds. That isn't the
case. The decisions you have made here mean that some people are
going to get hurt. I think that is a fair statement.

Mr. SANDERS. When we were talking earlier and responding to

questions, Mr. Chairman, we were talking about the Pell and guar-
anteed student loans.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. We have also focused, or made those choices so

that those who are more able to take some reductions would take
the reductions and still be able to attend college. We don't think
that our proposals would result in anyone not attending college
who would be able to go. And as I mentioned before, we have sub-
stantially increased the loan limits for those students, especially
Pell grants. Many of whom get maybe $200 to go, they could cer-

tainly increase their loan amounts to that, not to mention the com-

munity colleges and these low tuitions in public college.
The CHAIRMAN. I used to serve in the old Department of Health,

Education, and Welfare, so I know what you have to go through,
what you have gone through, and I know what OMB tells you you

have to do. I understand what you are trying to do. My quarrel
isn't with you. You are handed a certain amount, and you are
trying to screw things down. You have got to make these choices,

and that is unfortunate.
I guess my bigger concern is with the broader priorities because I

don't think this is the place where we ought to be screwing down,
very frankly, when you look at other priorities in the President's
budget. I have a real problem, as you know, with the amount of

money we are pumping into the space station when we have these
kinds of problems taking place. You know, there is a time when
they have to make tough choices, too. You had to make tough
choices based on what they allot you.

But I will tell you right now that I would much more prefer to
fully support these student loan programs in terms of children and
their opportunity to get ahead, because we aren't going to have
space stations or any kind of stations unless we have children who
graduate from universities, who have a decent education. And this

is the key for that.
So I guess my quarrel, as I said, is not with each of you. It is

with the broader priority judgments that you are handed because I
think, frankly, this ought to be a principal priority, and you ought
not to have to make choices between children whose families make
over $10,000 and those who make below $10,000. Those are not the

ones we ought to penalize in trying to make these judgments.
I appreciate your coming here and the testimony you have pro-

vided.
Mr. SANDERS. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. As I have said, for us the major task here is

what kind of budget we want to present in 1993. We are going to
have constraints in 1993 under the budget agreement. You think
this year has been tough? I am sure you have already gotten the
message 1993 is even tougher in terms of outlays.

Mr. SANDERS. We are aware of that.
The CHAIRMAN, So we are going to have a much tougher time

this next year, which just means that we are going to have to make
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tougher choices. But as I said, education in my book has to be a
centerpiece for this country if we are going to compete with other
nations. I hope that in working with you we can develop that kind
of centerpiece because it really is important for the future of the
country. And I know all of you believe that; it is just that in terms
of the resources you are handed, you have got to make those
choices. But from our perspective, this is a priority area. This is a
priority area, and it is above a lot of other areas that we have got
in our budget when you have to make those choices.

Anyway, thank you again for your testimony. I appreciate it. My
best to the Secretary.

Mr. SANDERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. He and the rest of us
are anxious to work with you, too.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the Committee was adjourned, to

resume again on Thursday, January 25, 1991, at 9:30 a.m.]
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON THE BUDGET,

Washington, DC
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room

210, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Leon E. Panetta, Chair-
man, presiding.

The CHAIRM AN. The House Committee on the Budget is in ses-
sion for purposes of a continuing hearing on the issue of education.

Yesterday was primarily elementary and secondary education,
although we covered some higher education issues with the Admin-
istration. Today, the principal focus is on higher education.

This is a series of hearings we are having on a series of issues
that we feel are important to focus on as part of the development
of the budget resolution, not only tbr 1993 but also the budget di-
rections for the remainder of this century.

I believe very strongly that education, elementary, secondary and
higher education, has to be a centerpiece, a key centerpiece to the
budget approaches for the remainder of this century if we are
going to be a Nation that is going to compete in today's world.

We considered secondary and elementary education and heard
the urging of the Council for Economic Redevelopment to redefine
education as a process that begins at birth and comprises all as-
pects of a child's development. So today we are going to try to
move to the other end of that educational spectrum.

Our first panel will offer views on three separate and very much
interrelated, interconnected aspects of the postsecondary education
system in this country: Federal financial aid, access to higher edu-
cation, and the quality of that higher education.

Federal financial aid to students consists of a mix of grants,
guaranteed loans, and qome direct loans. Pell grants are made on
the basis of need and up to a certain income point, federally guar-
anteed loans, both tl e subsidized guaranteed student loan program
and the unsubsidized program are available to many students re-
gardless of risk. Perkins loans are made directly by the Govern-
ment.

There have been suggestions that doing away with guaranteed
loans originated by financial institutions and moving to direct
loans originated by educational i,istitutions might be more efficient
and perhaps cheaper. And we will hear opposing views on that
question.
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The Administration wants to increase the amount of individual
Pell grants, but restrict the program to the poorest of applicants.
As we will hear, even families considered middle income by Feder-
al standards are having a more and more difficult time in meeting
educational costs, particularly in States with high living costs.

Restricting Pell grants could seriously affect that second aspect
that we will consider, which is access. Many students could be ex-
cluded from attendance at postsecondary institutions just by the in-
ability to have financial assistance. In fact, the need might be to
ensure greater access.

We talked yesterday of the possibility of some kind of dedicated
education tax, part of which might be used to expand Federal aid
for higher education.

The third aspect, the quality of higher education, seems directly
related to the major element in cost of Government loan programs.
That is the loss caused by the high rate of defaults on these loans.

By far, the greatest number of loan defaults comes from students
who attended proprietary institutions such as trade schools, which
offer no academic degrees. Those students are likely to be the most
at risk in terms of both educational achievement and income earn-
ings prospects. Too often, such institutions may be deficient in
quality of education not offering the type of training that enables
students to find proauctive jobs that will support the repayment of
the loans.

As a result of the Budget Reconciliation Acts of both 1989 and
1990, it is believed that hundreds of such suspect proprietary insti-
tutions have already been closed. We will hear a proposal this
morning to tighten State supervision over the quality of education
offered by both academic and proprietary institutions.

The witnesses testifying on our first panel are Bruce Johnstone,
the Chancellor of the State University of New York; Donald Nolan,
who is Deputy Commissioner of Higher and Continuing FAucation
of the State of New York; Nancy Coolidge of the Office of the Presi-
dent, University of California; and Charlotte Fraas of the Congres-
sional Research Service.

Following their testimony, we will hear from William Brock and
Roberts Jones about whether we are providing the schools with the
foundation to meet the demands of the modern workplace.

I would like to thank all of the witnesses for taking the time to
be here. This is, as always, an exploratory hearing to try to see if

we can find better directions for the use of resources in the educa-
tion area.

We have continually confronted the issue of the need for continu-
ing resources, but we also have to confront the issue of what re-
forms have to be put in place to ensure that those resources will be

used well. For that reason, we look forward to your guidance and

testimony.
Your statements will be made part of the record and you may

read from them or summarize them as you wish. Dr. Johnstone.

STATEMENT OF D. BRUCE JOHNSTONE, CHANCELLOR OF THE
STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK (SUNY)

Mr. JOHNSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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I would prefer to only summarize my testimony. I think in the
interests of time and efficiency, I would like to say a few key points
about it and hope there may be some questions or discussion at the
end of this.

I have been thinking and writing and speaking about student
loans for 20 years. My background is as a theorist of higher educa-
tion finance, on how to balance the cost burden between parents
and students and taxpayers.

I have the dubious distinctior. of being the only person to have
written a book about income contingent loans, spectacularly poorly
read, but it has been available for nearly 20 years for all who have
cared to understand better this particularly complex topic. Current
Administrations especially, however, have not read it.

I also have spent time in recent years studying higher education
finance in an international comparative perspective. I have found
valuable lessons, in looking at our own system of finance, to know
something about how the Japanese and Germans and Swedes and
Brits do it.

I would like to focus this morning, though, on what I was asked
to do, which was the direct loan concept, by which I take it to
mean loans being made available directly by colleges and universi-
ties in a matter more similar to the Perkins loan program, and dol-
lars somehow being made available by the Federal Government,
rather than being made by banks and guaranteed by the Federal
Government, as with the current Stafford Guaranteed Student
Loan program.

The esFential question, I think, which I do attempt to put in a
paragraph on the bottom of the first page of my testimony, asks
whether what I assume to be the Congressional goal of federally
supported student lendingnamely, to make dollars available to
students on some equitable basis, without risk rating, in order to
make higher education more accessibleat a cost to the taxpayer
which is substantially less than would be the case were the same
dollars to be made available in an equivalent grant program.

The question, then, before me today is whether making those dol-
lars available as we do currently, substantially through commercial
bank origination, is more or less efficient than making those dol-
lars available somehow, originated by the campuses directly.

I want to focus on what I believe to be the essential generic dif-
ferences between direct lending and commercially originated guar-
anteed lending and to urge you, Mr. Chairman, and your colleagues
to at some point address these generic differences without the dis-
tractions of, for exzmple, the interest rate differential between Per-
kins loans and Stafford loanswhich differential, of course, could
be changed tomorrow if Congress wanted to.

Or without being distracted or confused by the magnitude of, or
differences between, the subsidies, which also can be changed; or
the differences in borrowing popuktions or their demographics
predilections of defaultingall of those, again, being functions of a
,variety of things, but not of the essential generic originator of the
loans.

I also think that the on- and off-budget costs have been, until
now, generally distractions. We are coming to a point where I
think we can view the Federal taxpayer's liability in student loans

r;tl
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of whatever kind represented by the cost of subsidies, preferably
expressed in the present value of the stream of subsidies, and the
cost of making good on defaults, again, expressed in the present
value of the future flow of assumed defaults. My point, once again,
is that the question of who originates or how it originates is irrele-
vant to those calculations of ultimate Federal taxpayer liability.

I hope we also don't get too confused by other issues that are es-
sentially Title IV policy issues; Whether there is too much or too
little borrowing, or too much borrowing in the freshman year, or
whether proprietary schools should be in or out of the game.

Those are all important questions; but, again, they have little or
nothing to do, other than confusion and distraction, with the fun-
damental, generic issue of direct university-originated lending
versus commercial bank-originated guaranteed lending.

So I spent a lot of time, Mr. Panetta, in my paper on caveats, but
I think they are important caveats because I rarely heard the topic
discussed without those, in my opinion, distractions and confusions.

At the middle of page 3 of my testimony is where I come to what
I think is the essence of my message to you and your colleagues,
which is to ask those considering this question to cease conceiving
of student lending as a single act or a single process performed by
a single agent, bank, institution, whatever else, and to begin con-
ceiving of student lending as a very complex process involving five
very distinct processes, each one of which in turn is performed by
various combinations of quite distinct agents.

Very simply, the processes are, first, origination: Somebody has
to give the loan, to say, "Here, student, you get this much, and
here it is." Second, someone has to bear the risk of default. That, to
me, is the essence, actually, of lending: Bearing risk. Indeed, if you
borrow from me, and your colleague with abundant collaterai co-
signs th .. note, it is not clear who is the lender. I actually think it
is your colleague whose collateral is at risk, not I, who happened to
have some cash that I was willing to lend at the rate you would
pay rather than the rate I could earn elsewhere.

would submit that once risk is entirely borne, that the third
function, providing capital, is almost insignificant. There is no diffi-
culty in securing capital for riskless paper.

A fourth function is subsidizing the interest rate, and a fifth
function is servicing the loan.

The point of this perspective, Mr. Panetta, is that very different
agents can play and must play these quite different functions of
lending. I would submit that where commercial banks ip the Staf-
ford program are clearly involved in origination, they cannot do it
alone. They must do it in conjunction with colleges, with enormou2
regulations regarding the terms and conditions of the lending. It is
hardly a free origination done by banks.

I would submit that only the Federal taxpayer can really bear a
risk of default. I would further submit that only the Federal tax-
payer can hear substantially whatever subsidies the Congress in its
wisdom chooses to assign to a loan.

I would submit that capital, once risk is borne by the Federal
taxpayer, once the subsidies have been handled, is going to come
from the fundamental capital markets, which are pension funds
and trust funds arid large primary savers, and that this capital will
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get channeled into the hands of students vis-a-vis a variety of inter-
mediary mechanisms.

We often think of banks as providing capital, but this year, New
York banks will sell $1 billion of student loans to Sallie Mae. They
have been more of a passthrough between Sallie Mae and primary
capital sources, and the students. So provision of loan capital, I
think, is often mistaken as being the fundamental essence of lend-
ing.

Finally, servicing the loans can be done by anybody with a big
computer. Banks are pretty good at that. But a bank does not have
to service its own loans and it is quite capable of servicing loans it
doesn't own.

The point of all this, Mr Panetta, is that direct lending is really
the question of which agent or agents we involve in the origination
of loans. And seen in this light, I believe origination ought to be
mainly in the hands of colleges and universities, which are already
deeply involved in certifying financial need and attendance, and in
packaging other sources of financial aid, and that there seem to be
no particular advantage, especially were we starting de novo,
which I grant we are not, to involving banks in the origination
function, which they cannot do completely anyway.

If I were conceiving of a simple and rational loan program
again, were we beginning anew, which we are notit would be for
students to apply to colleges for some kind of financial assistance,
some component of which would often be a loan, which loan would
be guaranteed and perhaps slightly subsidized by the Government,
and available and repayable on rates and terms as prescribed by
law and regulation.

Eligible universities would then originate the loans, would sell as
quickly as possible, perhaps in advance, to something that would
look a lot like Sallie Mae. Call it a national student loan bank, if
you like, but this entity would osentially purchased guaranteed
notes from the campuses, and in turn use those to collateralize its
own paper to tap the primary savings sources. I would prefer to
have this national student loan bank service all the loans.

A few colleges and universities might prefer to do their own col-
lections, but they would have to bear some due diligence risk in
order to be allowed to do so. Some substantial part of the capitali-
zation and the servicing I think should be contracted directly to
qualified State agencies or possibly put out to bid to private second-
ary market loan servicing agencies.

Commercial banks I would see having no role in loan origination,
but potentially major roles in loan servicing by contract, or poten-
tial major roles in providing loan capital by purchasing the paper
of the secondary market. Maybe then, in addition, you could
employ the IRS to collect. Maybe, if you would like, you can have
income contingency. Perhaps you could tap into Social Security.
Possibly you could do other things.

But those are all, I believe, utterly subsidiary to what I think is
the fundamental question of who or what, as between the colleges
themselves or the commercial banks, should originate the bans,
and how should the accounting system reflect the true Federal tax-
payer costs.

tr-.)
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My sense is that moving student lending more toward origina-
tion by colleges and universities is sensible, because I think it is
more efficient, more effective. It uses the financial aid apparatus
that we have on universities and colleges. It could use effectively
the by-and-large very effective State guarani. ee agencies. It would
move federally sponsored student loans away from commercial
bank origination, where it has never resided in complete comfort,
but keep the banks involved as a provider of capital.

The model that I have described really is not a P ,rkins loan
model. It is rather, more like the old FISL model, the old federally
insured model, where certain universities and colleges were al-
lowed to become lenders within the student loan program.

To ask, "Are we going to have a guaranteed student loan pro-
gram or not?" I think, is a misleading question. If guarantee means
bearing risk, only the Federal taxpayer can ever bear the risk on
what are fundamentally risky loans unless we choose to stop
making loans available without risk rating, available only to
whomever banks feel comfortable doing business with, and that is

a whole vastly different policy issue that I think is not a budgetary
one.

I would hope the Congress would not move in that direction. I

would hope it would continue making loans as available as equita-
bly and as without risk rating as possible, a d that the Congress
would seriously consider a program in which a substantial number,
preferably a sampling of different kinds of institutions would be al-
lowed to originate guaranteed student loans, passing the paper on
immediately to Sallie Mae, divesting themselves therefore of servic-
ing responsibilities, which they cannot do well, but retaining that
all-critical origination in the hands of the institutions and their of-
ficers.

That concludes my testimony, sir.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnstone may be found at end

of hearing.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Dr. Nolan.

STATEMENT OF DON ALD J. NOLAN, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER FOR
HIGHER AND CONTINUING EDUCATION, NEW YORK STATE EDU-
CATION DEPARTMENT, REPRESENTING STATE HIGHER EDUCA-
TION EXECUTIVE OFFICERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. NOLAN. Chairman Panetta and distinguished Members of the
Committee, thank you very much for giving me this opportunity to
talk with you this morning about reauthorization of the Higher
Education Act.

I serve as Deputy Commissioner of Higher and Continuing Edu-
cation of the State of New York, but I speak to you today on brehalf

of SHEEO, which represents the 50 executives of statewide higher
education coordinating and governing boards across the Nation.

SHEEO seeks your support for a mAjor reform to Title IV of the
Higher Education Act, one that would protect the large Federal in-
vestment in student assistance by allowing the States to be the ap-
proving agencies for institutions that receive Title IV funds.

In my written testimony, I lay out some facts and figures, and I
review briefly what you have already heard from a variety of
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sources about problems associated with Title IV. I don't want to go
into those matters in the brief time that I have today. I prefer to
direct our collective attention back to the basic purpose of Federal
student aid, which is to provide access to posteecondary education.

One thing is clear. Thanks to you and your colleagues in Con-
gress end your predecessors, Title IV is providing access. We can
argue about the details, is it enough access, it is for the right
people, but it clearly is providing access.

The issue then is, access to what? I believe your expectations are
the same as ours. We all want and expect access to a quality educa-
tion. The question is, Are we achieving that goal through Federal
student aid?

In my judgment, far too often, I am sorry to say, the answer is
that we are not. So how do we together essure that Federal student
aid dollars are spent at institutions that meet standards of quality?

Currently, the Federal Government relies on three measures to
determine a school or college's eligibility to participate in Title IV
programs, and it might be a good idea this morning to review those
briefly.

First, the institution has to demonstrate to the Sec ntary of Edu-
cation its ability to manage and administer the Federal aid pro-
grams entrusted to it.

The second, is that the institution must be licensed or otherwise
authorized to operate by the State in which it is located.

And third, the institution must be accredited by an association or
an agency recognized by the Secretary as a reliable authority in
judging what constitutes satisfactory education and training.

From my vantage point and that of my colleagues in far too
many other States, the current system, which is supposed to assure
quality, just isn't working. Too many students aren't receiving the
education they enrolled to pursue. Too many are not completing in
a timely manner. Too many of them who do complete are ill-pre-
pared for their chosen job or profession or graduate study. Too
many are the victims of school closures in the middle of their stud-
ies, with loans they didn't know they had taken, with debts they
were unable to pay.

The Government is estimating defaults in excess of $3 billion for
fiscal year 1991. I know you will hear more about that later.

The Congress has worked to curb loan defaults during the past
decade. I note there are 17 pieces of Federal legislation enacted to
address defaults during that period. There have been other impor-
tant adjustments made to improve the system. But as important as
these efforts are, we in SHEEO believe that the one way to offer
long-term protection to students and Federal taxpayers is to en-
courage the States to serve as the agencies that assure the integri-
ty of the institutions and programs receiving Title IV funds, all
done in partnership with the Secretary.

This approach is a major feature of the integrity in the Higher
Education Act of 1991, which was introduced in June by Represent-
atives Good ling of Pennsylvania and Lowey of New York.

Our research indicates that within the past few years, many
States have enacted la v s tc protect their students from fraud and
abuse, especially at vocational and trade schools where most of the
abuses have been uncovered and where Title IV fi nds comprise the
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final funding source. I note California and New York as two exam-
ples where this k ind of legislation has occurred.

However, several shortcomings do remain. First, the function of
State oversight for noncollegiate institutions often rests with a sec-
ondary, not a postsecondary agency

Second, the funding for enforcel,ient has been limited because of
the lack of priority given to oversight activities by the secondary
agency.

And third, many States continue to emphasize business and fi-
nancial practices rather than broader concerns with educational ef-
fectiveness, which is of essential concern to many Federal and
State policymakers.

The proposed integrity in higher education legislation offers an
alternative that would save the Federal treasury much more than
it would cost to implement, and in our view, is the best hope tor
assuring longterm accountability in Title IV programs.

What would this legislation do? Well, it would authorize the Sec-
retary to enter into agreements with the State, to establish a State
postsecondary approving agency. The Secretary would provide
funds to the agency to review and approve postsecondary institu-
tions and programs for purposes of Title IV eligibility.

Each postsecondary approving agency would be the single con-
tact point with the Secretary for that State, regardless of how
many separate agencies actually performed review and approval
functions for the State.

The legislation spells out those areas in which State standards
would have to be established. These standards would be developed
in consultation with the institutions of the State, and they could be
different for different classes of institutions within ti te States.

The States would be reimbursed for their approving activities
with a cap of 1 percent of the total Title IV approprhtions. We see
this is a risk manag Iment effort well worth taking.

Will our approach increase the chances of the federally aided
student receiving a quality education? We believe it will.

Among the standards that participating States would be required
to develop, and again I emphasize in consultation with the affected
institutions, are those that deal not only with the conditions of edu-
cation, but also the resuli of the educational program.

Let me put that another way. An institution that wanted to be
found eligible for Title IV would have to meet published standards
for such areas as adequate finance, facilities, faculty, curriculum,
student support services, all the things that we now do, and it
would have to demonstrate that the achievement of its students is
of sufficient quality that it provides satisfactory education and
training.

Many States have addressed the issue of postsecondary educa-
tional integrity and quality in recent years, with mixed results. Let
me briefly describe what has happened in the State that I know
best, New York.

Our board of regents has sweeping powers to review and approve
all levels of postsecondary education offered by all types of institu-
tions: Public, private ionprofit, and proprietary. Among our
degree-granting institutions, our review activities have consistently
led to program improvement and in some cases discontinuance,

5(i
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We have strong initial approval procedures, and that serves to
deter the establishment of weak programs. And despite these
strong regulatory provisions, we have been able to work collegially
with our nearly 250 colleges and universities, many of which are
world class institutions. I am joined by my colleague from one here
today.

New York nas separate standards for schools that do not offer
degree credit instruction, namely, the occupatinnal, trade, voceion-
al and technical schools that are primarily nondegree schools but
they are for-profit corporations. Last year our legislature strength-
ened our authority to regulate these schools and that new system
is working quite effectively without limiting access.

So why turn to the States to assure quality? I think there are
several good reasons.

First, the States are closer to the action, and since problems that
affect their residents are more likely to get attention, they will pro-
vide vigorous oversight.

Second, we believe it is in the national interest to elsure strong
oversight by a Governmental body that is responsible to the public.
The States can do just that.

And third, the States are willing to assume this responsibility.
In our view, the Good ling-Lowey proposal is central to the resto-

ration of public confidence in the integrity and quality of postsec-
ondary institutions whose students receive Federrl assistance. We
believe that students and taxpayers will be bett/Jr served through
the enactment of this legislation.

I thank you very much for your attention, and look forward to
your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Nolan may be found at end of
hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Before we proceed with testimony,
we have a vote, and I would like to go ahead and call a brief recess
in order to get that vote, so we will reconvene in about 10 minutes.

AFTER RECESS

Mr. DURBIN [presiding]. I would like to welcome the panel to
return. At this point, I believe, Ms. Coolidge, it is time for your tes-
timony. We welcome your attendance here today. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF NANCY COOLIDGE, PRINCIPAL ADMINISTRATIVE
ANALYSTSTUDENT FINANCIAL SUPPORT, OFFICE OF THE
PRESIDENT, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

MS. COOLIDGE. Thank you, Mr. Durbin.
Good morning. I am Nancy Coolidge, Principal Administrative

AnalystStudent Financial Support, at the Office of the President
of the University of California. The Office of the President is the
systemwide administration for the university, which comprises
nine campuses and enrolls 160,000 students.

On behalf of the university, I thank you for providing me this
opportunity to addre9s you on topics related to student financial
support and the reauthorization of the Higher Education Act of
1965.
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This morning I want to focus on a number ;,;- student support
issues that are of particular importance to the university: The af-
fordability of postsecondary education for low- and middle-income
students, the cost to institutions of administering student support
programs, and student support for graduate students.

The university's needy undergraduates rely on Federal financial
aid for access to a university education, and grant support for the
neediest students is the cornerstone or this opportunity. The pres-
ervation of the grant programs and a restoration of the purchasing
power of the Pell gran t, therefore, must be essential tasks for the
upcoming reauthorization.

I want to turn to a discussion about the university's growing con-
cern about those individuals who do not quite qualify for need-
based Federal financial aid and are finding it increasingly difficult
to finance education. Students in California and other high-cost
states are disadvantaged in establishing their need for financial aid
to help meet the cost of attending a college or university.

Congressional methodology recognizes differences in income, but
does not place much emphasis on expenses. A family of four living
on a $49,000 income in San Francisco is not likely to be able to con-
tribute t much toward college costs as a family of four living on
the same income in a lower-cost city.

But the Federal means-test would require each of these families
to contribute the same amount of money toward the cost of their
child's education. In California, we are hearing mare and more
from families that are considered "middl 1-income" by Federal
standards, but who, after trimming their spending, reducing their
standard of living, and taking out loans, can barely meet the cost
of education at their own State's public universities.

The lower-middle income families that are just over the financial
aid eligibiiity threshold are particularly hard-pressed. They have
few or no assets to draw upon to lever cash or credit to pay for col-
lege. In major cities and suburbs in California, families of four with
$40,000 incomes do not often own a home, particularly if they are
trying to buy them in recent years.

If they should be so fortunate as to purchase a home, they do not
have enough unencumbered cash to be eligible for many loans.
Among lower-income students already enrolled at the university,
most are working. Many are borrowing. But all complain that they
feel a need for additional support to help reduce the financial pres-
sure they are under.

We encourage our students to limit their work, if they are full-
time students, not to work more than 20 hours a week, because we
have got evidence to demonstrate that work in excess of 20 hours
usually means a reduced credit load and also extends their time in
college, which is not necessarily cost-effective. Work in excess of 20
how a week is also associated with poorer performance, which af-
fecl students' ability to compete for graduate school. Admis-
sion L. .,uch programs is very important to most of o a. students.

So we feel most of the people on financial aid are at capacity in
terms of how much they can work and make a contribution to their
own support. Among families who am looking to the future and
trying to gage whether they can send thiIir children to the Univer-
sity of Califoz 9, many are frustrated to learn that .hey are not
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officially nee( y, when they are well aware they cannot produce the
$11,000 or so that it costs for a Califotnia resident to attend the
university. Of that $11,000, about $2,500 is tuition awl fees, and the
rest is living ttxpenses in California.

We all need to be concerned that this gap between costs and re-
sources may be affecting college choice across the country. There is
moTe and more discussioli of the fact that students are downsizing
their dreams of attending the college most suited to their goals be-
cause they and their families just can't afford it.

I was asked recently about access and whether or not the sorts of
problems I am describing would actually prevent access to postsec-
oadary education for these lowEir middle-income families who do
not qualify for aid. While it is true that in California we have an
excellent access system in our community colleges, it is also true
that the highest risk students who are eligible for admission to the
university when they graduate from high school are not as likely to
persist to a bachelPr's degree if they attend a community college
rather than enter tne university as freshmen.

As you may be aware, California will not be able to maint-,in its
own current level of support for postsecondary education during
this new fiscal year. As part of an overall plan to deal with a sig-
nificant reduction in our State's budget for the university, we have
been forced to raise the student fees by $650. This increase will ex-
acerbate the problems a. families who are just above the cutoff for
need-based aid.

The university has created a separate new financial aid program
in order to cover the cost of this fee increase for all needy students.
This program provides a combination of grant and loan support to
students with the 1,?ediest students receiving full grant coverage
and the slightly higher income students receiving a combination of
grant and loan.

In response to the increase in requests from families who do not
qualify as needy by Fe,ieral stane,rds, we are also exploring the
possibility of establishing a minimally subsidized loan program
that would proNide another source of loans for students who do not
qualify for need-based grants and s ibsidized loans under Congres-
sional methodologies.

Part of the development must include the provision of -1dditienal
resources to provide some level of subsidy to assure that these mod-
erate-income students I have been speaking about are not squeezed
out r.f a university education if they are otherwise prepared to par-
ticipate.

The Administration's current proposal to limit Pell grants to stu-
dents and families with incomes less than $10,000 goes too far. We
have examined our data and suggest to you that almost 10,000 stu-
dents in our university would be eliminated from the Pell program.

Forty-two percent of our dependent undergraduates would no
longer be eligible for Pell grants. Many very needy students will be
excluded if this suggestion is adopted.

In addition, as current congressional proposals suggest, more
needs to be done for the moderate and middle-income family. I
would suggest, therefore, that Congress take this reauthorization
opportunity, spread the Federal subsidy more broadly by establish-
ing a sliding scale that would target the greatest subsidy to the
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poorest students in the form of grants, while maintaining some
level of subsidized support for a greater range of students and fami-
lies. Although the interest may not be fully subsidized, guaranteed
loans should be available to students with higher incomes.

The second topic I want to bring before you this morning con-
cerns an area of student support that does not receive as much
press as Pell grants and guaranteed loans, but is nonetheless ex-
tremely important to the university and to the country as a whole,
the support of graduate students in general and of doctoral stu-
dents in particular.

The University of CalZornia plays a key role in the education of
doctoral students. Ten percent of the Ph.D.s in ot- country are
from the University of California. The vitality of our national econ-
omy and our ability to compete in the worldwide marketplace are
tied to continued excellence in graduate education,

The United States is on the brink of a real and potentially dam-
aging shortage of college and university faculty. This shortage will
affect education and research at all levels. It will be felt in commu-
nity colleges, private colleges, and in universities. It will affect the
education and training of the Nation's elementary and secondary
teachers.

It will affect the technology transfer between and among the uni-
versities and the private sector. This situation, however, presents
the Nation with an opportunity to diversify the faculty, providing
we can recruit and obtain outstanding students from all back-
grounds.

Graduate student support is a vital underpinning of this effort.
Although much of graduate student support is provided by institu-
tions themselves and by Federal research grants, I want to empha-
size the importance that the Higher Education Act plays in affirm-
ing Congressional interest in the development of a diverse future
faculty.

In addition, the act authorizes programs that support graduate
education in the fine arts, social sciences, humanities, and foreign
language. Although the Ph.D. shortage in science and engineering
has been well-documented recently, the faculty shortage in the
arts, humanities and social sciences will be just as severe and
harmful.

A revitalization of the Federal commitment to graduate educa-
tion in these fields through an increased investment in fellowships,
training grants and research assistanceships is crucial.

Thank you again for giving me this opportunity. I will be glad to
answer questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Coolidge may be found at end of
hearing.]

Mr. DURBIN. Ms. Fraas, welcome to the panel, and we invite you
now to testify.

STATEMENT OF CHARLOTTE J. MAAS, SPECIALIST IN SOCIAL
LEGISLATION, CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE

MS. FRAAS. Thank you, Mr. Durbin.
I have followed the default situation closely as part of my duties

as the CRS analyst primarily responsible for the GSL program.
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The costs of GSL defaults to the Federal Government of $3.5 bil-
lion are an all-time high. Why? One reason is a rise in the volume
of loans in repayment, resulting from increases in principal bor-
rowed annually: Increases in the sheer size of the program. The
other reason is a rise in the rate of defaults, attributable to in-
creases in the use of the program by high financial risk borrowers
who subsequently default.

The GSL program has grown significantly in the 1980's. In fiscal
year 1980, about $4.6 billion in loan principal was disbursed. Dis-
bursements in fiscal year 1991 will be an estimated $11 billion.
During the same 11-year period, obligations for defaults increased
from $263 million to $3.5 billion.

With regard to these increases in default costs, an important con-
sideration is that the more loan principal borrowed, the more loan
principal enters repayment, and the more money is subjee' to de-
fault.

For example, in fiscal year 1980, about $3.7 billion in GSL princi-
pal was in repayment from loans that had been borrowed since the
program began in fiscal year 1966. At the beginning of fiscal year
1991, $34.3 billion in GSLs was in repayment. Ever with stable de-
fault rates, a rise in default costs would occur.

Collections on defaulted loans partially offset total Federal de-
fault costs. Table 2 on page 5 of my testimony shows annual collec-
tions since fiscal year 1980. Since fiscal year 1980, GSL collections
have risen from $68 million to an estimated $880 million in fiscal
year 1991.

The IRS offset program, which has existed since 1986, attaches
Federal tax refunds due GSL defaulters and applies the amount to
the debt they owe the Federal Government. Over a billion dollars
has been collected through this program, which will expire Janu-
ary 10, 1994.

The second reason for the rise in default costs is increases in the
default rate due to borrowing by high financial risk students. This
is evidenced by increases in the 1980's in the proportion of GSL
borrowers who attend proprietary schools.

Department of Education data show that in fiscEd year 1980, 7.5
percent of Stafford loan borrowers were proprietary school students
and they borrowed about 6 percent of loan volume. By 1989, propri-
etary school student borrowing increased to about 33 percent and
their loan volume to 27 percent.

The Stafford loan program, the largest of the GSL programs, pro-
vides subsidized loans to low-income students on the basis of need.
A reason proprietary school student borrowing is on the increase is
that such students tend to be low income and the schools tend to be
more expensive so the students qualify for significant amounts of
student aid.

A 1986 student aid survey found 67 percent of proprietary school
students borrowed GSLs, compared to a nonproprietary school bor-
rower rate of about 18 percent.

Even more significant has been the recent use of smaller unsub-
sidized Supplemental Loans for Students, SLS, program by proprie-
tary school students. After 1986 program amendments eliminated a
limitation on the tide of such loans by independent undergraduates,
SLS loan volume jumped from $279 million in fiscal year 1986 to
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over $2 billion by fiscal year 1988, akad the bulk of the increase was
attributable to borrowing by prorietary school students.

The proportion of SLS lx v;wers attending proprietary schools
'as about 10 percent in fist. year 1986 rising to over 50 percent in

fiscal year 1987 and to 65 percent in fiscal year 1988,
Such patterns of borrowing are believed to have increased de-

fault rates because proprietary school students default at signifi-
cantly higher rates than students attending other types of institu-
tions.

ED analyzed a random sample of Stafford loan borrowers who
entered repayment in fiscal year 1985 and found that 50.6 percent
of proprietary school borrowers defaulted on their loans by the end
of fiscal year 1988. This compared to about a third of community
college students; default rates for students at 4-year schools are
considerably lower. The average default rate was 26.0 percent for
this cohort.

Why are proprietary school student default rates so high? No
studies have been conducted on proprietary school borrowers, per
se, to answer the question. Studies of loan defaults indicate that
the major characteristics of defaulters are also the characteristics
of students more commonly served by proprietary schools: Low
income of the student or his or her family; enrollment in a short-
term course of study; low loan balance.

Some believe that abusive practices by, nr characteristics of,
some schoolsmisleading advertising, recruitment of unqualified
students, poor educational programscontribute to a student's pro-
clivity to default.

What we can determine from available data is that nationally,
defaults are rising. Historical measures of GSL default rates based
on cumulative program experience suggest that we have been expe-
riencing a worsening default situation, particularly since fiscal
year 1986.

Last week ED released its national analysis of the fiscal year
1987 through fiscal year 1989 cohort default rates used to imple-
ment provisions of the recent reconciliation laws, and these data
indicated a notable rise in defaults. The fiscal year 1987 cohort of
borrowers had a 17.6 percent default rate nationally. This rate for
the fiscal year 1989 cohort was 20.1 percent. The cohort used is bor-
rowers entering repayment in a given fiscal year. The rate is the
number of such borrowers who iefault by the end of the following
fiscal year divided by the total borrowers in the cohort.

In the 101st Congress two major budget reconciliation laws were
enacted to achieve GSL program savings primarily through reduc-
ing defaults: The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Acts (OBRA) of
1989 and 1990.

The most significant provisions of both laws sanctioned schools
whose students default at high rates by limiting their participation
in the program.

OBRA 1989, effective January 1, 1990, prohibits undergraduate
students at schools with cohort default rates of 30 percent and over
from borrowing SLS loans. OBRA 1990 makes schools with cohort
default rates of 35 percent and over for each of the three most
recent fiscal years ineligible for participation in any of the GSL
programs effective July 1, 1991.
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It is too early to assess the effects of these laws on default costs
because there is a considerable time lag between the time a loan is
disbursed to the borrower and a default claim is paid by the Feder-
al Government.

According to program analysts, most Federal GSL default claims
are paid an average of three to 5 years after a loan is made to the
student. Defaults would be expected to show up earlier for SLS
loans, which enter repayment status sooner than Stafford loans, or
if borrowers are mostly in short-term educational. programs. For
example, defaults on loans to proprietary :;chool studnts tend to
peak about 2 years after the loans are disbi:reed.

The effects of the 1989 OBRA on Federil default costs, therefore,
will not be apparent until fiscal year 1992 at the earliest. We can,
however, make some preliminary observatione on poseible effects of
OBRA 1989 on SLS prograin participation th:),*...:riuld have impor-
tant implications for defaalts.

The Department of liklucation reports t,hat undergraduate stu-
dents at 712 high eefaulf, ochools -were. made inkligible for SLS
loans between 11/Li,..,:h 191K/ and this Juiy under provisions of OBRA
1989: 601 of trwse schools were proprietary schools

GSL prograle data owe e. $615 million reduction in SLS bor-
rowing by peeprietary :1-booi students between fiscal yeae 1989 and
fiscal year 1990. Mee oir interest i&IfAlt a million decline
in Stafford loan boreewing 1)y Su& 31- CAP E,

If you assume, Fasted. cre :. r freiattlirec.l dollars, that at
least 4 percent of the $1. b;.'..);ca rf:dpi,tion in principal bor-
rowed .hy proprietary scheot e;;udent won:d f,1`..M! time default
probaliy for this group attera'iing high default ecttool it would be a
higher ratethen ycni would eventually realize significant cost sav-
ings from this fiscal year 199n volume redi .ct:4,a alone.

Based on provisions of OBRA 1990, ejleois have been. noti-
fied that they are subject to program teveatination. The effects of
the elimination of these additional schools from GSL program par-
ticipation on loan volume will not be apparent until fiscal year
1992 at the earliest, with effects on defaults being indicated several
years later.

A couple of other factors may influence GSL defaults over the
next few years that could offset savings that might be realized
through the reconciliation laws. For fiscal year 1991, Eli has reesti-
mated Federal default costs from $2.8 billion to $3.5 billion, based
on increases in default claims coming into the Department.

Program b alysts suspect that the recession may be one factor
causing thi'. increase. The recession began about July 1990 and
roughly 9 months later claims began to increase beyond expected
levelsthe minimum period a loan could go into default and a
claim filed. An important question is why loan deferments avail-
able for unemployed borrowers would not help counteract the ef-
fects of the recession.

Another factor that may be resulting in higher defaults in fiscal
year 1991 might be an unintended consequence of the SLS restric-
tion. Some propose that students who attended schools that closed
as a result of losing SLS eligibility may believe that they have no
obligation to repay their GSL since their educational program was

f; 3
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incomplete: We may now be seeing the results of fiscal year 1990

school closures in increased defaults.
The challenge in considering future options to reduce defaults is

balancing budget policy with program policy goals. Since 1980, Con-
gress has enacted some 17 different laws, to one degree or another
addressing default control.

At this time, options that are likely to have the greatest impact

on reducing default costs would be those to further reduce loan
volume or the participation of borrowers most prune to default in

the GSL program.
One option that could significantly reduce defaults would be to

further lower the default threshold for school eligibility for GSLs.

With this alternative, you face the consequence of reducing the
access of some students to Federal student aid, and potentially to
postsecondary education.

Another option to achieve the same goal would be to deny loans
to certain default prone student groups and increase other types of
student aid for them, such as Pell grants. This would require signif-
icant increases in appropriations for the non-GSL student aid pro-

grams, however.
Another option that might be considered would be to increase re-

ceipts coming into the GSL program to offset default costs. Now

both students and guaranty agencies pay certain fees to reduce pro-

gram costs. Some new GSL participation fee for schools might be

considered.
Default reduction proposals concentrating on preventing defaults

among the current borrower population or improving collection ef-
forts would arguably have less of an impact on future default costs
than those discussed above.

This is because important default reduction efforts have already
been undertaken in these areas and that current costs are largely
driven by loan volume and the nature of the current borrowers.

This concludes my remarks. I will be happy to answer any fur-

ther questions you may have.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Fraas may be found at end of

hearing.]
The CHAIRMAN. Let me yield to Dick Durbin, who is here, and

has to go to another appointment, if he has any questions.
Mr. DURBIN I have two or three questions.
I missed the first two witnesses, but I have reviewed their testi-

mony. I am struck by one element here. I am an easy vote for edu-
cation. I do my best to put funds in education. I just don't think we

do enough for it.
The increased cost of higher education for me and my wife and

my family have hit us pretty hard. I note that when it comes to
health care, we have imposed some serious cost containment on in-

stitutions providing health care. In return, we have said we will

continue a Medicare program and Medicaid program.
What is being done in the area of Government-directed supervi-

sion or monitored cost containment in higher education? Year-in
and year-out, we hear that the cost of higher education exceeds the

rate of inflation. Is this absolutely necessary? Can money be saved
and still provide quality education?
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I will open it to the panel.
Mr. JOHNSTONE. I would be happy to try that with two responses.

One is that I think the celebrated cost of higher education really
means, for most people, the rapidly rising tuition component of the
total cost packages that frighten all of us, particularly those of us
who have children in the higher priced private sector.

I am always amused when the New York Times waits eagerly for
the new tuition of Bennington College as though it had some public
policy significance. I have 400,000 students in the State University
of New York, who until this year had not experienced a tuition in-
crease in 8 years. This was the utter extreme. It should have gone
up more along the way.

But when one asks whether there is waste or profligacy behind
these costs, at least in the sector I know about, the one I am re-
sponsible for, which includes 64 institutions and about 70,000 staff,
the answer is that our real costs have gone down, not up. We have
lost about 10 percent of our real resources in the last decade.

There is nothing remotely profligate in this sector, and I think in
most public sectors of which I am aware. There have been by and
large decreases in, measured in real terms, which is principally in
number of staff.

You asked whether cost of higher education ought to be, can be,
should be above the rate of inflation, or below or at the rate of in-
flation. My honest answer to that is that probably, year-in and
year-out, it will average above the rate of inflation for the sheer
reason that the rate of inflation is an average.

An average is, of course, something like the middle. It is the
mean. This particular average, the Consumer Price Index, is the
mean of a whole bunch of price increases, specifically of products
that are commonly purchased by the average urban family of four.
About half of the price increases that go into the CPI are, of
course, above the CPI. The other half are below the CPI.

Almost everything which is highly labor intensive is going to be
in the top half. The costs of symphony orchestras, social work,
health care, and education will tend to be in the half of the cost
increases that are above the average, counterbalanced by the costs
of goods where there are year-in and year-out opportunities for sub-
stitution of capital for labor and thus for continuous cost decreases.
So the cost of higher education will tend to go up something in ad-
vance of the cost of living on average.

If institutions are experiencing a real enrichment, and that has
happened in some campusesthe cost will go up even more. Such
enrichment has tended to happen in that part of the private sector
where families were lining up eager to purchase, at high tuitions,
those enhanced higher education services, and while I do not
always understand why parents want so much or are willing to pay
so much, I don't infer anything either untoward or out of the ordi-
nary or anything to be surprised about in such tuition increases in
the pricey private sector.

Mr. NOLAN. If I could add to the perspective from the office that
oversees 250 institutions, including the 90 in the public sector, all
those remaining in the nonpublic, it is a struggle for the independ-
ent institutions as well, as costs have continued to rise, and finan-
cial aid has not kept pace. And budgets across the Nation in 30
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States last year were cut in higher education on an average of 4
percent, so Government is taking a step in the other direction to

reduce its support.
Much of it is being passed onmuch of the impact is being

passed on to the parents, and I know for the independent sector in
New York State, they have gone from $100 million or so in unfund-
ed student aid to $500 million in unfunded student aid, in many
respects robbing Peter to pay Paul to go to college.

It is a tough one to deal with for our part, from the coordinating
board's level. We are asking public and the private colleges to look
at the issue in a way that cuts the cost because the States are not
going to continue to be able to provide huge subsidies to provide
the costs for higher education.

Ms. COOLIDGE. On the last two paragraphs of page 2 of my testi-
mony and the chart at the back address what you are speaking to,
and the university of California has calculated that we spend $22

million a year to administer campus-based financial aid right now,
for which we are actually reimbursed less than 10 percent in ad-
ministrative cost allowances.

But we have made several suggestions we think would relieve

some of that administrative burden. If we were not spending that
$22 million on administrative cost allowances, presumably we
would spend it in another area. And we might not have to charge
the students so much. We might not be spending so much money in
what we consider wasteful ways.

The suggestions we have made here would allow quality i-stith
tions to be excused from certain burdensome and costly laboi nten-
sive Federal requirements associated with campu,hased student
aid. We think we would save some money that way.

If you are looking for cost containment ideas, v. e have one in-

cluded in our written testimony.
Mr. DURBIN. Thank you.
Ms. Fraas, you have addressed an issue that ...;omes up all the

time in my district, proprietary schools. I have got to tell you in all
candor, I just don't know how many beauticians and cosmetologists
we need in my part of the world, but we sure have an abundance of
these schools that provide guaranteed student loans to young
women primarily, but young men as well, to acquire these skills.
There is a great default rate.

I don't see that many beauty parlors opening, which might sug-
gest that there are graduates who are meeting some unmet need at
the moment.

In defense, these schools come back to us and say, wait a minute,
we don't get the best students; we get the folks fresh off welfare;
we get the folks who dropped out of high school; we are expected to
try to resurrect a RIF; we have got a little tougher challenge than
a community college or a university when it comes to education
and, therefore, don't be surprised at the default rate.

I think that is part of your testimony here, the nature of the
person who is defaulting, the individual going into the system.

The question I have, coming at it from the opposite perspective,
is, What kind cri measure have you come across or seen that the
product coining vut of the proprietary school is actually enhanced,

fi 6
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that we are actually spending money and getting results for it,
albeit small results, but, some results?

Are we getting a student from this process, even with the risky
student population and higher default rate, who is going to be
more productive in society? Are there any surveys on that?

Ms. FRAAS. No, there are no surveys that I know of.
I feel certain that the proprietary school trade associations, such

as the Nationai Association of Trade and Technical Schools, could
give you some more complete information in that area. There is
very little we can say generally about the outcome of postsecond-
ary education, let alone proprietary education. We can measure de-
grees for degree-granting institutions, but the area of trade and
technologicll education is a very, very difficult one to get a handle
on outcomeo.

As you may know, there were some regulations that were issued
several years ago that were quite controversial to control defaults.
One aspect of those regulations was to require vocational technical
schoolsthat would include community colleges in addition to pro-
prietary schoolsto have certain outcome measures to participate
in student aid programs.

Those regulations were later repealed by the Student Right-to-
Know and Campus Security Act, because the community colleges
said the approach of the regulations was unfair to them because
the type of students they had and educational programs such stu-
dents pursued did not always result in a degree and that many
community colleges would have, as a result, low graduation rates.

There is a perpetual problem, I think, in trying to deal with the
diversity of postsecondary education and what is supposed to come
out of it and judging whether thi Federal Government is getting
what it is paying for.

Mr. DURBIN. I would like to hear your comments on a situation
in West Virginia where, as I understand it, a student basically
came back and said, "I didn't get an education on this, and I
shouldn't have to pay." As I understand it, a court agreed with
them.

Ms. FRAAS. I believe the essence of that case was whether the
lender was equally liable as the schoolwhether the connection
could be made that the lender had a relationship with the institu-
tion.

And basically, the outcome was that the judge said, yes, indeed,
you could make that connection.

Mr. DURBIN. Thank ys?u very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Houghton.
Mr. HOUGHTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I may be oversimplifyinff this, but it seems to me you have got

two problems. One: Proprietary schools. You have got control of
your receivables. Either you monitor it, garnish people's wages, or
monitor the schools. But, it is clear that it has gotten out of con-
trol. We can get this problem back in control. To me, it is a black
and white case.

And two: How much we spend for primary and secondary educa-
tion, graduate education, and vocational education. I remember
and I am old enough to rememberwhen the community colleges
in New York State were started. I am not sure whether they start-
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ed about the same time as California or not. The whole concept of
the community college, was to give a person a chance to get a rea-
uonably priced education and still live at home. They could then
generate enough income to have the basic economical "nut" to
build on or borrow against.

But now you are saying that community colleges aren't adequate
that we have to do something more here. And I guess the question
which we all wrestle with is: Should the Federal Government be
far more involved in the education? In other words, should the Fed-
eral Government have the same basic stake in education as it does

in health?
And if the Federal Government has a big stake in education and

in health, should it then assure a job? At what point do we stop?

We have so many conflicting demands placed upon us. What about
the 7 million kids who are really disadvantaged. You know they
are going to get into trouble because of where they live, because of
demographics and because of their families. Maybe we should put
all cur effort here.

So, there is a broad spectrum of problems that need money.
Maybe you could help sharpen our focus a little bit.

Mr. NOIAN. Why don't I pick up where we were talking just
before the Committee convened.

One of the efforts that has received widespread support, keeping
the focus on education for those youngsters that are at risk that
you were just describing, is to encourage at the Federal level, part-
nerships between the schools and the colleges and through early
identification of the individuals who need the help, need to know
that their aspirations can be met with higher education at the end,
if they stay with it as they work their way through the school

system.
These kinds of efforts are underway in New York, as Chancellor

Johnstone can concur here. The Liberty partnership effort is one
that does that, and really has been very successful within the
State.

But I know that that exists right across the country, building on
the "I have a dream" foundation approach. That's only one aspect

of it.
I still come back to the basic issue of the quality of the education

in which the Federal Government is investing something on the
order of $17 billion. Until we look at the results of the education
that is provided, then I submit we are not going to know whether
we are investing properly, whether we should be supporting this or
supporting that. And I believe there are ways we can do that, as I
have tried to outline in my testimony.

Mr. HOUGHTON. So what you suggest is we do not spend any
moreI don't mean to put words in your mouthwe don't spend
money on a variety of different areas until we know the essence
and the quality of the specific program?

Mr. NOIAN. I am not talking about size of the investment at this
juncture ..Vly colleagues are well-positioned to do that.

What I am talking about is that in many cases we know what
works, we can build on successful everiences. What we know isn't
working is the assessment of quality right now, just witnessed from

every different vantage point that we can get. And I think until we
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make that effort to assess the quality, we are not going to know
where to invest the best.

Mr. HOUGHTON. So do you agree with me or not?
Mr. JOHNSTONE. I think you should say no.
Mr. NOLAN. I am getting mixed signals. I will go backsimply

put, we need to invest in those youngsters at risk. I think we have
got some specific proposals for doing that, but in the greater con-
text of Low we protect Federal investment in higher education that
we ire talking about this morning, I think the ver:7 key element is
how we assess the educational outcomes of the variety of producers
of education at this point.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Let me try to put that in other words, that if a
school is providing a quality educationby whatever standard you
choose to usetests or samples that you make, it should be sup-
ported in a different way by the Federal Government through en-
hanced programs or whatever other supports you have?

Mr. NOLAN. I favor an enhancement of the Pell grant program. I
favor targeting it to the middle income. I don't favor the targets
that have been outlined by the Administration. But those are dif-
ferent questions, and those are questions that really need to be de-
veloped.

My point is if we keep tinkering around the edges and avoid the
central issue of whether or not the educational experience is the
one we want to iiwest in, then we won't know the answer to that
very basic question.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Any other comments? Could I just continue a
minute, Mr. Chairman? Any other comments?

Mr. JOHNSTONE. I think I might give a little different answer.
My sense is that it is easy in this world and perhaps easy in this

city, in the case of higher education, to overestimate the relative
importance of what the Federal Government does as opposed to the
State government. For me, what is done out of Albany is over-
whelmingly more important than what happens in Washington.

But the Federal role to me is very clear, 3omewhat narrow, terri-
bly important, and has to do overwhelmingly with access and with
providing minimal financial assistance to students who I think
would be otherwise unable to attend even with the subsidized
higher education that we provide in SUNY, and that my colleagues
elsewhere also provide.

I don't think the Title IV programs are broken at all. They have
not kept up with the increase in costs, and I think, therefore, that
they need to be enhanced. I think it is time for that. But those who
feel there is some fundamental misalinement, that we are on the
wrong course, that it just doesn't work, I believe are incorrect.

We have chosen to continue a substantial reliance on parents
more than any other country. We have a substantial reliance on
students themselves, both through loans and through work, more
than any other country. I think arguably too much, but I think we
are up on u.,n edge which is still doable.

Beyond that, we rely on the Government, public sector, State and
Federal, and the current rough balance between a basic need-based
grant program that we call Pell, a variety of loan programs and
some work study, is an excellent general frameworl,
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It got eroded in its role value over time, and that erosion was ex-
acerbated by what is a difficult problem, the problem of the propri-
etary sector, in that most of the increase in the Pell grant total
amount went into the proprietary sector.

It is not necessa cily wrong, but I think that is a difficult thing
the Government has to deal with.

Mr. HOUGHTON. How you would conclude that?
Mr. JOHNSTONE. How I would conclude is that you have basically

a workable and effective system in Title IV, the Pell grant portion
of which has been allowed to erode over the years and needs recov-
ery, and I think also needs the certainty, I would like to say, of
some day being an entitlement.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Dr. Nolan.
Mr. NOIAN. I agree with that, and my testimony points out that.

Title IV comprises about 20 percent of all public support for post-
secondary education in the Nation, with the other 80 percent
com:ng from the States.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Ms. Coolidge and Ms. Fraas.
Ms. COOLIDGE. I think the point you may be driving at is some-

thing that we in the traditional sector of postsecondary education
worry about. If the Federal Government targetted every kind of
Federal aid only on the highest risk students, that many of these
students go to proprietary schools, some to community college, but
many to proprietary schools, and that students in the traditional
sector would see very little of Federal support.

So we areI am very sympathetic to the testimony given by Dr.
Nolan, that before the Federal Government does more, they need
to really figure out which schools students should attend for qual-
ity education. The Federal Government shouldn't give money to

students who attend schools that do not offer genuine educational
experiences.

Ms. FRAAS. I think that the biggest iisue you face concerning
Title IV stability has been the effect of the proprietary school stu-
dent use of the aid programs over the last few yearsespecially
the effects of such use on the loan programs, but also on other
types of student aid. That is as much a general program integrity
issue as it is an issue specific to that particular sector.

I think the bottom line is that the programs were not overseen
the way they needed to be; and some people got into the program
who should not have been participants. There appears to be a lot of
blame to go around for this that even the Administration will
accept.

Schools have gotten into the programs that I think even the pro-
prietary school lobby group rather freely admits should not be.

How you can really judge educational quality is what the reauthor-
izing Committees are going to be dealing with over the course of
this Congress when they are considering the reauthorization of the
student aid programs.

Mr. HOUGHTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Houghton.
Let me ask Dr. Johnston% if I could, we focused on student aid,

but if you were to combine, look at the research money that has
been provided by the Federal Government, if you look at your over-
all budget, what percentage of that would be Federal?
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Mr. JOHNSTONE. Well, we would give an answer that would be
impacted partly by the fact that I have the community colleges,
fourth-year colleges, as well as research universities, different base.

I suppose it would beI have really got to guess herein the
nature of probably 20 to 30 percent, but that is a very rough guess.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that true for the University of California?
Ms. COOLIDGE. I think it is similar. We do know that 55 percent

of all the student support we administer, including Federal re-
search and science grants and so on, 55 percent of student support
is Federal.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, as illways, it is a question of where you
draw your resources from, and the reality is that resources flow
from both the State level as well as the Federal level. The Presi-
dent, interestingly enough, has made the decision that education is
important from a national perspective.

The whole issue of Education 2000 and the goals that are being
established are goals that are being established at the national
level for the counOy nationwide, e ven though I might quarrel with
the fact that he doesn't provide any resources for it, but obviously
he is prepared to discuss national goals.

So there clearly are some national concerns about what is hap-
pening with education and the level of investment that needs to be
made with respect to that area.

I don't think we can just stand aside and tell you you ought to do
a better job and not at the same time be part of the partnership,
and probably partnership is the best way to say it. Clearly we do
have a responsibility to be a partner in this process.

And so the issue then becomes, if we look at the period between
now and the year 2000, from a higher education point of view,
where should we, in developing budgets between now and that
point, where should we target our resources?

I guess what I would ask each of you is, If you had that opportu-
nity to design, where would you target our Federal resources in
these areas?

Ms. COOLIDGE. The model that I describe today at the University
of California involves the'heavy subsidy at the bottom in the form
of Pell grants for the neediest students.

However, as most of my testimony was dedicated to advocating a
broader band than is currently the case under Federal methodolo-
gy, and with a sliding scale, with the combination of grants and
loans for somewhat less needy students, and at the top of the Fed-
eral scale we would see people receiving loans with minimal subsi-
dy. So that sort of range seems to us to make a lot of sense.

Obviously, the work study program is also a subsidy. If the range
Atere extended, the University of California students would benefit.
In California a family earning $20,000 or $21,000 would be ineligi-
ble under the Administration's proposal for a Pell grant.

The secretary in our office earns $21,000, two children, single
parent, lives in a marginal Oakland neighborhood, does not own a
car, and her son will not be eligible for a Pell grant if we adopted
the Administration's proposal. It costs $11,000 a year for total
costs, fees and living, to go to the University of California.

,
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It is not reasonable to expect that family to send a youngster to

the University of California with no subsidy, no grant support,
even with some subsidized loans. That is too extreme.

So in terms of targeting, we do want to see this band enlarged

and we want to see the heaviest subsidy at the low end. But we

want to call to your attention the fact that poverty takes on a very

different face in different places.
The CHAIRMAN. So between now and the year 2000, if you were

to say, what is the most important th'ng the Federal Government

.could do in terms of higher education, and let's put the research

element to the side for a moment, because I am sure you would say
tt please" on that one too, but let's just put that aside.

If you were to say, what is the fundamental mission that the
Federal Government has, it would be to adequately fund Title IV

assistance programs that are in place.
Ms. COOLIDGE. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. And I would assume also, properly enforce those

areas so that we don't have these runaway default problems that
confront us. Is that a fair statement?

MS. COOLIDGE. That is it.
The CHAIRMAN. Does anybody disagree with that?
Mr. JOHNSTONE. Well said, sir, very much. It is consistent with

my sense that this is not a fundamentally broken system.
You used the word partnership. One of the things I do is study

financial aid systems in other countries. I recently came back from

a conference in London where the Danes and the Australians and
the Japanese and others were there, and one thing that is just cate-
gorically true of the American system is that of the four conceiva-

ble parties to the cost, taxpayers, parents, students, and donors,

there is no question but that the American system, for good or ill,

maximizes all of the nongovernmental sources. In that respect, we

are the envy of the whole world, which is otherwise enormously de-

pendent on taxpayer sources.
We maximize student contributions, and I think we maximize

philanthropic contributions. That should be, I think, some comfort

to you.
The CHAIRMAN. In an issue area where there is very little com-

fort.
Mr. JOHNSTONE. Maybe it should be a warning to you if you want

to relieve the taxpayer obligation.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me follow up on that. And I think there will

continue to be, narticularly in California now, if is, you know, with

the $14 bjfljop shortfall and the need to increase additional taxes, I

think we are going to run into more and more resistance among

more and more taxpayers. New York is probably following the

same course. More and more resistance among more and more tax-

payers who are going to say what is going on, and where in fact are

these funds going.
And what I see happening is thatand I have resisted it to some

extent over the last few years, but I also think that if we are ever
going to restore our credibility to some extent, you are going to say

to somebody, we want you to contribute higher revenues, you are

going to have to commit to those individuals that those revenues

are going to be used for vqry specific purposes because I don't think
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they trust us in terms of throwing it into a big pot. And that is a
legitimate concern.

One of the arguments around here is, for example, that the gas
tax ought to be used to essentially fund infrastructure improve-
ments in the country, expand that in highways, max, transit in
other areas. Do we need the same kind of dedicated fund with re-
spect to education?

I guess the Majority Leader suggested yesterday increasing co
porate tax to provide kind of an incentive for productive students
or fox students that perform well. I probably would go beyond that
and say, if you take somathing like the corporate tax, we have
CEOs here talking about the importance of Head Start programs,
the importance of trying to develop that base education.

I guess what I would do is raise the question, maybe we ought to
take the whole corporate tax and commit it to education resources
or to children in this country, because admittedly children are an
important investment for business in this country. Does it make
some sense?

Mr. JOHNSTONE. I recently had a conversation about this with
some Members of Congress and the American Council on Educa-
tion, On one hand it is tempting, particularly when those asking
the question seem sympathetic to education or higher education,
and we might well be the beneficiary of a dedicated source.

As an economist, I think I have got to say it is bad public policy.
I would be hard-pressed to say that higher education has any great-
er claim on the corporate tax dollar than does public health. So I
would prefer that we cast our lot and win your support or lose it on
the basis of available resources, and the importance of our claim on
the public dollars.

Mr. NOLAN. Well said.
Mr. JOHNSTONE. That is a very personal view, I Nill sey. Some

may disagree with me.
The CHAIRMAN. I should have known better than to ask a bunch

of academics--
Mr. NOLAN. Where to get the money?
Mr. JOHNSTONE. However, sir, if you come up with it, we will find

a way to spend it.
The CHAIRMAN. In the meantime, we will continue to battle over

resources, obviously, and maybe that is the nature of the system. I
guess what I am looking at, this country being in a position where
it can really compete with the world, and if we are going to do
that, we have to -.,hange business as usual in some of these areas.

Mr. HOUGHTON, If I can interrupt, Mr. Chairman, there was a
study done by the dean of the faculty of Arts and Sciences at Har-
vard that indicated that two-thirds of the best universities in the
world still reside in this country.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, as a matter of fact, all three of my kids
have gone to the University of California so I have a prejudiced
view toward public education in this country, and particularly the
public university systems. I think they are extremely important.

In your testimony, you have covered, Ms. Coolidge, the problem
with the Administration's proposal on Pell grants, and I share that
concern. While I appreciate their need for targeting, if it were a
question of targeting and then saying to the students in families
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earning $10,000 to $30,000, we have got another area of assistance
here that we ought to focus on, the middle-income student, and
frankly I think it is baloney to talk to $10,000 to $30,000 family
income .as being middle income in this country. That is struggling,
heavy struggling at that rate in terms of what you have to pay and
your ability to raise children.

My concern is that what they have essentially done is targeted it
and basically cut back on the others, so what you are essentially
doing then is stripping away any kind of support system for those
in that category. And I think those are the ones we have to sup-
port, mainly because I don't think you could sustain a Pell grant
program that is just targeted at kids under $10,000, politically. It is
a little bit like the school lunch program. The fact is, you really
need to broad base it.

Ms. COOLIDGE. When you were out of the room, I did mention,
after I heard your questions of Ted Saunders yesterday, I called
our office and we have calculated that 42 percent of the dependent
undergraduates at the University of California would not be eligi-
ble 'for the Pell grants they are getting today, and that we would
exclude from eligibility that amounts to almost 10,000 students;
9,300 I think is the figure.

The CHAIRMAN. Every time you raise that tuition, it esn't help
me, either. So I understand why you are doing it.

Thank you all very much. I appreciate your testimony, and I
really do appreciate your guidance on this issue. Hopefully we can
try to provide some better guidance with respect to what we need
to do in the remainder of this decade.

The next witnesses are Hon. William Brock, who is Chairman of
the Secretary's Commission on Achieving Necessary Skills, U.S.
Department of Labor; and Hon. Roberts T. Jones, who is Assistant
Secretary for Employment and Training, U.S. Department of
Labor.

Senator Brock, nice to see you here. You may read or summarize
from your testimony, as you wish.

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM E. BROCK, CHAIRMAN, SECRE-
TARY'S COMMISSION ON ACHIEVING NECESSARY SKILLS, DE-
PARTMENT OF LABOR

Mr. BROCK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I really appreciate your interest in the subject. Listening to the

previous conversation, we are in much agreement on so many
areas, but if we don't start paying attention to the children of this
country, the old folks that are getting the increases are going to
find nobody paying for them.

This is the dumbest single skewing of priorities we have done in
200 years. And it is not wrong to help the old folks. It is just crazy
to ignore our kids. That is what we are doing in this country,

I want to read to you one short paragraph of our SCAPTS report,
because it snells it out pretty clearly:

More than a half of our young people leave school without the knowledge or foun-
dation required to find and hold a good job. Unless all of us work to turn this situa-
tion around, these young people. and those who empirv them, will pay a very high
price. Low skills lead to low wages and low profits Many of these youth will never
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be able to earn a decent living, and in the long run this will damage severely the
quality of life everyone hopes to enjoy in this country.

We have got some choices to make in this country, and the
frightening thing is we are making them but not doing it conscious-
ly.

We published last June a report, and in this we came to the con-
clusion that the United States was choosing to compete with the
world on the basis of low wages nther than high skills and high
wages. That is a terribly dangerous choice,

When I was at the Department of Labor and .se did our work for
the 2000 study, we laid out three scenarios. I hate the word, but we
have to do like the Congress in this town, so we lay out these
choices: A low-growth path, a base path, and then a high-growth
path. And we came to the conclub:ion in both the America's Choice
report and the SCANS Commission that we have chosen since 1985
the low-growth path.

As a matter of fact, you can't even argue for the high-growth
path, because we have been so inadequate in our performance in
the last 6 years that we couldn't achieve the high-growth path
under the most optimistic of assumptions. That is just out of the
window now. That is gone. The best we can do is h achieve the
base scenario of averaging 2.9 percent over the 15-year period.

The point of this is that unless we change what we are doing,
both in the school and in work, and I want to emphasize "and in
work," we are going to continue to walk chwn the low-wage, low-
skill, low-growth path. These kids can rightly say to us, we don't
understand why we are being taught science and math and English
and geography because we don't see how it relates to the world of
work. But even if we did, the kind of jobs that you are offering us
don't require us to think, and most businesses, don't require us to
have very high skills.

Businesses are spending a lot of energy complaining about educa-
tion in this country, but business are doing precious little to draw
upon the real talents that workers could bring. So the kids are re-
sponding to a message, and the messAge is real clear. It doesn't
matter whether you stay in school or not. It doesn't matter wheth-
er you have got a high school diploma or not. It doesn't matter if
you work hard, if you exercise some self-discipline, because nobody
is going to evaluate those qualities. When you come to work they
are going to say, are you reliable, will you show up on time, and we
will try to train you to do low skill jobs, because we are still trying
to compete with the rest of the world on the basis of holding our
wages down rather than improving the skills of our work force.

I think that is dumb. I think it is dangerous and dumb, both.
So what we did with our commission was to take a look at what

we would like to be as a country. We looked at our best firms and
said, "What if we were all trying to provide those kinds of jobs;
what skills would they be required to have?" Are, by high perform-
ance, we mean businesses that are relentlessly committed to qual-
ity, to customer satisfaction, to just plain excellence, to building
the quality in on the front end rather than having a lot of quality
inspectors at the end of the line.

nd when we looked at that kind of a workplace, which is orga-
nized horizontally, not much management, you save a lot of money
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by getting rid of all those quality inspectors and getting it right the
first time.

If you draw on those skills of workers, what are the competencies
required? We came down to two basic categories. First, there are
certain foundation skills that can be taught. I guess the first thing
we asked, Are these skills that we can define? Second, can we
teach them? And third, can we measure them? And if we came to
the conclusion, yes, in all three, then we would propose them.

The foundation of any competencies were fairly, I think, com-
monsensical, but they need repeating because we still don't teach
them. Of course, they include the three Rs, but they also include
the ability to listen, which we don't teach very well, if at all, and
the ability to speak, because you have to communicate with fellow
workers if you are going to work as part of a team. They include
thinking skills, creativity, decisionmaking, problem solving, and
they include very important personal qualities such as individual
responsibility and integrity.

If you have got those foundation skills, then you can begin to
work on what we call the five basic competencies that were identi-
fied by workers on the line, as well as by managers that we talked
to over the last year. These are the ability to allocate resources, to
work vvith others, to use information, to work with systems, and to
use technology.

I don't want to go into any more detail than you want to, but th
emphasize the point, what we are saying is that it really doesn't
matter whether you want to be a professor or a plumber or a psy-
chiatrist or auto mechanic or a bank teller. You need these com-
petencies whatever you are going to do. And there is no reason
they can't be taught as a part of the normal curriculum of any
school in the United States, as a part of the curriculum. You can
teach English and human relations at the same time, or the ability
to listen.

I guess to sum up, then, we need to restate a few fundamentals
in this country, and one of the fundamentals we seem to have for-
gotten is that our front-line workers are our most important asset.
We can't compete with anybody else in the world if we have a low-

skill work force. It is very straightforward.
And it is crazy to think that we can put all our emphasiswe

were talking in the previous panel about higher education. Yot. .,an
educate the top 30 percent of this country until hell freezes over
and they can't carry 70 percent on their back. They are going to
have a declining standard of living unless we do something about
the 70 percent, and that is where we can do some real fundamental
things that work.

So that the first step is to tell educators something we haven't
told them before, and that is how to prepare kids for the world of
work. Ask any teacher how to prepare a child for college, and they
give you an answer that is right. Ask any teacher how to prepare a
child for the world of work, and you either don't get a good answer
or you don't get any answer at all. Because we haven't told them.
It is not their fault; it is ours.

We keep coming down on the teachers in this country, but we
are not sending the teachers or the kids a clear message. If we can
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convince teachers that they can teach these competencies, they
will.

Our kids need to understand one other fact and that is that there
is dignity and opportunity in noncollege careers. There is nothing
wrong with choosing a different career path. If we can put the kind
of emphasis behind the 70 percent that are not going to finish col-
lege, the 50 percent that are never going to go, this country can
hum.

There is no limit to our ability to compete. But today we are
doing a terrible job, an abysmal job. We have the worst school to
work transition of any nation that we have studied in the industri-
al world. And that is a very dangerous situation to allow to go un-
attended. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bro,',. may be found at end of
hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. I appreciate your testimo-
ny. Mr. Jones.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERTS T. JONES, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

Mr. JONES. Thank you, Mr.. Chairman. And I, too, appreciate the
op otunity to be here with you and also with Secretary Brock.

t me just summarize. We will submit the statement for the
mord, adding a few things including perspective. The reason the
Department and former Secretary Dole and Secretary Martin have
been so concerned about and engaged in this issue perhaps goes
one step further than Mr. Brock's explanation of the competitive-
ness and productivity issue. It goes to a very personal and human
concern, that as we began to learn about these work modalities and
the way American businesses were competing and the growth of
changes that were occurring at the workplace, we also began to
take a look at the hiring and selection systems that were going on
inside these companies.

And one began to find out that the original thesisthat no
matter what your education level was, if you could get a job and
were willing to work, you could survive in this sritemsimply
wasn't true. Employers are now selecting people based on a series
of skill screens that haven't been articulated and haven't been
built into the school system or into the American psyche, the
family, television, or any place. That begins to get people to begin
to appreciate that someone changed the rules.

The Commission was put in place not as a typical Washington
Comm iasion, to go out and write up another 35 recommendations to
be put on a shelf in the hope that somebody would read them some
day, but to simply examine with some level of assurance what was
taking place in the high performing viork areas of the country,
what the implications were in terms of hiring patterns and screens,
and what that meant to people and to schools and to employers.

The presumption from day one was that the Commission's report
was not a Washington report. Secretary Brock and Secretary
Martin spoke specif:cally and made clear recommendations that if
this report was to have value, it was to provide a nexus in a local
communitili for business people and educators and parents to deter-
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mine whether that school system in fact was bringing young people
out at a level that allowed them to succeed in the workplace. You
can't do that at Washington roundtables. This dialog occurs in the

communities.
From the beginning, the purpose of this report was not only to

complete and publish it, but to start a round of discussions
throughout the country, in local communities, with business orga-
nizations, with unions, with educational systems, and a variety of
other organizations, to facilitate an examination of the skills de-
rnP nded in those businesses and those taught by schools, and to de-

tel mine whether the two are out of sync.
The report has been widely supported and has received some odd

criticism. One of the criticisms that seems to come up is whether or
not the school aystem should in fact have culpability for the kinds
of competencies that Mr. Brock has outlined.

I think it is imperative to understand, as the Secretary has just
indicated, that we are one of the few countries of the world that
doesn't have a formalized school-to-work transition system. We

graduate people at 18, not 16, and we hope that after 18 something
good happens. A few end up in the college-bound system you were

discussing earlier, and the majority arrive at a workplace ultimate-
ly through all kinds of helter-skelter paths, but through no one
structured system.

The answer to the question is relatively self-evident, In this coun-

try, we have only one place to transmit work-related competen-
ciesin the secondary school system. One way or the other, we
expect that system to do the job and we expect young people
coming out of itwhatever their citizenship, preparedness, or their
opportunities for other training and educationat a minimum to
be prepared to step into the workplace and to succeed. So either we

need to deal with traditional school systems, or we have to be will-

ing to begin to examine its implications for a school-to-work system

in this country.
I would like to also point out that we have been carefully exam-

ining these issues around the world. It is important to know that
the SCANS competencies, as argumentative as some people might

find them, are in fact precisely the competencies being dealt with

by every other industrialized country. Th.e changes that are occur-
ring in the workplace are not just occurring in American work-
places. They are occurring in Japan, Germany, and every other in-
dustrialized country.

Technology, work modalities, and methodologies, and the ability

to compete, affect all of those countricd. They are all deaiing with

the same issues. The European communities put out a report that
lists skills that have to be inculcated into the basic education
system, and they include all the SCANS competencies.

The only difference is that the countries have an option. "hey
can put these skills in the basic school system or into the "dual
system," which is a school-to-work system. We now only have the

one optionthe traditional school system.
The point is, that definitions of the competencies themselves are

coming from the workplace. They are in fact being effectuated as
hiring screens, whether we like it or not. They are facts. They are
real. These skills impact the livs of every young person in that

7b



75

school system and their ability to step up and move into the work-
place. And we have to deal with them.

Furthrrmore, in this country we have to deal with them locally.
And tha., is why for the next few months we will be moving
throughout this country to spread the SCANS message. The Secre-
tary has already traveled throughout the country, with the Com-
missioners, holding meetings to start the process. We also have a
formal system to go into every local community we can and bring
people together to examine the issues and make their own determi-
nations in their own school systems.

Whatever the outcome, Secretary Alexander and Secretary
Martin have both pointed to the fact that as we come to grips with
the standards and the tests for national norms for high school
graduation in this country, it must be based in part on the relevant
competencies that allow people to successfully enter the workplace,
in addition to the other academic standards that we set.

We thank you for your interest and support, and we hope, since
we have transmitted this report to every Member of Congress, and
all of your State people, that we can encourage you to join with us
in getting people to address these of issues. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Jones may be found at end of
hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Let me ask, when you
interviewed the firms you talked to, for example, I am aware of the
fact that Motorola, afte- a lot of interviews rejected a huge per-
centage of those applicants, is thatwhat happened with Motor-
olasomething you r,t, finding with other firms in terms of rejec-
tions that are taking place because of skill inadequacy; is that
something you are seeing around the country?

Mr. BROCK. I wish I had it immediately at hand, but one of the
firms that we looked at had -..iblished an appeal for workers, and
they had had something like 15,000 who had applied, and had they
finally got through their screens, something between 500 and 550
were qualified for their entry-level positions. These were pretty
basic entry-level positions. So that is between 3 and 4 percent.

You hear that in every section of the country. You hear it time
mid time and time again. It is not an isolated case. It is occurring a
lot these days.

Mr. JONES. If I might add, there was a precise example that
speaks to your question that stunned us. When we looked at Motor-
ola again, not just at their work modality but at their hiring
screens, we found that a blue collar worker in their manufacturing
line goes through a 5-day s,Teening process to iget hired.

When we took it apart, two of the days are basic things you and I
would understand. The other 3 days were designed specifically to
determine whether those people could work within the structure of
a team, had the ability to make analytical decisions on their own,
took responsibility, and were willing to work the hours, if neces-
sary, oil their own decision, not on some manager's. There was a
whole series of things Motorola did to sort through these other
competencies. And I don't think anyone knows that. When we
asked Motorola, "Have you taken that to the school system?" The
answer was "No."

fr.t
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Mr. BROCK. Nobody has told the schools.
The CHAIRMAN. If you take an industry like Motorola, I assume

that work-lines and the technology of work-lines is becoming a lot
more sophisticated just by the nature of technology and how it de-
velops. Is it your feeling that if you were to take it back 20 years
and have General Electric doing the same thing, that they would
have run into the same problem at that time?

I guess what I am trying to say is, in part, is it the problem that
the industries that are providing these jobs have become more par-
ticular in terms of the workplace, or are we really seeing a deterio-
rating work force in terms of its abilities to handle those things?

Mr. BROCK. You are seeing both. There is a qualitative change in
the workplace that is ongoing. It is occurring in the more advanced
companies, Motorola, firms like that that have had to face very
tough international competition and have had to change the way
they work or they were going to. fail. And they were very frank to

tell you they were not going to make it.
Part of the problem is that we are not just talking about a differ-

ent technological world, although technology has changed. We are
talking about a global, competitive world. A business in Taiwan or
Brazil can buy precisely the same equipment or technology as a
business in the United States.

The way you produce, the way you enhance your qualitythere
is ah automobile plant, I shouldn't use the name of the company,
but there is one that has a marvelous reputation in the world, but
they have more workers at the end of the line correcting defects
that they have on the line, because they will not put out a bad
quality product.

But that says something about the way they run the front of the
line, doesn't it? And what is happening is that businesses are find-
ing out, they can't survive in a world like that. They have to

change the way they organize the workplace and, yes, technology is
driving it, but so is global competition. The combination of the two
is putting a very different kind of pressure on business.

And one of the most interesting things that occur is that one of
our business people who is wonderful and eloquent on this subject
says, you know, if I had thought about these questions 10 years
ago, I wouldn't have come up with these answers.

We have changed radically in just these last 10 years. I would
not have known what I know now.

The CHAIRMAN. What is it in your studies that educators are fail-

ing to do in terms of--
Mr. BROCK. They are not relating what they are teaching to what

happens in the world. They are not making that connection. They
haven't been told that you can make the connection, and here is
how. That is what we are trying to do with this particular report.

It is fine to teach math. It is fine to teach how to add a column of
numbers. It is utterly irrational to think that makes any difference
to anybody if you can't go out and read a bus schedule. That is
what is happening. We are not making the connection. And our
kids, therefore, in large measure, are bored silly.

And frankly, because parents aren't getting the message that it
makes a difference, they are not involved, and parental involve-
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ment is 'still the most important single element in a successful
child.

So all of these things have come to bear on a system that prob-
ably is busting a gut to do right, but they haven't been told what
right is. All we tell them is to do better. We haven't told them
what that means.

The CHAIRMAN. Do other industrialized countries make that con-
nection?

Mr. &men. Yes. There really is a difference. Mr. Jones men-
tioned it. They have two different systems side by side that allow
them to say, if they are academically inclined, you are going to
start on an academic track, do what the United States does, and
that is fine.

But they worry about the rest of their kids. We don't. We just
say, if you are not going to follow an academic track, you are prob-
ably a little less than everyone else and we are not going to pay
any attention to you.

Every other industrialized country, in all cases, by the age of 16,
they have offered them some choices. In come cases it is a work
study pro.gram in other cases it is an apprenticeship, in other cases
it is a ,echnical institute kind of education or a community college
education, but they offer them c'noices by the age of 16. VVe don't.
We simply don't make any such connection.

What they are also doing is saying, we will show you what those
choices imply. We will give you some sense of what happens to you
as an individual if you make this or that Ithoice.

We, in effect, say, everybody ought to go to college, and if you
don't, we really don't seem to think you are very important, we are
not going to pay any attention to you. We have no alternative pro-
grams.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you, both of you are at the Labor De-
partment. We have a lot of programs that are supposed to pick up
the gaps. We have got things that are supposed to deal with that.
Are those program; not serving that function?

Mr. JONES. I disagree just a little bit, Mr. Chairman. We have,
from a Federal Government standpoint, JPTA, JOBS, and a
number of other major programs that are all designed to help the
disadvantaged at the bottom make the connection up to the first
rung of the job ladder. Then we have this enormous system of
higher education that we are very proud of, and we should be.
What we don't have is anything in the middle.

There is a phrase here I would like to just put on your table that
quantifies Mr. Brock's explanation. "ConLextual learning" is what
this is about. It is about bringing math, reading, and other compe-
tencies that are important in the workplace into a real-world learn-
ing context. It is not simply teaching a mathematical table, it is
teaching mathematics in a workplace context.

Now, the Europeans, again, hove options about where to provide
this contextual learning, and that is all they are arguing about.
They are not arguing about what skills are necessary. They are ar-
guing about whether these skills should be taught in the basic
school curriculuiawhich tends to be much narrower and basic
than ours because it is the base onlyor whether they should be
taught in the dual system that follows. Students can go into a
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work-school combination program for about 3 years in most coun-
tries, where they can, in a context, learn better math skills, better
reading skills, and team-work skills.

In those countries, you don't get an F for working with the kid
next to youyou get support and build skills around working with
others. This concept of contextual learning, to answer your ques-
tion, is not in our basic education system, anci therefore, since we
don't have anything else, it doesn't exist. There is a void.

The CHAIRMAN. You look at what drives these things and obvi-
ously, there was a time in this country where you had the industri-
al revolution, even within the last 25 years, when you have an
economy that is pushing and there are lots of jobs out there, people
don't quite have to fight these issues so much because the jobs are
there and you are getting people into it, and frankly, blue collar
jobs were not bad jobs.

That is what made the middle class in this country, is the ability
to work these jobs, draw a decent salary. In the last few years, blue
collar jobs have taken a big hit. So we either go to the service side
of the equation or try to drive everyone into the while collar jobs.

So the nature of the marketplace, to some extent, now requires if
we are going to be competitive, you almost have to do the kinds of
things you are talking about, because you are talking about heavy,,
heavy, competition out there with countries that are doing this kind
of focus and contextual training, and we have notwe haven't ever
had to compete in that kind of situation. I think the things you are
saying are absolutely true in terms of the focus that we need.

Mr. BROCK. One of the most interesting statements tha '. struck
me like a two-by-four, one of our business people said, I can't afford
low-wage workers. Isn't that wonderful? It really says something.
The more you say it, the more you think about it, the more it says.

He is absolutely right, of course, but we are not thinking like
that in this country yet. We are still trying to fight the wage battle
as if the worker were an expendable item instead of the front line
of our defense. And that is upside down.

I want to stress something that I tried to say in my opening, and
that is, when we are talking about the SCANS work here, I really
want to stress that we do think we need a modern workplace in the
school. In other words, I want the schools to be as good as business.

But I am also saying that unless most of our business begin to
adopt the modern workplace, they are not going to make it. And
this country is going to be desperately in trouble. So the workplace
has to change just as much as the school does. It does no good for
business to complain about education unless business is willing to
change. It takes both.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you from a policy point of view, and
you have been here, and what we can and can't do, but if you were
looking at, you know, what in fact, you know, the Congress and the
AdIninistration can do in this area to better focus our resources on
whit you are talking about, what would that be?

hat would be the most important thing we could do at this
level with the policy decisions that we have to make at this level
that could in fact make the changes you are talking about?

Mr. BROCK. In the America's Choice report in the Commission on
Skills, we suggested that we target everything to the age of 16 in
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this country, because that is when kids can legally leave school,
and frankly a lot of them do. And if we prepare them to be globally
employabie by that age, then we have given them their best oppor-
tunity.

We have said, if they meet what we called a certificate of initial
mastery, then let's offer them a deal, a real deal. Let's offer them 4
years of additional education and training. Whether they want to
go to college or technical school or an apprentice program, that is
their choice. But give them 4 more years.

Their part of the deal is to pay a 1-percent surcharge on their
income tax for the rest of their lives. Their incomes are going to go
up like a rocket. It would also be a good deal fbr us, we would start
to make a profit on it in a few years.

But we need to change the way this country thinks about educa-
tion and the relationship of this skill base to our economic well-
being. I guess what I am saying is that I think something like that
would not only be economically logical, I think it would send the
kind of signal thu country has to send to every par:nt and every
&M.

In terms of resources, I think we ought to start taxing firms that
don't train. I think we ought to have a GI bill, if you will, for kids
at 16 that reach a globally set standard. If they can't make it by
age 16, then they make it by 17 or 18, I don't care, as long as they
get there.

We give them 4 more years of education and then we charge
them on a long-term basis, not on a Pell grant. We have got too
much of a hodgepodge that confuses people. I want to say one
thingyou were asking about applying all of corporate revenues to
kids. I think that is such an interesting concept. I don't agree as an
t conomist that that is the way to do it.

The CHAIRMAN. Nobody cioeE.
Mr. BROCK. But I do think that maybe in this country we ought

to start thinking about a consumption tax and how that tax could
be used to do some of these things that we are unable to do today.

I don't think we can continue to burden the income side, the pro-
duction side of workers or managers or investors and compete in
the world. I think we have got to start looking at consumption as
something we ought to provide a littlr lisincentive to in order to be
more productive.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you both very much. Your testimony
has been very much helpful, and as always, you bring an expertise
from you backgrounds that is very valuable to us.

It is obviously tough, we are facing we face a myriad of chal-
lenges, as you know. It is the combination of not only constricted
resour:es because of the deficit that we have to deal with, it is also
the societal problems that also feed into this, problems in the
family, the single-parent families that we see developing from our
society, the problem of drugs, et cetera.

And yet, we either respond to these challenges so we can com-
pete and kind of regain our destiny of our country or we are going
to watch this society erode badly in terms of the future. I see we
as,- at that point where we make the kind of decisions to go with
the kind of things you are talking about, but if we think we are
going to just sit here and tread water, we are going to go down.
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Mr. BROCK. You know what terrifies me, Mr. Chpirman, and I
am sorry to go on, but I hear people say, well, we don't have any
money so we can't do anything; or look, Sweden may have a better
school system and Japan may have a better school system, but they
are monolithic, they are all the same color and the same value
system and we can't do what they do.

Well, I am not sure I want to do what they do, but I am going to
tell you this. We have got to compete with them. But we won't if
we don't educate our children and give them tools to be productive
as human beings, in whatever way we do best. But the idea that
because we have got broken families and drugs and crime and a
culturally diverse country, which I happen to think is a great asset,
but those facts don't change the economic reality of the world. You
can't let them be an L:xcuse or cop-out. We just can't.

Mr. JoNEs. Let me just add one thing. As we look at these other
countries, I think it is important to suggest that maybe their suc-
cesses were based on some very structured systems that are now
their biggest problem.

We may have our problem here, but the advantage we have, that
you get a very clear idea of when you spend time in those coun-
tries, that we have the things that are very, very important.

Our philosophy about people in this country is regenerative. We
believe people can come back and retrain over and over again. In
these other countries, they believe that they are fighting a struc-
ture that doesn't want to changeone they have built, now for 50
years.

You and I may have a problem with a lack of structure, but it
does offer flexibility and the ability to do something, and it is now
very clear that we all know what the skills are and what the issues
are. There are no silver bullets.

Their ability to respondfor a whole set of different reasons--is
going to be every bit as difficult as ours, and perhaps we have ,t
greater opportunity than they do.

The CHAIRMAN. I have always believed that was our great hope. I
think, had we confronted the Japanese and the kind of society they
have, out great asset through the years has always been our flexi-
bility and our dynamic kind of society.

We really are that kind of responsive society And that is our
great asset. We just need to make use of that now, because we nem
to get out of' this hole. And that is the problem. We need to tesur
rect that.

Thank you again, both of you.
Mr. BROCK. Thank you.
[Additional material submitted for the record follows:1
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. TED SANDERS

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am happy to appear before you today to testify on the President's educltion

policy, and in particular our proposed AMERICA 2000 education strategy and our

college student aid proposals.

President Bush has demonstrated a commitment to a strong Federal

leaders i role in American education. He convened an historic Education Summit In

1989 with the Nation's Governors at wvIch the varticipants agleed that the Federal

role in education is to promote opportunity for all our citizens and to pursue

excellence in education. As a result of this Gordy, Ur 14.11, the President ;Ind ti le

Governors adopted oth six ainbit.ous National Education Goals to be achieved by the

year 2000. And Us year, on April 18, the l'resident took another Munificent step by

announcing a Iong-ter,n national strateufrAMERICA 200(4 to achieve the education

goals and to make our Nation "all that it should be."

Our proposed 1992 L. cf $29.6 billion for the Departrrent s Education

the largest budget ever for education, and includes an increase uf $2.b billion

over our 1991 appropliation. tt repremoits about b percent of uui Nation's

$400 bully ar ial expenditures for educition. It focuses ..).11 our highost priorities:

providing assistaiicu tu tilt) disadvantaged, those with disable es, and ixd4d1 rxilega

3tudco4 sunvirting varit. of reform and irnpruvernant
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AMERICA 2000An_ Education Strategy

While our budget, of course, focuses on the Federal responsibility in meeting

the Nation's education challenges, the AMERICA 2000 strategy focuses on the entire

$400 billion that our Nation spends each year un education.

AMERICA 2000 Is not a Federal program. It Is a nine-year crusade to

transform American education. It is a complex and long-range plan to achieve the

transformation that must occur State by State, community by community, school by

school, and family by famliy. It is truiy a national strategy that Invokes ali of us

government leaders, the business sector, parents, teachers, principals, students, and

community groups. This bold new education strategy focuses simultaneousiy on four

challenges that must be met if we are to dose the skills and knowledge gap snd

achieve the national goals.

The first challenge is to Improve education tor Igday's students to make

today's schools better and more accountable. This challenge is complicated by the

fact that while most Americans agree there Is a serious problem in education in the

country, too many beeve their own schonis and students are doing fine. To deal

with this, AMERICA 2000 calls for World Class Standards in five core subjects,

voluntary American Achievement Tests to measure progress towards those

standards, report cards on performance at all levels, i duding the school itself, and

rewards for schools that show significant improvement In student learning;

scholarships for needy students who athieve academic excellence; more and better
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choices of schools by parents; governors' academies for upgrading the skills of

teachers and school leaders; and atternative certification for teachers and principals.

While these efforts will help improve schools for today's students, the second

challenge is to create, high-performance schools for tomorrow's students, schools to

meet the demands of the new century. To meet this challenge, American business

has established a private, nonprofit corporation, the New American Schools

Development Corporation. Business leaders are doing an excellent job of getting this

effort off the ground. By 1992, the Corporation plans to support aoout a half-dozen

research and development teams. These R & D teams will produce break-the-mold

d^signs for schools that will help a students reach World Class Standards in the five

core subjectsEnglish, mathematics, science, history, and geographyas measured

by a voluntary nationwide examination system, the American Achievement Tests.

While the R & 0 teams are at work, the AMERICA 2on0 strategy cans for short-term

Federal assistance to enable at least 535 new schools to be created by 1996, at least

one per Congressional district. With this first wave as examples, and with the work of

the Corporation, thousands more 'break-the-mold" schools can be created by the

end of the decade,

At the same time, we also need to focus on yesterday's studentsthose who

are already out of school and in the workforce. Eighty-five percent of Americans who

will be In the woridorce in the year 2000 are already there. Our third challenge, and

the most immediate in terms of our country's competitiveness, is to improve the

knowledge and skills of America's adults, today's workforce. If we are to live and
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work su6vassfully in today's world, we must keep learning, we must go back to

school. We adults must set the pace for our children by becoming a Nation of

students. To meet this challenge, the Departments of Education and Labor will work

closely with business and industry to define job-related skill standards for our

Action's industries, and to encourage clinics in communities and workplaces where

adults can have their skills assessed and be referred to education and training

programs. We will also establish literacy resource centers to provide technical

assistance and coordination for State and local providers of literacy services. Both

Departments wiil work to increase accountability in our adult education and training

programs. And this fall, we will co-host a national conference on education for adult

Americans.

The fourth challenge, and one I particularty want to address today, involves our

communities. Fol schools to succeed, we must look beyond classrooms to

communities and families. Learning doesn't happen just in the schools. In fact, on

average, today's young Americans spend barely 9 percent of ti.;.jir first 18 years in

-.school. The other 91 percent is spent elsewhere, outsid schools, in the

communities, and we must improve that 91 percent. Each of our communities must

become a place where learning will happen. The President has challenged every city,

town, and neighborhood In the Nation to become an AMERICA 2000 community.

Let me tell you a little about what it means to be an AMERICA 2000

community. To earn that designation, communities must do four things: first, they

must make the National Education Goals their own; second, they must develop a
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community-wide strategy, a plan for reaching the goals by the yew 2000; thkd, they

must issue report cards on their progress toward the goals; and fourth, they must

agree to create, support, and sustain a New American School.

What will an AMERICA 2000 community look like? Each will be as different as

every American community and the peoplein them. Some will be rural areas, others

will be enormous cities, and still others may comprise just one I lighborhood. Each

community must match Its resources to its needs. But they Wild au have certain things

in common. They wM all support life4ong teaming with involvement In schools of

local leaders, businesses, parents, and other citizens, as teachers, mentors, role

models, and volunteers. They will all bring about a renaissance of American values,

attitudes, and behavior. Schools will never be much better than the commitment of

their communities. The work of creating and sustaining healthy communities where

education realty happens can only be performed by those who Dve in them: by

parent, f illies, neighbors, and all caring adults; by churches, neighborhood

associations, community organizations, and other voluntary groups.

Congress, of course, is a key partner in this overall effort, and you, as

indMdual Members, can be a powerful influence in motiviating your own communities

in their efforts to reform American education.
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IINLAMEFIICA 2000 Emilie 00111.1.12111121:1A1

To help St ltes and communities across the country in these efforts, we have

proposed a number of initiatives In our 1992 budget and legislation.

o We have requested $180 million to provide seed money for the creation of

the first wave of the Neleilalfirkall&itliail

o To reward elementary and secondary schools that have demonstrnted

progress over three yezrs In increasing the number of students who

achieve competence :it the core academic subjects, we have proposed a

Merit Schcio le program, funded at $100 million.

o We have requested $92.5 million for two programs of Skomigts:

Academiesone for current teachers to enable them to renew and enhance

their knowledge and teaching skills in the five core subfects, and one for

principals and other school leaders to focus on instructional leadership,

school-based management, school reform strategies, and school-level

accountability.

o To encourage Stet% to develop and expand flexible certification systems to

attract talented professionals with subject area competence or leadership

qualities1 we have requested $25 million for a program of &tempt&

Certification A Teaghcora_and2rinsziiall.
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o Because real educational reform happens school-by-school, the teachera,

principals, and parents in each school must be given the authorttyand the

responsibilityto make Important decisions about how the school will

operate. We are, therefore, proposing legislation to authonze projects that

focus on student outcomes in exchange for haesethflegft in the use

of Federal funds.

o Eclecatsh neLohoice is one of the most important concepts tat con elides

seeking reform can embrace. Thus, we are proposing three initiatives: an

amendment to Chapter 1 to ensure that these compensatory services

would "follow the child" wt:o enrolls in a new school or district under a local

choice program, a request of $200 million to support and encourage

localities that implement choice programs, and a request of $30 million to

identify approaches that show potential for expanding educatioi dl choice.

o To help monitor progress toward the national (foals, we are seeking

authority for regular State-representative assessments by the National

AsseesmentstEgfugatjonelpiagms in three grades and all subject areas

beginning in 1994. We also seek to remove the legislative ban on the use

of NAEP tests below tne State level.

Two final initiatives reflect our first legislative successes for our AMERICA 2000

plan, and these are fine examples of what can be accomplished by working together

with Congress ii i bipartisan lashion. One is the new Education gdaencitilia_of

c
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1221 which creates a National Commission to look at how much time our children

ought to spend studying and how that time ought to be used, as well as a National

Council to study issues related to creating national standards and testing. I would

especially note the efforts of Congressman Klideewho is a member of both this

Committee and the Education and Labor :.lommittee-in this bipartisan achievement.

Second, H.R. 751, which recently passed the Congress and is awaiting signature by

the President, includes authorization for &ate Literacy Resource Cam that is very

dose to the proposal for Regional Literacy Resource Centers Included in the

President's bill.

Eligh2LEstsatignAsatBeatharizatan

Our second major thrust for 1992 is the reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act. As you know, the Department conducted a thorough review of all

current HEA authoritie3 expiring at the end of 1991. The Department also sought and

gathered the best ideas and information from ail those concarned about the

challenges that will face postsecondary education during the coming decade

colleges and universities, higher education mods 1.44, State agendeS, banks,

parents, and students. As a result, three overall themes have guided our proposed

changes to the Higher Education Act: improving access to postsecondary education

for all Americans, improving educational quality and rewarding excellence, and

ensuring integrity and improving service delivery in all HEA programs.

Our budget proposals, of col irse, also reflect these three themes. We would

increase disadvantaged students access to postsecondary education, for example,

4.7 44
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by targeting Pell Grants to the lowest-income students, and by expanding precollege

outreach and retention efforts. These proposals reflect the facts that rising college

costs have hit lower-income students particularly hard, and that there has been a

decline in the rate of college attendance by students from low-Income famillea--whose

behavior is most sensitive to the availability of grant aid. Our Pell Grant proposals

provide increased support for all students, with the greatest increased support for the

most needy students (generally, those with family incomes below $20,000) while

maintaining current levels of Pell support tor less needy students. We would also

increase assistance to low-and middle-Income students by raising the loan limits for

both the need-tested Stafford Loan program and the non need-tested Supplemental

Loans for Students program. Under our proposals, aid available would meet total

financial need for all students in all income categories at a typical four-year public

college.

To reward individual achievement and improve American leadership in the

sciences, we would support a new Presidential Achievement Scholarship program

and an expansion of the National Science Scholars program. We would also

consolidate six graduate fellowship programs into one flexible authority in -1der to

focus on the Nation's most critical areas of national need.

In the area of student loan defaults, the past two budget reconciliations have

made substantial improvements in the student loan programs and have given the

Department much needed authority 63 address this issue. Based on this authority.

the Department last week implemented a firm approach toward removing high-defautt
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schools from the GSL program. However, much remains to be done. Our HEA

reauttxXization proposals will help to ensure the Integrity of the student loan

programs, and 'would make a number of changes to prevent loan defaults, improve

collections, ensure the financial viability of guarantee agencies, and give the States a

stronger management and oversight role.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we look forward to working with you and other

Members of this Committee and Congress in moving these ideus forward. I will now

be happy to respond to your questions.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SANDRA KESSLER HAMBURG

Mr. Chairman,

My name is Sandra Ken ler Hamburg, and I am vice president and
director of education studies of the Committee for Economic Development,

a nonprofit and nonpartisan research and policy organization comprised of

250 of the nation's top business leaders and educators. I am pleased to
have this opportunity to testify on the nation's education reform effort, and
specifically on the conclusions CED has reached in its most recent licy

report on education, I, I .,6 21, '4 I $ k-1. V 01 41

I .6 t $ and its companion researc paper,
-1417111, - \ 6 VII I aiso welcome C

77,s/dation airman, to comment on the new , erica 2000 Education

Pwgram.

In 1992, CED will be celebrating the 50th anniversary of its creation
in 1942, when FDR, anticipating the end of the war, formed a committee of
business leaders to assist in moving the economy from war to peace.
Among the many policies that CED helped devise at that time was the 01
bill, perhaps one of the yeatest education laws ever enacted by the
Congress.

Since then, CED has devoted its attention to those issues that most
affect the long-term economic well-being of the nation's citizens. Although

CED has usually concentrated on the typical range of economic concerns
tax and budget, trade and monetary and similar issues we have

often ventured into the field ofeducadon, because we have long believed
this issue to have significant consequences for our nation's productivity and

competitiveness.

It was for this reason that nearly ten years ago -- well before the
release of ittlikaux,Sfra CED's trustees embarked on what has

The positions taken in this testimony are partially based on CED's policy

statements I / . l 1.
I 177;1"Z rrr IM777177.1V7TrrIP, ennrli :r 77:771)

., . '
',

15 % . ( I v711.1f:TirlrlrArri:7:711/.1: , 94 Flfri, .
I 1

° 01. (1;r1'.417TnillIZT:irli;r17777777 l i ° ,01 I 0\

a owever, the views 4 I tire SO I . - 0 ' e author and in
no way necessarily represent individual CED trustees or their organizations.
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become a series of landmark studies on the role of business in education
reform. Taken together, the first two of these re rts, hives

-1 0.1, and 051

11 .7.17.17 ,71:1:47777.171 o ered a
practical b uep nt or restructuring e no ion s sc oo s and meeting the
special health and developmental needs of the disadvantaged. These
reports also accomplished something even more significant Here was an
orgar ,zation of business leaders talking about education and early
intervention as "investments" and looking at social programs in a new light

-- not just as spending programs that accomplish little and cost the
taxpayer money but as programs that have real returns which benefit
society, such as Increased participation in the job market, more tax-paying
citizens, and reduced crime, welfare, health, and other costs. This "return
on investment" is the spark that has driven business involvement ever since.

CED is proud of the fact that both Investig inQur Q'i1dre n and
hfive had a major impact orodiication refonn. For

example, 's recommendations on accountability,
"bankrupt" schoo s, career development of teachers, market-based school
incentives, and school-based management have been incorporated into
ninny state and local education restructuring plans. MdrenJalea.. has
led to a virtual explosion of early intervention initiatives in states and local
communities. At the beginning of the 1980s only 8 states fundedsreschool
programs for poor children. By 1990 that number had grown to 33, with 45

having implemented legislation that specifically addresses the needs of the
disadvantaged. More, than two-thirds of the states have Liken steps to
reduce theincidence And costs of teen pregnancy. And lastyear, at the
national level, Head Start rec4iived_u_for the first time in its 2.5year history,
full-funding authorization, which QPIDID recommended in both Investing in
Our Children and Childrenin Need.

Despite these great successes, CED's trustees recognized that the
nation's reform effons were failing to generate the major, measurable
improvements in student learning demanded by an ever more competitive
global economy. To find out what more should be doneXED's Research
and Policy Committee appointed a subcommittee of CED trustees, chaired
by James J. Reniert chairman and CEO of Honeywell. The charge to this
group was to examine the results of nearly ten years of education reform,
Identify the barriers to change, and develop a comprehensive vision of
education that will enable all children to succeed in school and in life.

The report that resulted is able Unfinished Agenda, and its central
thesis is this: unless much more is done to meet the heath, social, and
developmental needs of all children, both before and while they are in
school, the nation's ambitious education goals are destined to fail.

The reason is clear: dramatic societal changes have forced public
schools to s-sume responsibilities for the welfare of children that go well
beyond their traditional educational mission. Jim Realer, who earlier this
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year testified so eloquently before this committee on the importance of the
VAC program to the health and development of poor children, learned first-
hand of the consequences of the social agenda from his experience as
chairman of the "Success by 6" program m Minneapolis. Jim has observed
that the social problems of students poverty, drug abuse, violence in the
streets, the disintegration of the family are overwtelming the schools.
As a result teachers are forced to spend most of their time not on
academics, but dealing with the consequences of social failure.

CED estimates that as many as 40 percent of the nation's children are
at risk even before they reach the schoolhouse door. The reasons for this
are many but they stem increasingly from the disturbing rise in the number
of households headed by single par.snts mostly women and largely poor
or near poor. During the past forty years, the number of babies born each
year to unmarried mothers has increased by 600 percent, from one in
hventy-five to one in four. One third of these births are to teens. While
many single parents have provided supportive and nurturtn4 homes for their
chilMen, the odds are staked against them. The Wdliam t Grant
Foundation estimates that nine out of ten families headed by a young single
mother who is a high school dropout are living below the poverty line. And
the problem continues to get worse. As many as 2 out oi 3 babies born in
the District of Columbia are born to mothers out of wedlock.

What this means for children is that more of them 25 percent of
all children under age six -- are living in poverty. Children of color bear
an even greater share of this burden. In '1987 nearly half of all black and
more than two of every five latino children under 6 lived in poverty. Not
only are these children more likebt than white children to be living In
poverty, they are much more likely to be living in long-term poverty.

Other social problems plague our children and teenagers many
but not all stemming from poverty. Lest year, almost 11 percent of all
newborn children were exposed to illegal while stifi in the womb. The
death rate males in Harlem is er than in many Third
World countries., ely due to inordinately gh levels of violence. Decent
health care is g scarcer in poor areas, both urban and rural.
Emergency rooms generally stand in for the family doctor and few
preventive services, such as immunizations, are accessible to the poor and
poorly educated.

It is not only poor children who are failing in school. Every indicator
of academic eftevement shows that the average student is lagging well
behind student: in our competitor nations. Part of the answer], less
demandMg currkulums and !owe. standards. But even children who come
from midMe-class families are under veater social stress than they once
were. More than half of al] women alth children under the age of six are in
the work force, and only 8 percent of school age children live m families
where the father works and the mother stays home, A three-year-old in

95-246 0 - 91 - 4
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fullutime child care outside the home typically spends about half his waking

hours in the care of adults other than his parent&

As outlined in IlitUnfinigitAgonag, CED believes that we can
shift the social burden firm teachers and lielp kids become better able to
compete academically. However, as a society, we must be willing to think
differently about children's developmental and educational needs than we

currently do.

First and foremost, the nation needs to recognize that in a very real

sense, education begins at birth and not when children enter school.
Children are born to learn, and they must be healthy and wail nurtured to
do so properly. This means they need prenatal care, proper nutrition,
preventive health care, and developmental learning everiences in the home
and in both child care and preschool setting& They also need good
parenting, and our policies must recognize the primary importance of
strengthening families.

The problem confronting many familia and their children is not
necessarily lack of available help although key programs like WIC and
Head Start still only reach a minority of the familles find need them. So
often these and other services are scattered througtout the community and
are not accessible to parents. What CED calls for is a reorganization of
how these progams are administered and delivered so that theycan be

available at a single site in the community or a school building To that end,
CET) lases every community to conduct a systematic assessment of the

To nrithis available for meeting the needs of children and families.

CED has spent some time looking into the federal role in dealing with
this problem. Included is a call foradditional resources for strategic
intervention progsms that we knowwork, such as Head Start MC, and
immunizations. But there are two other areas in which we believe it is
essential for the federal government to be involved. coordinating
programs In education and child development and education research and

development.

The federal government needs to assess its own stock of children's
programs, both in terms of their effectiveness and the efficiency in which
they are delivered. We currently have children's programs scattered all over
the government We have educational support programs in one department
and child development in another. We have Head Start in one agent!) of
HHS and child care for dependent mothers in another. We have nutrition
programs for poor mothers and chi!dren in Agriculture and AFDC in HHS.
Esch has separate authorization, appropriation, and bureaucracy. The
result is that by _the time the programs reach the state level they multiply
considerably. Until recently, California had 160 programs fcr: children and
youth overseen Iv 37 different agencies in seven different departments. We

have little way othowing how well these programs reach their intended
constituents. 'While we do have some evidenie about how some of our
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programs are working, such as Head Start, WIC, end others, we do not have
the slightest chit 'now the z.ita:ity is affecting the abiliV of students to
succeed in school. We are encouraged, however, by the recent
announcement of a new HHS working group, co-cheirad by Jim Ranier,
that will look at ways to coordinate efforts throughout federal and state
governments to ensure school readiness.

This discussion of the federal role in education leads me to a
consideration of the President's America 2000 education strategy. On the
whole, CED is very supportive of the scope and inter of Amenca 2000.
The President, in articulatin,g his vision, has placed edecation at the top of
the national agendat where it belongs. Many of the key initiatives to
increase accountability, improve azsessment, encourage more flexible use of
federal resources, bolster the skills of teachers and principals, and identify
employability skills reflect positions CED has consistently taken in all three
of .3 education etudies, beginning with 211...v431_4ft in.Qiir.aildna. The
specifics of these positions are detcribed in the attached comparison
between America 2000 and the CED education progratr. However, there
are two key points on which we have concerns, and I would like to discuss
these.

The first concerns the role of the federal government in supporting
educational R&D. In all of its education reports, CEE has consistently
recommended a vigorous federal effort in this area and, indeed, views this
es one of the key Mini for increased federal investment in education. Our
concern, however, lies with the reliance on private secto, contributions to
support the new development effort to create a cadre of New American
Schools. Our concern is two-fold. Corporations are already contributing
extensively to_innovative education and child development projects at the
state and Meal level. But given the state of the econontylind the pressures
business leaders might fee1 to contribute to the new dr, eiopment
corporation, current corporate donations to promising i..iinatives may be
diverted or even cut hack. This could send a oliscouraging message to those
practitioners who have been working on the innovative Approaches that
could feed into "new American schools." We would theWore urge the
development effort to identify and nurture the many escialent programs and
approachea that already exist and which work, such as the Comer process,
the Park East Secondary Schell in East Harlem and tho Albuquerque
New Futures School for teen mothers and their Oldren,

A second area of concern is with the private schoat choice plan
proposed_.by America 2000. CED has long supported choice among public
schools. We believe public school choice caninject a healthv dose of
competition into educatkn. But CEA.rs trustees do not beliive that choice,
by itself, will drive educational change. As we point oat

ctrtpublic school choice should be applied only when,: t part o an
a prwam to restructure the schools, where there it adequate

accountability, and where the special needs of disadvantaged students are
taken into account We firmly believe that the first obligaiim of society is
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to guarantee every child access to quality education, not just the lucky few

who happen to live in the right neighborhood or who have parents who can

work the syritem. It is precisely the most vulnerable cti Wren who would be

left in the worst performing schools in a private school voucher system.

However, we recognize that we don't really know how such a system might

effect the overall quality ofeducation, since there are no good examples of

where private vouchers have been tried extensively and long enough,. hi a

recent oped article in the blerjarjaiggs CED $ chairman, Brad Butler,
former chairman of Procter & gamble, smelted that if the Administration

is determined to introduce private school deice, it should be done as a

carefully controlled experiment. As Mr. Butler says, and I quote: 'The
nation should not be rushing headlong down the path of private school

vouchers until we know how the system might work in practice."

I would like to close with some observations from the research re . rt

CED .ublished in June called 9 4 , .4. 1

0 0 0 011 This ans.'n e ort was comm mon
background or a dnisbed id& and was authored by e

Timpane, president o 'Teachers ege, Columbia University, and Laurie

Miller McNeil, research associate at 'Teachers College.

In their analysis of nearly a decade of education reform, Timpane and

Miller McNeill conclude that we indeed have a long way to go to achieve

the results in education our nation needs. However, the trends in reform

that they see, particularly the emerging understanding of the broad needs of

children, lead them to be "cautiously Optimistic." They believe we are on the

right track, and that many of the education initiatives currently being

implemented are symbolic of a new commitment to the development of Ali

our human resources. They give considerable credit to the business

community in driving this new agenda and note that in many, if not mat,
states the new reforms would not have passed without busincas support.

We must continue to harness that camand forward drive to
complete this most critical task. And that, W. Chairman, is our nation's

pledge to educate all children to their fullest capacity. If we fail in this

effort, nothing less than our future as a free and democratic nation will be

at stake.
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A system of voluntary national examination*,
vAtich will tut both basics end higher ardor
sidlle, vd* be daveloped for kWh, =trd
twelfth Wide students In the core
Employers Will be urged to pay attention tO the
Ws in hiring,

Innsetrign

Americo 2000 cads on busineu to lead and
fund a new nonprofit resawch and
develowent oorporation that will identify and
create ImovaNve approaches to education.
ettiitilla Will be asked to raise $150 to $200
million for this effort,

Pe of the innovation effort involves the
creation on 636 new "Arnere 2000 Schools."
Each school will receive $1 million in stert.up
funds to apply innovative approaches and
becomo ',atonal models of Innovation.

Chaim

Americo 2030 supports Increased parental
choice a a primary strategy for ImwovIng
schools fie centerpiece of this IniatIve is a
$200 million incentive grant program to

en
local communitios to adopt choice

oltrisu.rlitirundenittiod that to qualify for a went
community waid have to indude private

schools in thoir choice plan. Amorice 2000
Woo proposes a $30 millIon national school
chola dmonstration protect and allowing

toCtr1 money to follow Individual children
astrever school they attend.

recommended
atapecifted

Intsrvals (Le. third Of eighth
grades) in basic reedng, wrbig, -Ad
meth Wu% as well as In key content
areas. States would have the discretion
on w$i radii to test. CED has also
ConsIstently called 6x the dsvelopment
of new assessment mechanisms that go
beyond multiple cholas WOW to NMI
Wow order sidlitie. mformanos
usessmente or porffoW In Tha

tfitS/Ver2,1od prospective entry-
we recommendad

level employoss for high school
banscrIpts or report cards,

In ail three of its policy statements on
education, CEO calls for more federal
support for research and d
In Innovative approaches to t
and learning for all studente, partial
the disadvantaged. CEO has also
consistently called on local and state
education systems to apply Ms
principles of programs that work In a
systenTIO way.

In If ant ,,to, CEOLig= in , public
end where Is psi of an owed

pogrom of educational restructuring
that mte perticuly attention to the
neeft -of the disadvantaged. CEO also
supported public school-choice in
Investing in Oor Children thrtaholr
%Vern Ol'uNvefili magnet
that would ensure a broad range of
effective educational programs for sO
children In a community.
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IlariblffiidEfilatilLitlaliftgait&Be=
fie America 2000 plan forams on individual This proposal direrzty parallels CED's
schools as the locus of change and propoess wriebmint caN fa iboitorti-up" reform
more loosi autortomy for tuchers, principal, glacire change Ifi the Wool
end pronto to decide how the school should and the cieseroom.
operate.

Arnedca 2000 proposes greater fle4bilhy in the
use cd federal resources for education In
exdtinge for enhanced aoocuntablllty for
results.

America 2000 would provide federal seed
money for profeesionsil academies to upgrade
the leadership skills of principals and teachers
In Nth State.

America 2000 would mange differential pay
for teachers of core subjects, who teach In
difkult situslone, who MOAN other **dm,
and who teach well,

Americo 2000 would cirovIde grants to
encourage states end local mulct' to develop
alternative certifIcadon routes for teachers and

CEO made this rcommandstion In
Earlier, In
called cn states tO

performing school
districts Nom unnecessary rules end
roguloOono.

.1111 1, . , I.*
'371111',7;

I

I.

This proposal I. consistent with CED's
calls for the revItalization of Teachers
Como opd programs to Wpm'

Li

t:rall12-41101:1dIs

The le very consistent with
recommendations Innunlitarg poyileg5115fnd

Inman, tO rewIrd
excellent Neuman= and to meted
qualilled teachers to shorUip ease,
such al science, math, and rinercity
schools, Nur r000rtrosocted worn new
teacher weer ladders, which would
Include mentoring roles, that would tie
=mutton to greater respond:41V.
CED also recommended small grents
and fellowships to enable teachers to
deveiop and roplicre Innovations In the
classroom.

kbilibeatibnationrOOOMMOndid
Welter
requirements, but goes much further In

=Improvonwrts morel in
aining and development.
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Unkt12.11.fts2lica
In kwestincLin9qablitSQ we cell ch
employlfIlO regular feed**
to schools on the sidll needs ol the work
pia. In ThLiabitegicia .CED
urges businees to ttIP role
In working with education end the
communIty to develop pellormance
based goals that re4ect real aduit skill
needs.

Business and labor are being caked to
establish fobrelated and Industry-specific skill
stendards and to develop skill certiftetes.

The America 2000 proposal calls tor the
development of Skill Clinics in every community
toknricrgeorent workers upgrade their skills and

Tt4s etrat I41 neralti supported In
_ .a,. Ii. £ .l. which leentillee

e es consatium-led
Industry-based training programs.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GORDON M. AMBACH

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, aid Staff Members of the Committee, I am
privileged to have your Invitation to wally on the challenge of achieving national education
gook, setting policy for national education testing and.** opportnnity before the United

States' Congress and the President to bring high performance into all Americas schools. I
have two major recommendations for you. Finn, is to enect a nukes/ edscatIon goals bill.

Second, is to establish a national student letting system. May I summarize these proposals
and, then, present the case for action on them now.

Two Recommendation

The Congress and the President have a unique opportunity to cast s new direction for

Federal programs which is necessary to reshape the education of American students tor the

21st Century. The context is deft and the palls of a comprehensive strategy can be combined

in a bill which would be u significant In 091 for the improvemeat of American education as

Wis enactment of the National lkfense Education Act of 19511, enactment of the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act of 1963 end several other Federal education acts over the last

two centuries.

Last year the House of Representatives In s strong, btfartisan fashioN developed a

natioral educatio goals bill, ILR. 5932, the Excellence and Equity in Mention Act of 1900.
la October It passed the How, aot only once but twice. thilbrronstely, it was sussed In the
Scour on procedural grenade 1e the rosy last minutes ache gusto.. If ILL 5932 had passed,
you would Now have la place u endorsement of the education goals and Federal policies to
achieve the goals; the adult literacy progrsm; a melee profusionl development program; a
merit schools program bAilt on Chapter 1; siterutive certifies** of teachers; a flexibility
demoastradoe; a dusonstretion of use of choke le the public schools; and other activities
designed to nee Federal bads to achieve national goals. it is a shame the act did not pass last

year to amble states and localities to move on the goaL

The parts of a new act are 14 many respects already available to the Comgress. The task

is to craft them into a single To assist this process we have recommended a legislative

design for imerkals. It starts with key provisions of H.R. 5932 and S.2, Strengthening
Education for American Families Act, currently reported out ofthe Senate Committee on Labor

and Human Resources and being considered la the Senate together with the proposals ot
America MO. la Attachment 3 to this statetunt, I have suustahted the major topics of thc

act aid, by refereace to certain bills before the House of Repressatatives end the Senate,
rocommeaded a way I. which the best elements of these reversl bilk may be drawn together
la a Were, strategy for supporting the change seeded to achieve a oomplete system of high

perfbrmante schools for thli country.

In the proposed national education goals hill, tegamiggil, we match Federal programa

with the goals. For eaample, the build out of Head Stan, ,ombised with state and local prx1/2

Kindergartea programs to serve rdi economically disadvastage children. Is the astral effort
to achieve Goal 1, Readiness for SchooL The provision. of America 21 do not encompass the

entire Federal effort seeded to achieve Goals 2, 3, and 4. As provided in both ILL 932 sad
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Si, policies of the Federal government mu 5. assure ell Adidas" eligible Aw Chapter 1 are
provided services; assure the initial intentious of the Federal proportion of support for children
with handkapping conditions are met; dad provide for expansion of specific efftwts to
strengtbeo learning in mathematics and science already authorised la Federal *islet,. These
are essential to achleviag a 90% graduation rate and high peribruisace in achievement Ii
several subjects, including mathematics and science, but these steps must be supplemented.

America 21 (alums a molar Federal initiative sad commitment of resources focused on
more comprehensive restructuring or systemic change of schools to bring up the quality in all
of them. I urge your atteatioa to the recommended Tide 111. To achieve the goals of 90%
graduatioa with substantial improvement in academk achievement, particularly la mathematics
and 'clime, we must have a comprehensive, integrated stratep to create high performance
schools far all students. The strategy must include support for research and development;
start-up grants to generate high performance schools; support for teacher and school leader
education and retraininz and a major commitment to incorporate learning technologies into
high performance schools. The new Federal effort must be bulk around coordinated use of
Federally-funded activities connected directly with state and local initiatives to reform schools.
The funds must be used in accordance with comprehensive, long range state and local
education agency plans.

We are well aware of the extremely tight Federal budget and the limits set for the next
three years. But this is the time to stake out a ptogram For the decade aad to use limited
Federal expenditure la the next three years by concentrating on direct impact of some 10% or
20% of the schools most in need of reform, while laying the (Mindanao for an expanded effort
in the latter part of the decade. At a time of i'pay/go,' we support enactment of a dedicated
tax for such a Federal reform initiative. We believe the American public is prepared to support
such increased revenues dedicated to a specific Federal stratep for high performance schools
and achievement of the national goals for education because such investment in educatioa
reform is absolutely essential to the world-wide competitive economic position of America and
to security and peace in the world.

The second recommendation for action Is on national student testing. The
characteristics of achievement tests and the use of such tests con have a profound impact on
what and how students lean. Across the nation we are having an important deftate about the
ways tests are constructed and the use of tests at local, state, and Federal levels. The debate
on testing is critical to the task of stimulating effort to actdeve national goals and to
monitoring progress on the goals.

Those of us serving at the state level have long debated the questions of the place for
national testing. We have concluded as follows;

(1) A nationwide testing system with Federal, state and local components should be
authorized formally through Federal legislation.

(2) A new national entity, a National Board for Student Testing, should be established
la the law. The national board would be responsible for setting standards and oversight
of assessments with authority to recommend but not require that various tests be
developed. The law would specify the uses for which any national tests or examinations
would be created.

(3) The nationwide testing system would include both program assessments, such as
sow in the National Assessment of Education Progress (NAEP) and a system of
individual student examinations. Both sets of tests would be developed trom common
standards establish d by the Board.

(4) The national program assessmeut part of the system would be a beild-out of NAEP.

(3) The composent of the system fbr individual examloations requires extremely careful
design work and pilot demonstration of differeat forms of exams and patterns of their
administration among states, localities and the Federal government. The primary Use
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of such individual exams would be to improve teaching and learning la ekmestary and
secondary education, rather than monitoring perfOrmance. The system of Individual
examinstioas would be related to curriculum sad instruction; it would emphasise testing

of mutely of subject. mid capacities when students achieve them, rather thien on e Reed

grade schedule; it would encourage development of a variety ot types of testing,
including performance assessment% Its principal use wouldbe to challenge and motivate

students, teachers end schools toward higher perIbrinance.

A key Federal Investment must be made la expansion of education assessment and
fnformatIon systems. la the 1960s the Notional Assessment of Education Progress (NAEP)

began. It hes provided Important trend data about educatIoe la this country. It must be
expanded in tbe number of subjects assessed and la the useof Met* assessmests on a state-by-

state basis. We Ism already had the first experienies of assessing mathematics, state-bystate.
Authority for NAEP testing state-by-state will stop in 1992 r.less there is action to expand it.
We urge your support of such an expansion, as I have described It In my testimony both before

the Senate end the House. (Attachment 1.)

We urge that you increase the resources available (Or tbe collection of information on
indicators of education such as the report we have done on mathematics end science, state-by-
state. (Attachment 2.) Done looks st the comparisons of funds provided for the Department
of Labor, Department of Agriculture, the Department of Health end Human Services, la order

to keep accurate indicators of progress in labor, health and agriculture, you will He that la

each of these fields, the Federal government spends from live to six times as much for basic

information es It does in education. In these other fields, the costs range from $240-$.400

million just for infOrmetion about those services. In education, the ilgure is closer to $55

million st this point. We will not have progress reports on national goals; we will not have the

data which tells us whether the Federal investment Is effective or not; we will not have the
Information about good practices in thk. states or localities unless we invest approximately

six times more in data collection for education st tbe Federal level. Keep in mind this would

be a cost of $250 million dollar on a nationwide system which now has a $230 billion annual

expenditure.

Comment on the Recommendations

Mr. Chairmen, in my limited time I have chosen to plunge right Into the bottom line

recommendations for Congressional action. The reasoning and comment behind these

recommendations Is provided In the attachments.

I have had opportunity over the pest two months to testily on each of the subjects you

requested I address. Rather than repeat all of those statements here, I have included four

attachments each of which adds detail and rationale. Attachment #1 is a on teeing. It is the

summary of my presentation to the Interim Council on Standards add Testing at the first

Council meeting, June 24, 1991. Two items of testimony back that summary, a statement before

the Senate Subcommittee on Education, Humanities and the Arts on the topic, *Question of a

National Testi Answer a Nationwide Testing System' nnd a statement before the House

Subcommittee on Elementary, Secondary and Vocational Education on 'The International

Dimension of National Testing."

The second attachment is a press release from our Council and the National Science

Foundation on thr repoii of state.by.state indicators of mathematics end science education.

This report focuses on student and teacher indicators in those two subjects.

The third attachment is a statement before the House Subcommittee on Elementary,

Secondary end Vocational Education on 'AchievingNational Education Coals: This statement
advances the comprehensive and targeted strategy for education reform, 'America 21.*

introduced earlier. It also comments on the Administration's proposal, America 2000. I would,

of course, be pleased to expand on those comments.
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Finally, Attachment #4 Is a copy of my testimony befOre tbe Senate Subcommittee on
Children, ram Ily, Drugs sad Alcoholism on the subject of eAtablIskIng a Ckildrea's Trust.
That statement develops our position on a dedicated tax for edit:talon la order to provide br

pay-as-you-go expansion fOr Federal education Initiatives erlical to reforming the nation's

schools.

All of this may aprwr to stack no as one more adocator's special pleading In what must
seem to you as never endiug requests to rachet up annual education spending I. Ike Federal
budget with more Increments on existing Federal activities. I am sot kers to an br more to
do tbe same. Our Council Is advocating fundamental changes In the direction sad use of
Federal hinds and In national testing of education progress. In fact, the position 11 our
Council on Issues of national testing was unthinkable even five years ago. We are advocating
substantial change because our students will not be prepared fin the 21st Century WIWI the
schools challenge them more and provide the opportunity to perform la world class

competition.

EltShoulslIbiluittAL.GmernaltnLActlian.Onlltalcommodallead

For more than two centuries, the orientation of education policy.making In Me United

States has been primarily at the state and local level. There have been several occasions for
specific Federal initiatives to ire taken In association with a particular national need, bet the

authority and howling has been essentially state and local. Within the past 15 years, there hes

been a rapid growth of concern about the 'national Interest' In education and the need for
national strategy to strengthen education. This has come about fer several reasons. First, and

foremost, Is international economic competition. Oar markets are La national but
international, American students must be prepared for work In an econo..4 in which mush

work may be performed by a workforce located In many different localloas around tbe globe.

Working smarter is absolutely critical to keep the Jobs at home and to maintain the nation's

economic strength. Preparing to "work smarter' is not only a state and local issue, it is a

national issue.

Second is the factor of the U.S. role in international peacekeeping and the nation's

security. We did not send SO armed forces to the Persian Gulf; It was one single U 3. armed

force. No matter where the U.S. troops grow up or live, they are expected to operate with

common terms, language, tactics, strategies, technologies, and systems of communication. The
complexity of modern warfare requires a commonality of skill and capacity which is nationwide.

The third bctor is population mobility. In the United States families criss-cross over

state and local boundaries with greater frequency. They expect a move across borders will not

disrupt the student's educational program or progress.

The fourth is a concern for providing equality of opportunity for education throughout

the land. This factor has guided most Federal acts since the 1960s.

Fifth Is the increasing need to couple education strategy together with healthand social

servLe strategies. Since these latter services me so muck influenced by Federal law and

n4ministration, there hes been a natural growth of interest In linking education policymaking

more closely with national policymaking with these other services. An example of thls is
enactment of the Family Support Act of 1988. This welfare reform act, of course, is really an

education act designed to help dependent persons learn their way to new employment and

independence.

Sixth, is Increasing recognition, indeed 'admission,' of the fact that educntion in Idaho,

or Alabama, or Vermont whit% uses similar materials, textbooks, tests, course requirements,

Carnegie units, structure, etc. has more nationwide commonality than difference. If change

or innovation is needed, why invent it SO times over. Using scarce talent and scarce resources

for research and development, startup activities of innovation and strategies for change, and

improved testing calls for nationwide action.



106

Seventh is the understanding that even though the states are the primejurisdictions for
education policy end change in policy, Federal incentives and prodding are important to

stimulate and realize state action.

These factors have led the nation within Jost the past two years to the unprecedented
establishment of national education goals by the President and the Governors. They havr led

to the current debate about national testing, shot through with the Issues of both bow to
improve the quality of educational results through use of testing and which Jurisdiction (local,
state or Federal) ought to be in charge of the challenge of reams.

Then is an important Federal mission to be launched. For the 1990s It is a mission
which must match the types of major initiatives that the Federal government has used from

time to time through the last two centuries to achievement of national goals. The Feder.:
government has er had the direct responsibility for education, but when a special need has

arises, recall what has happened. Two centuries ago when a majoractivity was expansion of

the nation to the West, the Federal government established the concept of Land Grants to
assure that common schools wet's* available in allcommunities, particularly through the model
of the Northwest Ordinance. In the latter part of the 191h Century when reconstruction of the

nation and the development of our mechanized agricultural and industrial capacity was so
important, the Federal government established the Land Grant Colleges and Universities. Over

the past century and a third, they 1!ave been powerhouses of research and development and

education of a technical and professionsl workforce unmatched in the world. The universities
transformed Ibis nation's techno!ogical capacity in a wiry not available in other countries.

In 1867, the Office of Education was established to report on progress of education In

the nation, a monitoring role it carries to the present.

In the early 20th Century, at the onset of mass production and st the time of World War

1, the Federal government enacted the vocational education and locational rehabilitation
programs in order to assure workers were properly skill trained. During the Depression years
of the thirties, several Federal initiatives in child care, early childhood education, school
construction under WPA and other education support programs were enactkd es part of

economic recovery.

Post-World War II, the G.I. Bill was the major act. It bad an extraordinary impact on

opportunities tbr higher education, more than any other singk action ever taken by any of the

states or the Federal government. In the latter 1950s the National Defense Education Act was

enacted in response to Sputnik and focused on programs to attract new teachers and retrala

those in practice.

In the 1960s, the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, the Higher Education Act,

Ubrary Services and Construction Act, Manpower Development and Training Act, and other

initiatives were started especially to provide equity and opportunity in elementary, secondary

and post-ncondary education. The mid-601 also brought Head Start, the recognition of a
Federal commitment to poor children and their families in order to assure they would be at

the starting gate of school ready to succeed alongside their more affluent peers. In the
Seventies came the Education of ell Handicapped Children Act, a flintier expansion of equity

and opportunity for the disabled. From that time to this, the various acts have been reshaped

through reauthorkatIons with the bask directions and purposes kept in tact.

There Is extensive Federal legislation on the books. 0:s principal problem Is that the

promise of these acts, whether Chapter 1, or education of all disabled children, or Pell Grants,

is not realized because they are underfunded. The target populations are not fully served. If

we are to achieve national goals in this nation, especially the goal of a 90% high school
graduation rate with a program of high standard And quality, it isessential that the 28% to

30% of the population which Is either economically disadvantaged or disabled, Is served to the

point st which a large portion of those persons are pitied to madustion.
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The challenge of the 1990, is not Just to assure equity and opportunily for those who
would otherwise not be adequately served. The 4hallenge is also to reshape he rigor, quality,
and standards of the education program for ail children to meet world class standards and
prepare for world wide competition. The 19901 are a time to address systemic change,
comprehensive school-wide change. They sr: time kr reexandcation of each of the separate
subject areas, 'sot only to assure they are up-to-date and otchalknging rigor, but to assure they
are linked in an interdisciplinary sense. Most important In this decade is to assure
educational content demands higher order thinkkg with students developing capacity for
creativity, analysk. questioning, and judgement which enables them to deal with everthangtng
circumstances and fashion informed solutions for situation new to them.

Reform of this mder requires communities and education personal to carefully set
education goals and targets and to thoughtfully design strategies. It requires the opportunity
kr those who ant open :Mg school systems to be able to retrain or renew themselves in aew
techniques and practices. It requires careful but thorough introduction of the new technologies
which have transformed our businesses, military, and health 'Mons, but have nowlrere nearly
penetrated the schools.

While the Fedel 41 role in the past has been to target a partkular subject area each ns
vocational education tor to target a partkuiar populatios group, such as migrant children or
economically disadvantaged children, in the Nineties in addition to such targetiag, the Federal
government must help states and localities to transform the institution themselves. The
Federal government cannot do it all. It can provide important incentives. It can provide
resources that enable states and localities to build out plans for reform. Most important, it
can provide the resources to generate and inspire reform, start up institution change and
retrain staff.

The Federal initiative Agertcoll will require a significant additional investment over
the decade, not a popular thought In light of budget problems. The crisis in S&Ls is drawing
billions in ball-out. The crisis in the Persian Gulf has required substantial added
expenditures. The crisis in reshaping American education demands Federal action which
should be considered against the knowing perspective on Federal expediter's for elementary
and secondary schools. In 196546, Federsi Nods were 73% of the total Federal, Mate and
local expesditures for elementary and secondary edscatioa. The perteetage increased to 9.8%
in 197940. By 198849, the iv/center had dropped to 54111. If the Federal level were
continuing at 197940 proportions of total elementary aed secondary expeaditures, today it
would be $22.1 billion. It is sow $17 billion; the gap is $5.1 Mika. If Amnia 21 were fully
funded in its first year, the cost would be Ina than 2/5 of that gap, less than $2 billion.

According to the Department of Education's own reports, between Fimal Year 1980 and
Fiscal Year 1990, after adjusting kr inflation, Federal program toads kr elemeatary aad
secondary eduation, declined 15%. h constant Neal Year 1990 dollars, Federal expeodituree
in 1990 an beck to where they wer. In Fiscal Year 1970. The us of Federal hung to have
an impact oa elementary and secondary edocation has plied so groud tor twenty years. The
decade of the 1970. showed significant imams in comedians to Feder'sl bodies kr
education. Those increases have all been wiped ut I. the past decade. The chalksqs is
twofold: (1) to regain the momentum of the 1970s la providing &MIN tor programs of equity
lad opportunity, rich as Chapter 1 and support for disabled Moduli, so that MI service le
provided; (2) to build a new initiative on the scale of am NDEA, or ESEA, or the initial Land
Great College program which sets a vision and a stratev to reltem oar schools la the 1990.
to serve students kr the 21st Calory.

Mr. Chairmao, Members of the Committee, I appreciate the opportunity to provide as
overview of recommendation for action I. educatioa. I have tried to plate the details in the
attachmeats sad us my time to provide the context kr you to analyse the level 0001441ton
and the type of Initiatives the Federal gummed Auld be IWO se daring the 1119111. The
coated has chanpd dramatic**. I urge you I. thiak afire stakes kr oar Ratko sad to maks
snare kr targeted initiatives directly related to the nation! goals. Through nth Weintraub;
of kverage es oar system of education, national obligations ard respossIbilkies can be met by
prep/lag every Medal kr mass in an letenatioul 21st Calory. Thank yea.
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Attac hmen t 1

COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

INTERIM COUNCIL ON STANDARDS AND TESTING
NATIONAL EDUCATION GOALS PANEL

OUTLINE OF KEY POINTS
PRESENTATION BY

GORDON M. AMBACH

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, CCSSO
JUNE 24, 1991

Council charge: "Advice on the desirability and feasibility of national standards and testing
in education."...'l'he goal of any such (testing) system should be to foster good teaching and
learning, as well as to monitor performance." (Excerpts from 5.64.)

Importance of the Council inquiry for decisions at the national, state, local and
international levels. Establishing an informeu record for decisions on testing at all
government levels and across the levels.

2. Major issues before the Council.
a. Establishing the purpose of any national testing and the use of test results.

Options for use of Tests: Information about student performance;
trends and comparisons of performance within and outside U.S.:
influence curriculum and instruction; motivate student efforts: student
selection; student credentials (promotion, diploma); program quality
control; program accountability; distribution of Federal aid

(opportunity to learn, rewards); support education restructuring (results
not process); others. Choice of te4t use must guide other decisions.

b. Selecting program assessments (sampling student performance) or individual
examinations (every student testing). One national examinatio. .t vs. a system

of examinations.
c. Authorizing a national structure responsible for standards and testing.

3. Evidence to inform Council deliberations.
r.. NAEP Mathematics and Reading Comprehension Objectives, Test Items and

Levels of Proficiency.
b. State Testing Systems - N.Y. Regents Examinations, etc.
c. International studies, lEA Third International Mathematics ard Science

Study (TIMSS), and testing in other nations (OTA Study)
d. Other nationwide testing systemsAdvanced Placement, SAT, ACT, etc.

4. Recommendations on issues under 2 above.

The Council should propose the following:

(1) A nationwide testing system with Federal, State and local components should be

authorized formally through Federal legislation.

(2) A new national entity, A National Board for Student Testing, should be

established in the law. The national l'oard would be responsible for setting standards

and ight of assessmenI sib. Almrity to recommend but not require that
various tests be developed. 1Th u.s uuld specify the uses for which any national

tests or examinations wohld

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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(3) The nationwide testing system would include both program assessments, such as

now in UAEP, and a system of individual student examinations, Both sets of tests

would be developed from common
standards established by the Board,

(4) The national program assessment part of the system would be a buildout of

NAEP; and

(5) The component of the system for individual examinations requires extremely

careful design work and pilot demonstration of different forms of exams and patterns

of their administration among states, localities and the Federal government, The

primary use of such individual exams would be to improve teaching and learning in

elementary and secondary education, rather Jian monitoring performance. The

system of individual examinations would be related to curriculum and instruction; it

would emphasize testing of mastery of subjects and capacities when students achieve

them, rather than on a fixed grade chedule; it would encourage development of a

variety of types of testing, including
performance assessments; its principal use would

be to challenge and motivate students, teachers and schools toward higher

performance.

## #
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11" COC\CII. OF ('HIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

'QUESTION OF A NATIONAL TEST'
ANSWER: A NATIONWIDE TESTING SYSTEM

GORDON M. AMBACH, EXECUTIVE DIRECIX)R
COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

MARCH 7, 1991

U.S. SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES

I. Chairman Pell, members of the Senate Subcommittee, and Staff of the

Subcommittee, thank you for this opportunity to respond to your invitation to testify on

"Question of a National Test." At the outset, Mr. Chairman, I recognize and commend you

and your colleagues who !-,ave been advocates for national examinatkms long before serious

consideration was being given to these issues for most of the nation. I note especially your

responsibility for authoring the provision for national examinations in the Hawkins-Stafford

Act of 1988 and commend you and members of the Subcommittee now for bringing the

issues before the Senate in the manner of this hearing.

Testing is at the center of learning. The characteristics and manner of

questioning or inquiry guides the form of education. How testsisre constructed shapes what

is thought and learned and, therefore, decisions about testing must be carefully made. That

is especially true now because of the relation of testing to reform and improvement in

American education and the location of education decision-making in the United States.

Our American pattern of decentralization of authority for education in states and localities

is being weighed off against important national goals and purposes for education. Who
establishes standards and develops tests is. in many ways, as significant a question as the

content of the test. The right combination of common standards with variations of tests

which measure progress toward those standards is central to a national solution.

At the very time we search (or successful reforms and improvements in

education and debate the relative levels of decision-making at different points in the

educational structure, we must also adjust to rapidly changing techniques of assessment.

While we have a strong need to do things nationally to improve opportunities for students

nationally and take steps to increase our national competence through education we must

be certain to enable and encourage variation, experimentation and innovation that enables

us to create and recreate ever 'letter systems of testing and learning in the future while we

are putting new standards and tests in place now.

2. Our response to a "Question of a National "1".st" is to recommend "A

Natiouwide Testing System" which has the following three key del:lents:

a) A procedure and national entity for setting national standards for student

performance, subject by subject.
b). A system of both program assessments (through sampling of student

performance) at national, state and local levels to deiermine program

effectiveness and a syswm of individual examinations which might be

nati inwide, multi-state, state or local in administration which measure

indiv;:tual student progress on the national standards.

1
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c) A reporting system which enables students, parents and responsible education
officials anywhere in the United States to be able to relate any one student's
achievement to the national standards and the performance of other students
in the community, state, nation, and even the world.

3. The first element is to establish a procedure and an entity for setting national
standards for the nationNide testing system. The United States currently has no national
entity to establish national student performance standards. Such an entity, or Board, must
he carefully designed and estahlished through an Act of the. United States Congress and the
President. The Board should be comprised of distinguished persons appointed in equal
numbers by the Congress and the President. Appointments to the Board should be based
on a thorough nomination process which assures Board members will be well-qualified for

their responsibility. The Board's responsibility should be to establish "frameworks" of
student perfortnance goals and objectives, or standards, upon which both program
assessments and individual student examinations are based. 'The process of setting such

frameworks must involve key education authorities at state and local levels.

Although it might seem establishment of such national frameworks is foreign
to American education practice, the fact is that such a process is in place for the National
Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP). The process has already been used for the
subjects of mathematics, reading and the sciences under the direction of the Council of
Chief State School Officers as a part of the development of NAEP examinationl. A similar

piocess could be used by the new Board.

A second important responsibility of thc Board should he review of various
proposed program assessments and individual examinations in order to determine whether
they effectively measure the standards established by the Board with reliability and validity.

The Board would maintain quality control of various tests to assure rigorous measurement
of both what students know and can do. The Board would exerci f. judgement on
effectiveness or a proposed test for its intended purpose and tbe design for reporting results
on the test,

At this time, Mr. Chairman, we are not presenti^g a specific hill for the
creation of the Board, but we would be pleased to assist you and members of the
Subcommittee and the Staff in the development of such a bill.

4. Program assessment components . the nationwide testing system might be at

the national, state and/or local levels. NA. provides the basis for the maior program
assessment component. For nearly a quarter century, NAF.P has been providing periodic

testing of samples of students across the nation. It provides overall trendllnes for student

achievement.

In Mg Congress authorized the use of NAEP on a state by state basis In

MO the first use of NAEP on a state by state basis -- mathematics at theeighth grade level

was implemented. You have authorized state by state NAEP in mathematics at two
grade levels and reading at one grade level in 1992. Authority for state by state NAEP,

however, stops at that point.

We urge you take action as rapidly as possible to authorize the continuation
of NAM' on both a national and state by state basis in five major subject areas --
mathematics, science, reading, writing and history/geography -- each to be tested every two

years. We urge, furthermore, that you authorize voluntary participation in NAEP at a
school district-wide level for those districts of sufficient size for appropriate NAEPsampling.

We have a marked up bill which would accomplish the amendments recommended above.

Within the overall nationwide testing system, NAEP tests would be constructed
to measure the subject objectives and standards established through the new Board
frameworks described under point (3) above.

2
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3. A nationwide individual examination system should be established within the

nationwide testing system. This system could have several different forms of examinations.

These might be used on a nationwide basis or by clusters of states or districts, or individual

states or school districts. The determination of their ...tse would be made by state or local
education authorities. The examinations would be based on standards established by the

Board under item (3) above. The types and forms of various examinations would differ, but,

as noted above, to be part of the nationwide system they would have to be judged
appropriate to measure the national standards by the Board. This system would enable

creation of innovative forms of testing, including performance assessment, and enable a

variety of approaches by states and localities in establishing individual examinations in an

efficient and cost-effective manner. These examinations must be closely associated with the

curriculum; used in a variety of patterns at different grade levels according to those points

study at which subject mastery is completed; and be used as "high stakes" tests related to

credit or credentials for individual students.

States and localities have a variety of existing individualexamination system.s,

the most comprehensive now being the New York State Regents examinations. Different

systems, such as that in New York, could be incorporated into the nationwide individual

examination systems.

Of special note. Mr. Chairman, is the potential incorporation of the voluntary

national examination authorized in the Hawkins-Stafford Act of 1988 into this system. This

examination has never been implenkmted. It could he one part of the nationwide individual
examination system, its content guided by the standards of a new national Board.

We recommend you take action to support the research and development

needed to establish a nationwide individual examination system.

6. Common and consistent reporting of results from the different program

assessments and individual examinations is of central importance in the nationwide testing

system. There is now extensive testing at all grade levels for American students. The

information from the tests, however, generally cannot be related so that results from

one school or school district may be compared with another district within the state, or

outside of the state, or outside of the nation. One purpose of the nationwide testing system

is to create the means for relating results throughout the system without the necessity of

requiring all students at all grade levels in all subjects to be tested on the same tests.

Reporting systems must be established nationwide with information on student results

related to other education indicators. This enables better understanding of the causes of

student success or failure and helps results of testing lead to program and student

improveme nt.

7. Testing systems curry significant costs in student instructional time, teacher

time, and in the cost of creation, administration scoring and reporting or test results.

Careful estimates must be made on the trade offs between program assessment sampling

versus individual examinations and "every student testing." Careful estimates of cost must

be made over this decade so that an efficient mix of program assessments and individual

examinations is created and coordinated so as to limit costs locally, state by state, and

Federal.

A nationwide testing system is essential. Information about the nation's

education status is certainly as important as information about the nation's health, its

agricultural condition, and the condition of labor and employment. In each of these Alit

areas, the Federal government is now spending approximately six times as much for the

collection of information about performance and system indicstors as is true in education.

The commitment to a nationwide testing system must be accompanied by a commitment to

a Federal budget which makes certain the testing system is of as high quality as we expect

student performance to be.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the

opportunity to testify. I will bc pleased to respond to any quelions.
###
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COUNCIL OF ('HIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

INTERNATIONAL DIMENSIONS OF NATIONAL TESTING

STATEMENT BY GORDON AMBACH
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

BEFORE mE
suBcommrrrEE ON ELEMENTARY, SECONDARY AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

COMMITITE ON EDUCATION AND LkaOR
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARCH 14, 1991

Mr. Chairman, Members nf ihe Subcommittee, and Staff Members of the
Subcommittee. Thank you for the opportunity to testify at this important hearing on
"National Testing: Pros and Cons." At ynur request, I will focus my remarks on the
international dimensions of national testing. I speak as Executive Director of the Council
of Chief State Schnol Officers and as the United States Representative to the General
Assembly of the International Association fnr the Evaluation of Educational Achievement
(IEA), the most significant international organization for international studies.

I have four points to make. First, the value of international comparative studies;
second, the necessity for a comprehensive framework and principles for conducting
international studies; third, the importance of United States support for lEA studies
planned through the decade of the 1990s; and fourth, the relationship between international
studies and nationwide assessment in the United States.

1. The Value of International Comparative Education Studies. The value of
international comparative education studies includes the following: a) they provide us with
an understanding of the differences in curriculum, instructional practices and system
structures in the various nations; b) they provide measurement of student achievement in
different nations in a format which makes comparisons of results possible; and c) they help
us to understand the reasons for the differences in student performance in the various
nations. For the United States, with the recent establishment of national education goals.
international studies have a new importance in measuring comparative progress, particularly
in mathematics and science, toward our goals.

Up until *" 1980s, most studen.t and parents thought about student performance in
comparison with .neir neighbors or, perhaps, students in other schools within the school
district. As one travels now across the United States talking with students and with parents,
their concern is about performance related not only to the neighborhood or community but
to student performance in the state, the nation, and particularly to students in other parts
of the world. Our students and their parents recognize their future is in an international
society and their association with peers around the globe will depend upon the education
they have compared to that of students in Sweden, Japan, Singapore, Germany, Nigeria or
other countries. They recognize, furthermore, their future employment is in an econom,
which knows no national boundaries.

The common public notion of international studies of education is typically the view
of a graph in the newspaper or nn television which rank ordets countries according to
an aggregate measure of student achievement on a particular math or science test. The

assumption too often is that the only purpose of the comparison or the study has been to
see who is winning the "education ruce.''
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In fact, international studies of education first began with the purpose of learning

more about the nature and type of education provided in the several countries so that there

could be an understanding of the varied opportunities to learn afforded students in different

countries. In order to judge what results yielded from that oppcitunity to learn,

achievement testing was coupled with these analyses of educational programs. Over a

period of three decades, a series of studies have reported both a description and analysis

of educational programs in different countries and the student achievement results :elated

to those programs.

In the last 15 years, as we have become more and more concerned about the

effectiveness of t.chooling in the United States, we have turned greater attention to the

analysis of edtritional performance in other countries. The result of these studies has

brought to light relative achievment levels of American students and, perhaps more

important, drawn attention to significant differences in the characteristics of schooling,

organization of schools, and the content of instruction in different countries. The variety

of approaches to education provides us with a "natural" worldwide laboratory to examine

different educational techniques and associated results of student achievement. We need

to expand our capacity for such international comparative studies so that we may learn more

and more about practices in other countries and the ways in which they may inform

policymaking for education in the United States.

2. ii t s I 110. International

comparative studies must be undertaken with validity, reliability and fairness. Although

often difficult, it is extraordinarily important to assure examination of both practices and

re.,ults is done with careful design for good sampling of student populatkm, valid and

reliable testing, and so that there are fair comparisons made where there is considerable

variation in instruction or the curriculum. Three years ago through the support of the U.S.

Department of Education and the National Science Foundation, the National Academy of

Sciences, National Research Council formed a new board, the United States Board for

International Comparative Education
Studies (DICES), for the purpose of providing

guidance to United States funding agencies and to researchers in the U.S. and across the

globe on the conduct of international
education studies. The Board has issued an important

report, "A Framework and Principles for International Comparative Studies in Education."

attached to my testimony. There is not time here to review the report, but I would urge

your consideration of it. This report has been extremely well received both in the U.S. and

abroad. It provides the groundrules for United States' participation in studies in a manner

to assure the funding agencies, Members of the Congress and the public of credible results

from investments in studies.

3. Support for lEA International Comparative Studies duringthe Decade of the...199s.

lEA studies have bten undertaken for 25 years. The IEA has launched the largest single

international study of education ever conducted. In 199394 and again in 19'7-98, there will

be a major study of mathematics and sciences, the Third International Mathematics and

Science Study (TIMSS). Nearly 40 nations will participate in this study with sample

populations of 9, 13. and 17 year olds being tested. Extensive reviews of their "opportunities

to learn" %nit cut rici.hm instnittiona! and scnool patterns in the different countries -- will

accompany th,t testing. The Unit,td Stcts.s Department of Education, National Center for

Eilimational Statistics, and the National Science Foundation have already made significant

commitments for the implementation of this study. Design work is proceeding under

guidance of the lEA headquarters at The Hague and the International Coordinating Center

for the study at the University of British Columbia in Vancouver. The design of this study

has been significantly influenced by the United States in order that the study will yield

significant information on educational prow amsand results related to progress on National

Goal #4, Mathematics and Science.
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MA has other studies underway, including those on early childhood development and

educatir is, directed by David Weikart of High Scope Educational Research Foundation in
Ypsilanti, Michigan. There are also studies of reading literacy and of the use of computers

in education. Still other studies will be launched at the latter part of the decade, probably

one of learning languages other than a native language of each country.

I urge your strong support for financing these international comparative studies.

The general authority of the U.S. Department of Education and the National Science
Foundation is in place; the key is providing resources timely for preparation of state of the

art assessments, an effective cross-national cooperation needed for implementation and

analysis of the results.

4. International Studies IkcIntellizAatinnaLlsanng. The focus of the hearing

today is on national testing. The design and conduct of international studies is an important

part of discussions of national testing. A majnr challenge before all of us is in making better
sense of the various testing and assessment systems at all levels -- local, state, national and

international to make them efficient and to provide that results at any level may be

related to results at other levels.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, a week ago I had the opportunity

to testify on the topic "Question of a National Test" before the Senate Subcommittee on

Education, Arts and Humanities. In my statement before that subcommittee, which is
attached to this statement, we recommended the answer to the question be a nationwide

testing system. My comments today on international studies are made in the context of our

proposal.

International comparisons in education have been and can continue to be based on

assessments which sample student achievement. In international studies we are interested

in knowing how entire systems or units of education perform rather than how each
individual student performs. However, through international studies, we want to have a

means by which achievement levels of students in any part of our country through individual
examinations can be related to standards and results which are international in scope.

International comparisons must be related to national standards which in turn are the
guideposts for student performance in any part of the United States. Through the link of

national standards related to international assessment, we can determine the relative
performance of individuals in the United States to that of students in other countries. The

key point here is the importance of having a process and entity for determining national

standards for student testing.

I will not dwell on other features of the nation-wide testing system as deszribed in

the attached testimony, hut I must emphasize the importance of constructing our national

system so that there is an efficient connection with our national results to cross national or
international comparative studies. This has not happened in the past. It will be a bold

move for us to plan and implement a system which makes such relationships possible. But

is is imperative that we design such an approach.

To expedite the participation of the United States in international studies, it is

essential to plan for development of a nationwide testing systcm related to international

studies as they may be used by the several states. Many states will probably participate in

the 1993-94 Third International Mathematics and Science Study (TIMSS) just as the
Canadian provinces will participate in addition to Canada as a whole. The states need plan

carefully now for 1994 with respect to intentions in participating in NAEP, as well as in the

international study. There should be a close relationship between MAF.P and the

international study and, therefore, we hope there will be early authorization to continue

state participation in NAEP. I urge the committee to take action to continue authority for
the states to use NAEP on a state-by-state basis in 1994 and beyond so those states which

do choose to participate in NAEP and also hope to participate in TIMSS may design their

overall state assessment plans accordingly.

3
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In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I note that studies done through !EA in the 195Cs, 70s,

and early 1980s, yielded some of the most important information for alerting the United

States to the necessity for major reform and restructuri. g of education. Reports such as the

Underachieving Curriculum Assessing US. Mathematics from an International Perspective

which cam': from the second international study of mathematics was very powerful in

demonstrating the relatively poor performance of American students in mathematics. These

studies have not just displayed achievement results, but they have presented important

information about the time committed to instruction, the nature of the instruction,

commitments for homework, commitments to standards expected of stodents which have

sent powerful messages to consider here in the United States. We must increase the flow

of information from such studies. We cannot be insular aor provincial in our approach to
strengthening American education. One of the most important resources of information for

reform here is in the examination of education in other countries.

Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the opportunity to appear

before you this morning. I will be very pleased to respond to any questions about my

remarks.

Thank you.

1 2 o

###

4



117

Attachment 2

ews
Council of Chief State School Officers Washin on DC

For Immediate Release
May 28, 1991

CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS AND ME NATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION
RELEASE STATE-BY-STATE INDICATORS ON

SCIENC! AND MATHEMATICS

Washington D.C., May 28, 1991'The United States has established ambitious goals
for mathematics and science education. These goals are both for student performance and
for the opportunity our students have to learn these subjects. To realize Metz goals we
must have good reporting on the current status of mathematics and science cducation and
a well developed system to trace progress over the decade. The report ieleased today
provides essential base line information for the work of the 1990's," said Gordon Ainbach,
Executive Director of the Council of Chief State School Officers.

The Council's report en scis and mathematics indicators provides the first ever
state-by-state data an the condition of science and mathematics education in the nation's
public scb)ols.

With support of the National Science Foundation, the Council has worked with the
50 state departments of education to develop a system of comparable state indicators to
assess progress in improving science and mathematics education in our public schools.
The new report, entitled, State Indicators of Sdeace mai Mathanaks Education, is the initial
step in an effort to provide regular, periodic reporting of state science and mathematics
i ndicators.

'Ihe report demonstrates that in implementing educational reform in science and
math, we cannot simply use national averages as a guide; says Luther Williams, NSF
Assistant Director for Education and Human Resources. It reveals that there are large
differences among the states in student opportunities for learning, and that reform must be
implemented on a state-by-state basis. This information will sharpen the national debate
about the condition of math and science education in the U.S.'

Mds Williams, "One of the more disturbing figures is the number studentsless than
half of all high school graduateswho take 'algebra 2: Algebra 2 emphasizes problem
solving and the relationships between variables. These concepts are not just an essential
base for further study in science rad math, they are critical in many manufacturing and
technical jobs and help young citizens become discriminating consumers and voters."

Coarse Wallowa° la Selma and Mathematics. The state indicators include rates
of student course taking in high school mathematics and science. The course taldng data
provide an indicator of students opportunity to learn science and mathematics at different
levels of the curriculum.

As of the 1989-90 school year, the Council reports that 81 percent of public high
school students in the U.S. take algebra 1 by the time they graduate, 49 percent take algebra
2, and 9 percent take calculus. Student course taking varies widely by state at all levels of
mathematics, for example, tbe proportion of students taking algebra 2 varies from 65 percent
to 33 percent.

As of 1989-90, the Council finds that 95 percent of public high school students in the
U.S. take biology by the time they graduate, 45 percent take chemistry, and 20 percent take
physics. Course taking in science slso varies by state, for example, the proportion of
students taking chemistry varies from 62 percent to 33 percent.

As compared to national rates of course taking in 1982, the Council's recent state
data show that enrollments have increased at all levels of high school science and
mathematics during tbe 1980's when state graduation requirements were raised in many
states. Enrollments in algebra I increased from 65 percent in 1982 to 81 percent in 1990,
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in algebra 2 from 35 percent to 49 percent, and ia calculus from 5 percent to 9 percent.
Enrollments in biology increased from 75 percent in 1982 to 95 percent in 1990, in chemistry
from 31 percent to 45 percent, and in physics from 14 percent to 20 percent.

Sixteen states reported science and mathematics COME enrollments by student
gender. The data show that rates of course taking are equivalent for male and female
students from junior high courses up through trigonomeuy and chemistry. Boys comprise
55 percent of enrorees in calculus and 60 percent of enrollfts in physics; girls comprise 55

percent of enrollee, in advanced/second year biology.
Teachers of Selene and Matbesatks. The Council repon also includes indicators

of .eacher quality and teacher supply and demand. Date on teachers in 30 states show that
nine percent of high school mathematics teachers are not certified in mathImatics, and eight
percent of biology teachers, eight percent of chemistry webers, and 12 percent of physics
teachers are "out-of-field." State-by-state data show that some states have 20 to 30 percent
of mathematics and science teachers assigned out-of-field while others have none out-of-

field.
Forty-two percent of all high school teachers of mathematics majored in that field

in college, and 54 percent of ail high school teachers of scknce majored in a science field.
The percent of mathematics teachers that majored in mathematics varies by state from 17

to 62 percent, and the percent of science teachers with majors in science varies from by state

from 31 ton percent.
In all states ticere is wide disparity between the percentage of students that are from

racial/ethnic minority groups and the percentage of minority science and mathematics
teachers. Data from 33 states show that while 32 percent of students are from minority
groups, 11 percent of mathematics teachers, 10 percent of biology teachers, and 7 percent
of chemistry teachers are from minority groups.

The majority of high school science and mathematics teachers are male, but the sex
distribution varies considerably by subject and from state-to-state. Forty-five percent of
mathematics teachers are women; the proportion varies by state from 21 to 69 percent.
twenty.two percent af physics teachers are women; the proportion varies by state from 10

to 49 percent.
State data on the age distribution of teachers show that 20 percent of high school

mathematics teachers and 72 percent of science teachers are over age 50, while, by
wmparison, 21 percent of ail high school teachers are over age 50. The proportion of
mathematics and science teachers over age 50 varies by state from 10 percent to over 30

percent.
State Edacattoe ledicators System The Science and Mathematics Indicators Fioject

is one part of the efforts of the Council's State Education Assessment Center toestablish

a system of state-by-state educational indicators that are used to regularly report on the
condition of education in tbe nation and the states. The Assessment Center was established
in 1985 to coordinate the development, analysis, and use of state level data.

The Council's new report on science and mathematics indicators was written by Dr.

Rolf K. Blank, the projert director, and Ms. Melanie Dalkilic, the project assistant Copies
of the report, State Indicator! of Science and Mathematics Education, can be ordered for
$12.00 per copy, pre-paid, from: Council of Chief State School Officers, State Education
Assessment Center, 400 N. Capitol Street, Suite 379, Washington, D.C. 20001, (202) 624-

7700.
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'ACIIIEVING NATIONAL EDUCATION GOALS'

STATEMENT OF GORDON M. AMBACH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR. CCSSO
BEFORE ME suBcommiTrut ON

ELEMENTARY, SECONDARY A VOCATIONAL EDUCATION
commas ON EDUCATION AND IABOR

JUNE 27, 1991

Mr. Chateau tad members ot the Subcommittee: the Cures and tbe President
have a *algae opportualty to cast a new direction tor Federal programs which is necessary
to reshape the educatlos of American *mints for the 21st Century. The context is right
and the elemests cam be combined In Federal legislallos which meld be as significant in
1991 for the improvemest of Asserima *donnas as was enactmest 011ie Nation! Defers
Educatioa Act of 195$ and enactment of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of
1%5.

Last year glie members of this Subcommittee and the N11 Committee worked very
bard I. a strong blpartlau &shin to develop a 'Wind education goals bill, H.R. 5932,
the Excellence aid Emelt, In Edscation Act of DK la October it passed the House, sot
only oace but twice. Unfortuately, it was maned In the Scuts oa procedural grounds in
the very last minutes of the sessioa. If ILL 5132 had passed, you would row have in place
an adornment of the goals and Federal policies to widen tbe goals; the adult literacy
program; a major pro/teflonl development program; a merit 'shoots program built on
Chapter 1; altarmadve coning:slim of teachers; a flexibility demoastratios; a demonstration
of use ot cboke I. the public schools; and other activities &wiped to provide tie Federal .
componeat kr implanted's national goals. It I. a share the act did sot pass last year
to enable the iglu to implement tbe program rather than recruiting the legislation.

NatWest activity now focuses on progress reports on the animal goals for education.
The new Council or Stendards aid Testing begu Its work just Monday. The activity
centers on Malin the goals, measuring progress on the goals aid 'sporting on them, but
Federal action to assist states and localities to actually Wave the goals is st ground zero.

Slue last November, we have bees urging the Congress to take the nee.onal goals

Nif as a matter ot flu Importance in 1991. Congress has delayed adios ;.ending receipt
of Administratioe proposals, You have them, and I urge the Cons.ess, as rapidly as
possible, take this one major opportunity you will have I. 19's and 1992 to act on
Improvement of elementary sad secondary education with Anprehensive and coherent

national education goals act.

The components of such an act are in many respects already available to you. The

task is to craft them into a sin* strategy, To assist la this process we have recommended

a legislative design be America 21. It starts with key provisions of HX. 5932 and S.2,
Strugthesing Eduation for American Families Act, currently reported out of the Senate

Committee oa Labor sad Hume Resources and being considered together with the

PrePesalli of Aliterkil 2000. In the outline and summary attached to my statement, we have

sammarited the major topks of the act and, by refereace to certain bilis before the House

of Represeatatives and the Senate, recommended a way la which the best elements of these

several bills may be drum together In a Federal strateay for supporting the change needed

to achieve a complete system of high performance schools for this country.
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Oar proposal holed.' may campmate already reviewed sad approved by the

Sabcommittee gal the Howls. I will not dwell ea those I. the brief time available this

monde& Rather, I would like to begs on the central googlies of how Federal programs

are directed to achieve gook 2, 3, sad 4. Tee Admbletratlea's program, America 2000,

advances laspostut comma and plops& toward lids objectho, bet the proposal is sot

complete and is deeply Sawed la attain ways. I applaadi the Admisistratioa OM the

proposal sad gagged ways la which the recommesdatimas of America 2000 can be

incorporated into a bander strategy Ow chugs throe. Mirka 21.

Permit me, therebre, to call year Marks to the Wiles of America 21 and the

firm mow the PerPorod 'ntlo dli, flutlulilskikklusaidlooliktgelidias As

we look at the compensate of this proposal, keep in rind that the recommodations here

do sot encompass the entire Federal effort nada; I. odder goals 2, 3, and 4. As

recognised le both H.R. 5,32 and 5.2, policies of the Federal gsentmeat meet assure all

childree eligible for Chapter I are provided services, assure the initial Welliess of the

Federal properties of supped for &lithos with haadkapplag amnions are met, and

provide be expansion of specific allots to strengther kareleg in mathematics sad seism

already authorised la Mere! statute. These ars essential to achieving a PO% graduation

rate sod high performasee le achlevemeot in wend alike% Webby mathematics and

science. There is an additional seed for a major Fadersl initiative and commitment of

resources amused oa mon comprehensive restructuring or mitotic change. We

recommeed this soder Title III.

Agreement on 'NOW education goals has come with great speed and with the sense

of reed for national cosmoses on action to achieve them. Agreement on strategies for

Implementation, and, partkularly, the specific Federal role in eduction, has been much

more difficult. To achieve national goals requires that the major types of Federal

inter/voiles support Ibr student Kass aod mai opportunity; support for research,

development and demoutration of insevative programs; support of staffdevelopment; and

support for materials and learalog tecksologies are used to the fullest extent. The new

Federal ellbrt must be built around coordinated use of Federally.lboded activities connected

directly with state and local initiatives to reform schools. The funds must be used in

accordance with comprehensive, toed range state and local plans.

If Federal programs are to be a driving force for large scale education system

change, four concepts which have been well established in restructuringof business, mIlltarY

and other services, must be applied.

1. There must be a thorough design of strategies by those responsible for
education performance which integrate actions to move step.brstep from the

present to desired high performance schools. This design work must be done

by the authoritlea who control the resources of the education systems with

assistance of the best expert advice available. me parts of system change

R&D, staff development, technological change, implementation and

assessment must be aligned through an integrated change strategy.

The lessons of Ederal, State, and privately supported efforts over the past

25 years indicate pikkomeal programs
addressInj components of the system

do not result la systemic change. When R&D Is done through one

jurisdiction, staff development through another, learning technologies through

yet another these separate efforts, which may result in isolated positive

results, do not add up to systemic change. When Federal programs are
administered sometimes through the states and sometimes directly from the

Department of Education to I.EAs, there is no cohesive or multiplier impact

from the Federel expenditures.

Federal funds for change of elementary and secondary education (6%of total

expenses) must be linked with state education funds and local education

funds if leverage for change is o occur. Thif edministration of

Federal programs through State and local educatio.- Agencies under Federally

approved plans.

2
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2. Programs to support education mearch and det*peseat and to establish
mew high perewmace schools must be reshaped Into a strategy for
developing an satire system of high swimming schools. Some comments
shoat the Adaledstration's proposals Ibr R&D and mew schools Is In order
to lead to oar monuneudation.

We commend the America WOO program kr busisese community and
business leader Aladin of education R&D. The AM to provide R&D for
comprehessive school change is pankularty welcome. There are, however,
two esormous gaps In the Administration's programs first, 11.11 privet*
supported R&D program is sot directly comet ed with the Institutions that
°mats wimols, data education agencies (SEA.) and local education agencies
(LEAs). Second, the effort is not linked with any Increase In Federally
landed R&D or with the administration and use of current Federally fended
R&D.

We cannot comprehend why ;be Admloistration banks irately on a privately
funded and managed titbit of roaareh as the centerpiece of Its design for
change for the most imponant funaNsa of government educatios. Private
enterprise may help, but it is not num! to expect education R&D should be
assigned to the private sector any more than the nation would assign R&D
for health, security, transportation, or other services to private enterprise.
Furthermore, R&D Ibr education has long been considertd a metier (Unction
of the Federal government. Has the Administration given up on the
Department's capacity to provide leadership la education R&D?

We welcome privately funded R&D, but If it is intended to help change a
large and complex public enterprise, it must be linked directly with that
public enterpriee. We urge the Congress to establish within DOE a major
R&D institute, with counterpane incorporated le the states, which has the
mission of R&D on comprehensive school change and works at real systemic
state and local problems mad solutions. Private contributions to this institute
for education R&D ehould be encouraged and incorporated in a total
programa of the Institute to be both privately and publicly supported. Indeed,
private contributions should be considered an incentive to expand Federal
funding for R&D through a matching program. Each private dollar should
generate a additional matched Federal dollar for R&D. This would double
the effect of private effort envisioned la America 2000 and could lead to
support on the order of $400 minima. By linking the institute program
directly to Mate and local R&D, a multiplier effect in doing the research and
using it to change school practice is attained.

The authoriullon of the new research and development institute within the
United States Deportment of Education and a separate authorization for the
appropriation would be included in Part A of nue III.

We need to be reminded of the magnitude of refOrming American education,
a eystem with 110,000 schools and $230 billion of expenditures. Schools must
change one by one, but they cannot be reformed unless local and state
systems provide the leadership, assistance and support for refOrm. The entire
system cannot be reformed unless there is a structured pattern to connect
R&D with start up money for demonstration schools and, then, connect the
results of demonstration schools with all other schools. There must be a plan
for effective multiplier effects from early models to univers. practice. The
task may Mart with SOO schools, but we cannot sten sensibly unless we know
how the start leads to multiplication rapidly reaching 1,000 and 10,000 and
tens of thousands of schools in this decade.

We believe it is imperative to concentrate Federal fends on a 'change"
strategy which links the Federal effort with state and local plans for change
to high performance. Even if all the Federal education programs were
aligned in such on effort, the total Federal leverage in the system would be

3
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"road de pardat of sepias... Federal hods which would be added by this

program mod caused with other Fedora fluids and mast be used to leverage

state aid local boding br chugs.

We wed also take sod that local school &bids sad states have allusive
programs aad projects be reform. The Federal effort must have flexibility

to mature aid stramthea those Mune sad, above all, must reisibrce
cohesive aod systemic rebate rather duo a (lather splintering of energies

aad approaches.

The con program for creating high perlbrusance schools is authorized la nee
III, Parts I, C, mad D. The appropdatioa ler Ode programs woald be a

stogie line item with fonds available to the states and local education
agenda for the three purposes. Minimums for allocation for professional
developmeat sad instroctioul techeololy would be required with flexibility
for the overall allocates of funding accordiag to a date plan. The stste plan
would spicily the long term strategy of the state to establish a system of high

performaoce schools "slog the Mini mounts for research end
developmeat, Mad up demonstrates' grants, professional development end

!tarot's techsology.

Put B should he Baked together with the R&D program le Part A so that a

state plan aid program aid local projects would sot be improvable unless
there were uptick commitments to locorporate R&D endings la the

developmeet high performance schools. Similarly, Pert B would be joined

with the Ftteral programs of staff developomat so that a state plan and
program end local prolate would sot be approvede unless there were
explicit commitments to incorporate on of staff training funds in the
development of high performance schools.

To start up or transform an oddest school to be a high perfermar...ischools
requires an expenditure beyond regular operating costs. This enables

planning, dal.% building coaseasos on new direction, purchasing new

materials or equipment, restructuring facilities and establishing new ways of

operator for schools and school districts. There must be start up funds to
leverage change, and they may be needed during a one year period or perhaps

over weal years for a schooL Federal funds for this purpose should be
allocated to the states on a formula bawd on Chapter I funding, with a focus

on death's high pee.wmance schools with priority to serve Chapter beligible

students. These funds would be used over the decade to establish en
increasing number of high performance schools through a program directly

linked with professional development and as emphasis on incorporation of

learning technologic's.

Federal lends for high performance schools would be administered by state

education agencies which would be encouraged to increase the number of high

perlbrmance schools es rapidly as possible. This could be done by
establishing this program initially for a period of five years with hind

elk/talons stablished for each of the years. A state which Is able to
accelerate implementation toward complete system reform could do so under

an approved plan end be assisted by advanced Federal funds credited against
the state's future allocations. No state could receive more then a total of its

five year snootiest. This provider would stimulate system planning and
enable those states maklog good progress to reach their goals earlier.

The aggregate program under Parts B, C, and D would he authorized et one

billion dollars, an amount which is in line with the addition of the several

parts of America 2000, H.R. 5932 and 5.2 on which it is based. The

authorization must be of that size to assure comprehensiveness of strategy

and success.

4
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3. Restructuring ot hotness and the Kling has occurred oaly where pummel
km bees Inlaid extet *rely and cosibuouly to change Use wey they work.
Realm:lathy requires penned I. work 'smarter.' It does little good to
writ smart with yesterday'. or last yiar's methods, practices or equipmeat;
workers mast lump current, which means substantial contlauing investment
I. training.

The challis etratsgy I. salve national notation goals must put highest
value on staff development, both pruservice and owthe-job. Teacher treining
was al the heart of NDRA. It has bees a part of Federal provamming Ii
various Acts, such as tbe Higher Rennin Act. But funds for this purpose
are far below the reed if education practice Ls to be changed systemically.
H.R.5932, Mit IV, Includes programs be both pro-stroke and omthellob
probutional developer .rt Is a way wide% dips the staff development projects
with the other compensate of systole chug, through state plans and
edminlstration. These provision wee.: passed by the Hone iset year and
ag. en to by the Administration sad St- sate leadership. They maid be la law

now were it not for the procedural Nock la the Senate last October. We urge
those provisions be authorized ra ibis III, Part C, of America "1 and
r..rommend one half of all funds for Puts B, C and D be committee .0 staff
deulopmest.

4. The driving force for restructuring busineu, military, and other services has
bees lackodogkal change. The impact of developments in computation,
automation, robotics, and telecommualcation in enterprises other than
schools is abandon. Yet, learning technologies are at the margin la most of
education. They will stay there unless strategies foe change incorporate
requirements be use of learning tecksology at the core of education
restructuring. Separate categorical programs in learning technology will not
change the system. Use of learning techsologies must be required la use of
start up foods br high porformane schools and In staff development
provams. Our recommendation be Part D requires not less than id% of
funds for Parts 5, C and D for this purpose. This makes learning technology
Integral to the other activities.

These four concepts are essential to a strategy for clump to a system of high
performance schools. We hope you agree and, together with colleagues le the Senate, build
this part of the National goals bill around them. We recommead also two other parte of
this tide - Part F, F1ezibility br Educational Performance, and Put F, DemoastratIonsof
Educatioul Opportunity aid Options be Parents and &admit. We have supported earlier
versions of 'flexibility' and will support H.R. $D if it includes state agescy sign-off on local
performance agreements; provisions of fluids to data education *genies kr required
technical assistant; and reimbursement for the costs of thoee states which participate in

the review of regntatory Nudes.

I will comment more about the 'choice demonstration Ingram and other proponis
foe 'choice later. Before bevies the proposals for high perineum* schools and America

2000, I mast draw out a fandamental issue of education governance imbedded la the
Administratioa's program. The Admialstratioa proposes a redical change In governance
of Fedend educition programs by reassigning respoasibility from state and local education

genies to Gouraud. America 2000 assigns Goveraors direct control andadministrative
responsibilities be the selection of Dew American schools; desigaatio, of merit schools,
selection of professional development academies fir teachers and professionaldevelops-at
academies tor adarlalstrators, nude to teachers, sad approval of lite Chapter 2 program.

The proposal does so without one word of explaaatioa or rationale as to why such a change

would better achieve the educational objectives of the program.

if then are good reasons for the change, let the Administratios advance them for

open debate. We urge that the America 21 program propelled here, including any pads of

America 2000 as yos might incorporate, be administered by state and local education

attacks and sot by Governors ler then reasons:

5
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1) Admialstratios of America 21 programs would be linked, thireby, with

filmset stag* and local edscation authority ler state and local funds. It is

eritkel to use Federal finding (6% total aspens') kr leveraging state and

local fords.

2) Adminstration of America 21 programs would be linked to the

adminietntio. of other Federal education programs under SEM, ouch as

Chapter 1, ESEA, Chaptor 2 ESEA, vocation! oducatioa, Educed°. of Ali

Handicapped Children Act, etc. flis is critical 03r gaining maximum
Waage from Fedora! Inds and authority.

3) Athakistrative ankomost oftdontios responsIbilig, to the Governors would

'openede established state authority for ednadon now placed otth state

*dentin smaeles. A Governor'sauthority on teducatIoa decisioninaking la

any date is established by law wink that mate, either is the form of the

power to imprint a statobrnd of :Nadu, appoist o slatechief, or through

other specific authority. IN Ma tourer, Mates lave granted Govsnors'

Winne. in 'dentin. daisieno-makkg If a date dosires grut gnater

pours to the Goveraor, it shosid do en, not ths Fedora go.....most. The

role of dm Govern, I. Windom should be detanined by state, sot Federal,

law.

4) Authority ot SEA. I. adahtister Federal edsation programs is part of the

lonptuding United Stain' tradition ofassuring that ed "cation of children

and adults is armrpartisan. State strictures of ide cation have been

established with state bonds of edscatios and dike state school officers

independent of other ruction of goversmeat to gamma edocatios of

children asd adults tranceads parties* polities.

At the local Ind, our nation has developed a loaptuding approach to

whool gunman with sonpartins local school boards mad amigament of

authority to school boards and superistondents apart from suds of wend

kcal aid msaidpal government. On triad in public pod:, today is to add

Author nos-partisan structure kr leadership of 'dentin through
sotablishiag local reboot or school sits councils which &entrails' decision-

makiag to the school level sad provide kr woman of schools with every

arpectallon net control will be Non.partisaa.

Fedoral 11010 ia Inn sot bypass stats determination asd overturn

Impotent Mend prisciples is educetios where nowpartisas approaches

have two cestsries of mondial. Federal pi Arran have bass and will

madame to be rsa auk* by songattlean Mate and local edocation

agesciss. That same stricture asd system grommet will sone the radon

mil in creating au Khoo's, operating profession) development academies,

rewardkg teachers, aid other purposes.

May I rotors now to the Issue of parcel and stagiest option demonstrations. We

recumbent that the provisioa br demonstratios programa of parsed involvemest and

choke la modems% as isoorporatad in HR. M32 of 11000, be ischided la the

comprobouhe A Asrldl 21 program. The Hone approved these provisions. The

Adndsistratios sad Sone leadership agreed to them, aad they form au appropriate

method:ado. for teetiag or dosoastratiag the use of Morn bads tor 'choke,' moth is

the same wey Foderal kids owe used In the Ws end 701 In demonstrations ot alternative

schools, sigh so the Alum Rock School District program.

Though dessontration Abets, It is possible to test ths feasibility aid desirability

of mints brims ot choke, Indian the payouts of public bade tor the supped* of

edscatioa of MMus is private schools it the Congress believes that is landed. Through

each demosstrations, it is possible to cause cloud tools, if that Is the Intend°, of the

Commie or the Adalaistratios. It is a vehicle thrugh which the Adatialstration might

choose to lest a concept *deuced I. America 2000 which deems prints 'chola eligible kr

'choke' (wept where tbe courts find a Contitutional bar) by including them la a sew

6
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definit;o. of "public schooL' America 2000 states, 'The definition of 'public school' should
be broadeaed to mean any school that serves the public and is held accountable by a public
authority.' (p. 31).

We oppose the commitment of a large scale Federal program of certificates for choke
or of the sigallicant alteration of Chapter 1 and 2, programs which already provide services
for chUdrea I. non-public tchools. These proposals are sot sound. The energy and
resources proposed for them should be redirected into the cmaral thrust of a restructuring
program which provides research and development, demoastration funds, staff training anal
learning technologies to develop high performance schools.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the opportunity to
comment on these essential issues before you. We hope an America 21 Act will be tuft%
in 1991, and we will help in any way to make that happen. Thank you.

###
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America 21
Achieving National Goals for Education

Jose 27, 1991

lillaJaslabliaballatismuLFAados_Quall-codtfies sin goals: adds goals for higher

education and teacher quality; and sets policies for federal programs related to goals

(H.R. 5932, S.2).

Thin II-Goal 1. Reatilegy-Proviskras to assure and improve early childhood education

services through Head Start and other programs (S. 911),

Thigjn.41aulajautz School completion, student achievement and compeddvenus

in mathematics and science-Creating High Performance Schools for the Nation.

I 6 I 1411 I 1 0 gill ,.. Builds on

America 2000 proposal by authorizing public and private education P. & 13effort to

provide $4;i0 million over three year program under leadership of new Institute for

Education Research In USDOE.

hut 1=Cceatiog.11181Lizioiminca._Sclaugs-Start
up gum to create high

performance schools. Combines concepts from S. 2, Education USA (S. 1135, H.R.

1669), and America 2000 (H.R. 2460, S. 1141) to create WO performance school

projects and build state-by-state systems of such schools. Combined appropriations

for Part B, C, and D. Funds used under state plan for Parts A, B, C, and D.

EitLgclaachgc..autLIthooLJAmierjlemlogmam-Profenional development

academies (receiving a minimum of 50% of funds under high performance schools

appropriatilm) to establish and sustain bigh performance schools; creates a national

teacher corps, expands Eisenhower and McAuliffe programa and establishes "I teacher

recognition program. (Builds on H.R. 5932 of 1990, S. 329, H.R. 2495, H.R. 2460,

and S. 1141).

pan D-lnarnina Techsgegjga-Supports learning technology as essential part ofhigh

performance 'clods (not less than 10% of high performance school)' appropriation)

and expands Star Schools (S. 2).

padfraighwilicakatiLahuagaDARAtulti- Demonstrationsof flexibility with

federal programs based on H.R. 859.

padlauckaamdzillactomuniguAnfiQpgau-Demonstradon
projects based

on H.R. 5932 of 1990.

1111cRalaal.L.Ashilt
litniankanIUNEIGhildlidttiti-Adult literacY ProPninitof S.

2. and H.R. 751. Other key provisions for youth and adultemployment preparation,

including youth apprenticeships, to be added.

Mae V-Cloal Safe-Drug-Free &Wilk-Authorization of comprehensive services program

of H.R. 812, S. 1133 and potential revisions of Drug-Free Schools.

3111.21_4101.1LANCELIALZOIUMUACLUICI11011-Authorizes
ACCESS Program of

S. 1134. Student aid application simplification of S. 1137 and other provisions to be

included in HEA reauthorization.

41 to 1. I 1 1141" I6, 1.. I/ 1 11 I I, 11 I, -S, 2 Title

II establishing goals monitoring panel. Establishes National Board for Student

Assessment.

13
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AMERICA 21
ACHIEVING ME NATIONAL EDUCATION GOALS:

A FRAMEWORK FOR LEGISIATION

June 27, 1991

The foundation for "America 21" is H.R. 5932, S. 2, and other bills structured to
relate Federal programs to achievement of the goals. The bill must be comprehensive to
address all goals aud it must provide a streamlined, coordinated use of federal resources
targeted to xogram strategies for changing the education system on a large scale basis. The
bill should contain the following titles directed to achieve the national goals:

Title I. Establishing National Education Goal, This title should codify the six
national goals, add two important goals for higher education and teacher quality, and link
each goal to the fedcral programs key to its achievement through policy statements
committing resources to those programs. (H.R. 5932 and S. 2, Title I.)

Title 11. Goal 11 Readiness, S. 911, the School Readiness/Head Start Entitlement
Act, should be included as Title II, S. 911 makes Head Start an entitlement and expands
vital health and social services for preschool children and their parents.

To assure that every economically disadvantaged three- and four-year-old child has
access to early childhood education and development requires expansion of Head Start
linked with other federal, state and local efforts. The objective is service for all eligible
children, but ail eligible children do not have to be served by Head Start dollars. The
combination of programs should meet the objective.

Head Start dollars are allocated based on each state's proportionate share of eligible
children. These funds should be used in a state plan which leads to service for all children
entitled to such service. When all disadvantaged three- and four-year-old children are
served, whether through Head Start or some combination of Head Start, Even Start.
Chapter 1, and state and local initiatives, states should be authorized to use additional Head
Start allocations to upgrade the quality of services, initiate programs for parents and
children younger than three years, and/or to extend services of a "follow through" nature to
Head Start eligible children in the early grades of school. This provision would en( ourage
states and localities to expand their own initiatives for three- and four-year-old cFildren and
to reach the objective of full service to eligible children more rapidly with fairness in
allocation of funds among states. States would be permitted to exercise this option by
submission and approval of a joint plan by the state education agency and the state agency
primarily responsible for children age 0-5 by the Secretary of NHS.

Title III. Goals 2 3. 4. and 71 School Comnletion. Student Achievement. and
Mithemaiics and Science, The goals of increasing graduation rates,

improving student performance, and attaining world preeminence in mathematics and
science are inseparable. Achieving these goals depends on large scale system change in
education through an integrated program of research and development, high performance
school demonstrations, teacher and school leader training, and use of learning technologies.

Title III of Amcrica 21 should include these components with requirements for the
components to be plannld and used together according to state and local plans. The title
should be structured as follows:

Part A R & D for High Performance Schools. Creation of a system of high
performance schools must be based on research and development supported by both public
and private sources, The R & D effort should be led through an R & D Institute within the
U.S. Department of Education which administers a program to solve systemic state and lo I

education problems. The Institute should be authorized at $200 million over 3 years, with
provisions for the federal funds to be used on a match, dollar for dollar, with contributions
from the private sector for the Institute. This woult' double the effect of the private funding
and lead to support of up to $400 million for educational R & D.
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The Institute would support P. & D in national centers and for states or consortia of

states on high performance schools. The Institute's work would be linked to state and local

development of high performance schools. State plans and local projects for high

performance schools under Part B would be required to include explicit commitment to use

the P. 4 D studies and findings in thelr projects.

Slagle Stale Pis is for Parts B, C, and B. Parta B, C; and D below to authorize and

provide funds for states to establish high performance schools, recruit and provide new

professional development opportunities for teachers and school leaders, and use learning

technologies are connected through the submission and approval of a single state plan for

allocation and use of the funds among the three activities and integration of the program

components.

Pert B Creating High Pertbrasance Schools. To start up or transform an existing

sehool to be a high performance school requires an expenditure beyond operating costs for

Weaning, design, building consensus on a new direction and establishment of new ways of

operation for schools and school districts. These funds to leverage change may be needed

in a one year period or perhaps for several years for any school. Part B provides such

funding.

Part B is built on key concepts contained in Model Schools of Excellence (Title IV

ef S. 2), Education USA (H.R. 1669 and S. 1135), and the Administration's New American

Schools (H.R. 2460 and S. 1141). The funding is targeted on those schools most affected

by poverty and low performance. Funds would be used to create high performance schools

for children in those conditions, although overall state and local plans for systemwide high

performance schools would not be limited to such schools. Fun& for projects would be

awarded on the basis of the merit and potential of local project applications. High

performance mhool projects would be judged on the merit of their identification of

measurable goats rel, to the national goals to be achieved through the school, the focus

on schoolwidc improvement based on sound R & CI, use of learning technology and staff

development, community involvement in the improvement plan, and performancebased

evaluation with continued support based on high performance. Program specifications

follow;

o The total authorization for Part B, Establishing High Performance Schools, Part C,

Teacher and School Leader Development and Part D, Learning Technology, should

be $1 billion.

o Each state would receive an allocation by formula based on its allocation of Chapter

1 funds (basic and concentration grants).

o E.ach state desiring to participate in the program must submit an application by the

state education agency, including a state plan developed in consultation with a state

advisory committee which includes education experts and representatives of the

governor, the state legislature, higher education, business, and labor.

o The state plan must include a description of the allocation of funds among Parts B,

C, and D; how high performance schools will be selected; how the state will assure

P. & D tesults will be implemented in high performance school projects; how

teacher/school leader development programs
funded under Part C will be connected

to high performance school projects; the criteria related to the national education

goals used to evaluate progress of high performance schorls and determine

continuing funding; the cunnections between state and locat ,irograms for high

perforr mce schools and this Act; the coordination among use of funds under this

Act WI. ',apter 1 and other federal programs; and the creation of a complete state

system igh performance schools and the steps to be taken to build on creation

of the schools, equal in number at least to the number of Congressional districts

plus two, to a steady increase towaro 100% through the decade.
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o Each state education agency in the first year would distribute 85% of its allocation

on a competitive basis to LEAs or consortium of LEAs based on their applications.
In the second year and thereafter, 90% would he so distributed. No less than half

of the in-state allocation must be used for Professional Development Academies

under Part C, and no less than 10% of the in-state allocation must be used for

learning technologies in high performance schools (Part D),

o The SEA must make competitive awards to at least as many high performance

schools projects as the number of Congressional districts in the state plus two.
Awards of Federal Part B funds could be made to LEAs for use only in schools

serving Chapter 1 students. All LEAS and schools in the state would be included in

the long term state systemwide plan for high performance schools, but Federal funds

under this Act would be targeted toward schools serving Chapter 1 students.

o In the first year of the program, funds allotted for statewide activity under the state

education agency would be used as follows: up to 5% would be used to design the

statewide plan for high performance schools and the strategy toachieve the plan; no

less than 8% would be used to provide assistance to local education agencies on use

of R & D findings and preparation of local plans and applications for the programs;

nor more than 2% would be used to administer the programs under Parts B, C, and

D.

o In the second and subsequent years of the program, funds allocated for statewide use

for the state education agency would be used as follows: not less than 8% for
technical assistance and huild out of the state design for a system of high performing

schools; not more than 2% for Administration.

Part C Teacher and School Leader Development.

o Professional Development Academies. In-service training is key to preparing teachers

and administrators for changing learning and teaching in our nation's schools.

Professional Development Academies established through consortia of LEM and
IHIEs should be authorized as in H.R. 5932. In order to foster maximum schoolwide
coordination and reform, the academies should he crafted to serve both teachers and

administrators at one location rather than the establishment of separate academies

as proposed by America 2000. The steady federal match of 75% provided for in
H.R. 5932 should he adopted rather than declining federal investment proposed by

America 2000. Other teacher programs to be established with additional targeted

funding would include items from H.R. 2495.

o National Teacher Corps. A National Thacher Corps funded at $70 million would be

established as proposed in II.R. 593' 'Me program should provide grants to attract

highly qualified individuals to teaching and help meet the needs of states with

teacher shortages.

o Eisenhower Math and Science Teacher Training. An additional $50 million in
funding for the Eisenhower program as authorited by Title IV of S. 2 should be

provided. The Eisenhower program would be amended to require that use of hinds

be linked to state anti local high performance school plans.

it Chrlsta McAuliffe Teacher Fellowship Program. The current McAuliffe program

should he revamped and funded at a level of $27 million as provided for in S. 329

to create needed opportunities for accomplished teachers to expand and upgrade

their professional skills and work with other teachers and school districts to immove

in-se: ice training, staff development and student achievement. The SIcAulifte

program would be amended to require linkage in use of those funds to state and

local high performance school plans.

133
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o Teacher Recognition. A $5 million teachers awards vogram for excellence in

education as provided for in H.R. 5932 should ba established in each state to provide

recognition and financial rewards to teachers who meet the highest standards of

excellence.

Part D Learning Technologies. Learning technologies would be supported by the

10% of the in-state allocation to high performance schools underPart B. The state plan for

high performance schools, including use of funds under Parts B, C, and D would include a

description of how learning technologies will be expanded to 100% of schools over& six-year

period. In those states participating in Star Schools, the plan should also describe how the

program will serve high performance schools. In addition, the increased authorization for
the Star Schools program in Title IV of S. 2 should be adopted.

Part E Flexibility for Educational Perforrance. Demonstration projects are

needed to test the impact of combining various Federal programs and gaining relief from

regulations. This part should incorporate the prov sions of H.R. 859, introduced by

Congressman Goodling and based on the provisions for educational performance

tgreements contained in H.R. 5932 of 1990. H.R. 859 should be amended to provide state

agency sign-off on local performance agreements; provision of funds to the state education

agencies for technical assistance; and reimbursement for the cost to those states participating

in the review of regulatory burden.

Part F Mutational Opportunity and Options for Parents and Stadeats. Title VI

Part E of H.R. 5932 should be included to provide for demonstrations of state or local

policies for npen enrollment among public school programs, parent involvement programs,

and improve'd methods to involve business and conununities in public education.

Applications would be required to assure that any project assisted will not

discriminate based on race, religion, color, national origin, sex, handicap, or impede the

progress of desegregation. Funding should not exceed the $30 million authorization of H.R.

5932.

nikff,ggkakMigUjinieLudissmakilighblibU The national literacy

initiative authorized by KR. 751 and Title III of S. 2 would become Title IV of America

21. The provisions should be modified to assure the programs are well coordinated with

state adult learning programs and that consortia of 1.2.A1 are eligible to operate Even Start

projects. Additional leyIslation designed to strengthen preparation for and retraining for

employment of both youth and adults should be made part of Title IV. The legislation
should place emphasis on the combination of training at the school and workplace.

Iliki.SioaLit_igtes_Drug.fret_Ichish, Student performance is affected

substantially by the quality of the school environment and the availability of comprehensive

services supporting good health, and family social and economic strength. Impoverished

children and youth must have coordinated education and community services. The

provisions of H.R. 812 and S. 1133 for comprehensive services for children and youth,

should be incorporated as Title V of America 21. The provisions should inrlude

demonstrations of the waiver provisions of the Administration's America 2000 flexibility

proposal. The program should be administered by state education agencies and assure that

LEAs are the lead local agencies.

Provisions of tt a Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act would be referenced

under this title. These are currently under consideration by the Committee.

TIllt.M.ScuL.L.Accsaitleguandataidusatlas Federal programs and

strategies to achieve Goal 8 will be contained primarily in the Higher Education Act
reauthorization. The reauthorization should include provision for Pell Grants to be made

an entitlement. The provisions of S. 1135, the Student Aid Simplification Act to streamline

the needs analysis for student financial aid should be adopted.
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The provisions for America's Commitment to College Education and Success for All
Students (the ACCESS program, S. 1134) should be included in Title VI of America 21.

This program establishes early intervention programs for 6th to 8th graders and awards

scholaiships to disadvantaged students as incentives for postsecondary study. S. 1134should

be modified as follows:

o The eligible recipients for funds to establish or expand early intervention programs
should be LEAs, not individual schools. Local education agencies are the fiscal
agents for schools. Operating the program through LEA.s can leverage district-wide

r :plication and expansion of successful projects. SEAs should not administer the

program to individual schools.

o The formula for distributing funds for early intervention programs to SEAs should

be each states relative share of Chapter 1. This formula best targets funds on the

students in need of ACCESS and is a well-established means for distribution.

Illk.Mth_Asse sin._s_g_ditniltrlag_faithi, The provisions

of S. 2, Title II to establish a panel to monitor progress on the national goals is included.

Continuation and expansion of authority for the NAEP State-by-State Trial Assessment

should also be included.

Major issues of establishing standards and procedures for nationwide assessment
both program assessment by sampling and individual examinations must be addressed

through Federal action. A National Board for Student Assessment as recommended by

CCSSO (testimony, March 7, 1991) should be established to set the directions for a
nationwide assessment system with the appropriate components of program assessment and

an individual examinations system based on the same standards to be established through

the Board.
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Attachment 4

COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERSA
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TESTIMONY ON CHILDREN'S TRUST INVESTMENT ACT OF 1991

GORDON M. AMBACH, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
COUNCIL OF CHIEF STATE SCHOOL OFFICERS

MAY 14, 1991

U,S. SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, FAMILY, DRUGS & ALCOHOLISM

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate having the opportunity
to present a statement today on behalf of the Nation's state commissioners and
superintendents of education concerning the legislation you are introducing, the Children's

Trust Investment Act of 1991. The bill authorizes ai Important strategic investment
America must make in children and their education by providing a dedicated Federal tax
for key children's programs, including education. We strongly support your effort to link a

new revenue source directly to services for children.

You have heard other testimony as to the need for an increased Federal resourcefor
education and children's programs. I will not repeat those points made.

I must emphasize that if we are to achieve national goals for education, we must
make a greater national investment in a commitment to Federal education programs. We

must serve all eligible children for Chapter 1; provide the 40% Federal share for services
to handicie ied children; authorize and fund a Federal program to recruit and train
qualified teachers; increase and enhance the proven programs that promote educational

research, assessment and replication of promising practices; undertake new initiatives to

facilitate the school-to-work transition and assure access to postsecondary education without
forcing students and their families to incur crunching debt burdens. An essential way to

provide vital new resources for proven education programs r.nd strategic new education

initiatives is the enactment of a dedicated tax for education.

Last November our Council, for the first time, unanimously recommended the

enactment of a dedicated tax for education, Legislative specifications for the dedicated

revenue and the programmatic increases we propose are attached. The concept of a
dedicated tax to provide funds for programs, including education, is at the heart of the
Children's Trust concept. That part of the bill we support strongly.

The dedicated tax is the only way significant new resources can bc directed to key

Federal programs. The Budget Enforcement Act, as Gramm-RudmanHollings did before

it, precludes increases to levels of investment needed in any domestic priorities. All
programs must "pay-as-you-go" with specific new revenues, or compete in the "black box"

with programs contending to be essential to our national objectives.

The new revenue should be directed to education programs. The polls show the

great willingness of the American public to support taxes targeted to education. This public

attitude should be used to target a new tax to education.

Although we strongly support the key element of the proposed bill the

authorization of a dedicated tax for education we have serious concerns about other

provisions of the bill in creating the vehicle of a 'trust' and in the provisions for the use of

&ads raised by the dedicated tax. You have invited constructive criticism of this proposal

in order that a consensus can be developed around a significant new means for Federal

financing of children's services. In that spirit, we offer the following comments and

recommendations:

:3 6
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The proposed use of funds under the Children's Trust would provide for a
substantial amount of the funding to be used at the discretion of a state for a variety of
programs. This is in effect a state block grant, or revenue sharing, provision. It is included
presumably in order to assure that the several programs can be coordinated and -sed
flexibility to meet particular state needs.

We urge that the provision for block granting, or revenue sharing, under the trust be
deleted. Rather, the revenues of the dedicated tax should be assigned soley for use of the
specifically-authorized Federal rrograms to be supported by the dedicated tax and in
accon.ance with the appropriations priorities established by the Congress and approved hy
the President. The argument for establishing a det'icated tax, or a new "trust," is undercut
if the revenues returned to the states may be used itt a block, or general, way. We believe
it is extremely important for the regular processes of authorization and appropriation of
fut,d; in the Congress to prevail in the use of a dedicated tax for education. The processes
can be followed by enabling the appropriations committees to control priorities for use of
the tax revenues by appropriating amounts for each of the Federal programs supported by
the dedicated tax and, if appropriate, other general Federal revenues.

The objective of strengthening collaboration and cooperation among Federal
programs which provide services to children is better served through the use of other
provisions. For example, one way is to use the proposed "flexibility" bill, such as advanced
in H.R. 5932 of 1990, The Excellence and Equity in Education Act, which narrowly lost on
procedural grounds in the Senate last year afta passing the House uhanimously. such a bill
is now being proposed for educaticat by Congressman Good ling. Under such provisions of
flexibility, the state and localities have the opportunity to merge programs designed to set ie
particular target population groups or individuals in a manner which provides a specific plan
and design for using these funds. Through this route, the objective of collaboration is best
effected within the overall Congressional priorities and to reach the children served through
a variety of programs.

Anothe... example, a statute, such as the Young Americans Act, could provids, for the
colla'xiration and merging of programs in a manner which is a more effective way to use
funds under the dedicated tax than to open them up as revenue sharing or block grants.
The history of conversion of programs from categorical grants, to more general grants, to
block grants and revenue sharing is not encouraging with respect to increases of revenues
for the states and localities. Indeed, the track record shows that the next step after revenue
sharing, or block grants, is the disappearance or evaporation of the Federal support.

The technical problems inherent in creating the proposed trust fund must be
further addressed. Is it feasible to have a trust funC which: 1) mixes entitlement programs
and discretionary programs; 2) ircludes p..ams under the separate jurisdication of sev.sral
authorizing, appropriating and tax-writing committees of Congress; and 3) should increase
Federal funds for the programs but not become the sole source of support for them as the
programs must continue to reccive support also from existent general revenue.

Finally, it is extremely important to analyze the major strategic question
behind the proposal for a Children's Trust. The purpose of such a bill is to significantly
increase Federal resources for the services to be provided children. The theory is that if the
several programs are gathered together in a single trust and associated with a particular tax,
all the programs will benefit from this central focus on a dedicated tax which will be both
sufficient as a current substitute for other revenues and grow faster and stronger than other
revenues in the future. The theory carries a heavy burdo. of proof.

One alternative approach is to place certain programs under the support of a
dedicated tax separated from other programs carried as "entitlements." A strategy of using
multiple stnicturer for providing services for children, whether they be health, social
services, or education, may offer a clearer possibility of increasini, Federal resources for
these several purposes, in the aggregate, in the long haul than does an attempt to place all

programs under a single trust.
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Given the complexities of including both entitlements and discretionary programs

under a single trust and given the uncertainty of Congressions. and Presidential will to

authorize taxing provisions genuinely adequate in themselves to support the needs of the

programs in the Children's Trust, multiple routes toward financing services for children

seems a sound sump. This means funding some programs through entitlements, some

programs through discretionary grants; some services from general revenues, and some a

dedicated tax. The use of a new, specific dedicated tax should be focused on the expansion

of educatiun programs with the result of easing the load on general revenues for education.

In the long run that will best help to increase the aggregate amounts of money for all

children's services from several sources.

Again, we thank you for this opportunity to express our support for your effort to

generate new resources forchildren's programs and to offer comment and recommendations

on the structure and pi ovisions of a "trust." The proposal deserves careful and thoughtful

considera.ion. We look foward to working with you to advocate the need for greater

resources for children and to refine the means to realize them.

#0#
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May 14, 1991

CCSSO LEGISLATIVE SPECIFICATIONS FOR A

REDICATERIA2CLOSEMICATUS

KAILMALL

o A substantial increase la the federal investment In education is needed to assure the
national education goals are achieved. The federal contribution to total education spending
nationwide is only 6%, While it constitutes only a small proportion of total education
spending, the federal share is key to providing educational access for students most
vulnerable to school failure; improving the quality of teaching and learning; and sustaining
national research, assessment, and education statistics critical to our international
competitiveness. The goal of assuring a new resource and funding stream for education is
not to significantly or arbitrarily raise the percentage of the federal share. The objective is
to more adequately match the federal commitment to the national need and the priority role
of education in our standard of living at home and strength abroad.

o The American people support our system of free, public education and are willing
to raise taxes If the new revenues are earmarked for education. Gallup polls have shown
consistently that general anu widespread public opposition to raising taxes does not apply
to revenues earmarked specifically for eddcation. A recent Gallup survey showed :hat 63%
of those polled said they would be willing to pay higher taxes for incmased federal spending
on education.

o Current statutoty restrictions on spending preclude the level of investment in
education lecessiny to achieve the goals without cutting other priority domestic programs
affecting children's health and welfare. The Budget Enforcement Act of 1990 places all
domestic discretionary programs, including education, under a single spending cap that only

s wth at the rate of inflation or current service levels for the next two years. The
mitment to education must, at a minimum, double by the mit1.1990s to assure

are achieved.

t. RECIELCATIONSt

o Enact a new tax or surtax on business or payroll dedicated to federal edocation, and
develor7...... and training programs including Head Start.

o Amend the :udget Enforcement Act of 1990 to exempt the revenues raised b) the tax
from the provisions o:'pay.as.you.go' and to provide that the discretionary program ceiling
each year will increase hy the amount of the revenues raised by the tax.

o Provide that the revenues raised by the tax ?rich FY' will be allocated automatically
in the annual budget resolution to function SOO and assumed to be increases above current
F1' baseline levels for the specifled programs (see below),

o Provide that the revenues raised by the tax each FY and allocated to function SOO
will be transferred along with current F1' baseline levels for specifled programs to the
Labor.111IS-Education Subcommittees of the House and Senate Appropriations Committies
in the 602(a) and 602(b) process.

o Provide that the total amounts appropriated for the specifled eddeation programs,
In the aggregate, cannot be less than the current FY baseline levels plus the total of the
revenue raised by the dedicated tax.

FUNDING NEEDED TO FULLY IMPI %MOT PROGRAMS RELATED TO GOALS:

National Goals are related to federal programs designed to achieve them in the table helow.
The estimate of need is based on the cost of service for all eligible students for the program,
full funding of the total level authorized, or funding thc percent of total program cost
intended by the federal statute. In some cases, the new federal program authorized is
included. The rate of revenue growth to meet the needs will he controlled by phase.in of
the dedicated tax. The growth rate of the various federal programs would not need to be
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uniform. Target appropriadon figures below are displayed for full Implementation. The

total education budget target should be reached no later than FY '95 to assure impact of

these programs to meet the National Goals targetdate of 2000.

NATIONAL FEDERAL PROGRAM
GOAL

INCREASE IN ANNUAL
APPROPRIATION TO MEET ME GOAL

(li millions)

I. READINESS
Head Start $ 5,000

Even Start 200

Preschool Disability Program 600

Chapter 1 Preschool 1,000

IJ & Ill. STUDENT ACHIEVEMENT AND GRADUATION
Chapter 1 $ 4,300

Individuals with Disabilities Education 3,000

Secondary Basic Skills
and Dropout Prevention 500

Impact Aid 1,200

School Improvement
(Chapter 2, Magnet Schs) 600

Bilingual Education 300

Vocational/Technical Education 500

Educational Research and Improvement 150

IV. MATH AND SCIENCE
Eisenhower Math and Science Program $ 300

Math and Science Scholarships 100

V. LITERACY AND PRODUCTIVITY
Adult Education $ 250

Literacy Initiatives and Libraries 250

School and Workplace Learning
Programs and Apprenticeships 5,000

IV. SAFE, DISCIPLINED, AND DRUG-FREE SCHOOLS
DrugFree Schools and Communities $ 400

Facilities Improvement and
Hazard Abatement 5,000

VII. TEACHER RECRUITMENT AND RETENTION
Teacher Training and Scholarships $ 500

VIII. EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION
Pell Grants $ ',600
SEOG, Work/Study, Perkins Loans, SSIG 3,000

TRIO, Historically Black Colleges, 1,500

Graduate Education, International
Education, College Libraries

ALL GOALS CATEGORIES
Comprehensive FAlucation Improvement
Through Incentives, Learning Technologies,
and Improvement $100)0

SUBTOTAL (INCREASES TO ACHIEVE GOALS) $41,750

FY 1991 APPROPRIATION FOR EDUCATION 27,430

PROJECTED EDUCATION BUDGET FOR FY 1995 $69,180

' Not yet authorized

ilu
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERTS T. JONES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I appreciate the opportunity to testify before yoU today on
the recent report of the Secretary's Commission on Achieving
Ns-essary Skills (SCANS). My remarks address why the Department
of Labor stablished SCANS, what it has accomplished, our plans
to disseminate the report, and its broader implications for
schools and the workplace.

The COntext of SCANS

I do not need to tell you that the United States is faced
with an increasingly competitive, global economy. Our ability to
maintain our competitive edge abroad and our standard of living
at home increasingly depends on a workforce that is ready to meet
the growing demands of a changing economy and Workplace.

More than half of our young'people leave school today
without the skills necessary for meaningful employment. Our
economy can no longer afford the resulting loss of productivity.
These young people will pay an unacceptably high price for the
rest of their lives--students who leave school without work
readiness skills will not get jobs in Our modern economy. In the
past, young people without work preparation skills could count on
making a decent living as they gained experience in the
workplace. Today they are not likely to get jobs at all.
Employers have little choice but tc select the applicants who
have skills over those who don't.

Our nation must do a better job of preparinl stuc;,nts for
work. If we wait much longer to torn the situati:n around, we
run the risk of shutting out an entire generation of young people
from the opportunities of the modern workplace.

ILe_pureose of SCANS and:What It_Bas Acugmallilagd

It is for these reasons that 18 months agt the Department of
Labor established -CANS. It was es::ontial to bring business,
education and la)Jr leaders together to help "close the gap" --
bLtween the skills taught in today's schools and the skills
required for the modern workplace. As the Former Secretary and
SCANS Chairman has idready described, the first SCANS report,
Yhet_Wiork RegAirol_of_Schoolj, has defined in a very practical
manner the skills and skill levels necessary for entry level work
in our modern economy.

The scANS report is an early contribution to the President's
education strategy artivulated in AMERICA 2000. It can put
business and education on a common track to make students ready
for work. It can Nerve an a critical resource for parents--
enabling them to assure that their children leave sehool ready
for work.

While the ecANS message has re.ceived enormous support, some
critics claim we cannot ask stlioclo to teach SCANS skills. We

believe that schoolsand workplacesmust provide structured
opportunities for their acquisition. This is essential because
the U.S. does not have a coherent and efficient sysien of helping
young people transition from school to work. Many of our
Western European competitors have successfully done what we have
notprovided students ready access to alternative learning
pathways, enabling them to move smoothly from school to the
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workplace. Basic education, according to a recent European

Community report, should help students acquire many of the SCANS

skills.

pm Activities to Implement SCANS Recommendatiml

Secretary Martin aptly described the SCANS report as "a road

map--it shows the way without dictating the route." Local

communities, employers, P-0-ools, teachers and parents need to

determine for themselves .4 the SCANS skills relate to the jobs

in their areas, and how y 1 their schools are teaching them.

The hard work of the Comm..ssion means little unless its message

is put to work--one
community, workplace, and school at a time.

The Department of 'abor's goal is to get the SCANs message

out to every community, workplace and school in the country. Mr.

chairman, we ala gratified with the tremendous response the SCANS

report has received from the education, business and labor

communities across the country. The volume of daily requests for

copies of the report and information on how SCANS can be

implemented in local communities is very encouraging.

We are also pleased by the success of our first-round

regional SCANS briefings. Last week in Denver, for example,

Secretary Martin and SCANs Commissioner Gabriel Cortina of the

Los Angeles Public Schools participated in an extensive dialogue

with experts in job training,
representatives of every level of

government, employers, parents and students on how to implement

the SCANS recommendations.
Secretary Martlh and SCANS

Commissioner Richard Rivera of TG/ Friday'', Inc. engaged in a

similar dialogue in Dallas on how skil_ls can be integrated into

schools, job training programs and the Morkplace.

Many regions and States have already launched follow-up

efforts to disseminate the SCANS message in local communities.

For example, in Philadelphia, the Secretary's representative and

the ETA regional office are
currently planning their own series

of briefings in Pittsburgh, Baltimore, Norfolk, Charleston, and

Richmond. The State of /owa has already held two meetings

focused on ScANS and requested copies of the SCANS report to send

to every school administrator in the State.

The Department of Labor has a two-step implementation

strategy for the SCANS reports We want to spread the SCANS

message as widely as possible, and once that message is out, we

want to help make the SCANS effort happen in local communities.

We have the following activities planned to disseminate the SCANS

report and its message:

o First, we will widely distribute the SCAMS report and

information to members of Congress, cabinet members,

Governors, Mayors, CEO's, business and trade associations,

labor unions, public interest groups, education

organizations, PTA's, community organizations and others.

o Be are conducting both national and regional briefings to

inform these groups on SCANS and challenge them to test and

implement SCANS skills in their local communities.

o We are developing and
disseminating ah Blueprint for

Actionw-fta SCANS handbook to offer practical, hands-on

suggestions to local communities on how business, labor,

local school systems and parents can work together to assure

SCANS skills are incorporated into local schools and

workplace training programs.

o Ws will produce public service announcements/videos to

promote the SCANS message,
particularly to high school

students.
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o We are ngaging the support of national business, education,
and labor groups to disseminate the report and to enlist
their constituents and local counterparts in implementing
SCANS at the grassroots level.

o We have stablished a national SCANS Hotline to handle
requests for copies of the report and information on how to
implement it. The number is 1-800-788-SKILL. There will
soon be regional office SCANS hotlines as well.

o we are developing a SCANS Resource Center to provide
materials and information on exemplary programs and
appropriate research.

o FinalM, we will establish a Speaker's Bureau of experts
available for meetings and conferences.

The Department of Labor is also taking steps to put the
SCANS message to work at the local level. The Secretary has
charged regional Department of Labor staff to serve as local
catalysts in the SCANS effort for their regions,. These
acti,fities may include: contacting State and local officials and
faci.itating their cooperation in implementing SCANS
recommendations; encouraging the establishment of community focus
groups; participating in local, State, ard regional meetings
between business, education, and labor groups: and selecting
model communities which exemplify the SCANS efforts.

Similar to the activities at the national level, we will
also enlist the active assistance of local business, education
an' labor groups to mail the report and appropriate materials to
their membership, and encourage constituent groups to participate
as partners With DOL in making SCANS happen locally.

We are committed to implementing the SCANS report at the
local level, but we don't pretend to have the final word. The
ongoing work of SCANS will depend on the dedicated efforts of
local communities and the feedback we receive from them.

Over the next year, we will track what happens in local
communities--through State, regional or national summitsto
identify the problems and successes in implementing SCANS and to
determine what more needs to be done to facilitate the dialogue
between schools, employers, workers, and parents in individual
communities. We will showcase Significant achievements with
Secretarial awards and encourage business, education and labor
groups to monitor the progress and involvement of their
constituents in making SCANS work locally.

jah_EngattLAA_Inagintnt_irigacommendat ions

The Employment and Training Administration (ETA) plans to
address SCANS implementstion by beginning to incorporate SCANS
skills into our job training system. We want to use the SCANS
skills as a means to raise the work-readiness levels of the youth
and adults who participate in our job training programs.

/ am charging an ETA Workgroup to explore the implications
of SCANS for individual job training programs and to consider
options to guide the incorporation of SCANS skills into all of
our training systems. These options may include: more intensive
technical assistance, a possible RAD effort to test and identify
exemplary SCANS curriculums and best instructional and assessment
practices, and administrative actions such as incorporating SCANS
skills into performance standards and monitoring activities.

What's ahead for SCANS

Pat Work Reauires of Schools is the first report of SCANS,

with its final report due in February 1992. SCANS' ongoing work

4 3
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over the next 7 months will:

o Examine the major issues involved in assessing and
certifying SCANS skills so that employers and colleges will

honor good high chool performance;

o Consider the implications of SCANS findings for curriculum
development, teacher training, and instructional materials

and technology; and

o Contribute to the growing public-private partnership
included in AMERICA 2000.

Preparing our students for the modern workplace requires

.
cooperative and committed efforts. The Departments of Labor and

Education are working--and will continue to work--very closely to

improve the quality of the American workforce, including the

skills of those preparing to enter the workforce. Secretaries

Martin and Alexander demonstrated their coamitment to work

together by holding disctissions about job training and education

before their confirmations were completed. The Department of

Education has been closely involved throughout the production of

the SCANS report.

The Departments of Education and Labor have also

participated jointly tn other activities to help enhance

workforce skills. Fcr example, the two Departments have co-

hosted a national conoerence on School-to-Work transition and are

exchanging ideas and inforeation on research and demonstration

projects in this and other workforce training and education

areas. The two Departments co-chair an Interagency Task Force on

Literacy established by the Domestic Policy Council to coordinate

Federal literacy program and to recommend ways to improve the

effectiveness of these programs. We jointly fund, with the
Department of Health and Human Services, a Center on Adult

Literacy to examine issues and effective designs for adult

literacy programs and disseminate information on what works. The

two Departments will continue working together to address

important workforce training and education issues, including

implementing the SCANS report.

The Department of Labor has launched several other important

initiatives that build on the SCANS foundation to improve the

skills of the American workforce:

o Six School to Work Demonstration projects are testing ways

to restructure high school curricula and link structured

learning with the workplace, making learning ma's relevant

to the interests of many students and more rigorous than

many existing programs.

o The Department of Labor's National Advisory Commission on

Work-Rased Learning is charged with exploring the

development of a voluntary private sector strategy for

setting world class, job-related standords in selected

industries. It's work builds on the "co,..1" SCANS skills.

In closing, I reiterate that the hard work of making the

SCANS recommendations happen will not be done in Washington but

in schools, workplaces and communities across the country. By

.ow, Mr. Chairman, you and your colleagues in the House and

Senate should have received from Secretary Martin a copy of the

3CANS report and its accompanying information. In her letter,

she asks your assistance in
spreading the SCANS message at the

grassroots level. / urge you and your staff to participate in

the additional SCANS briefings planned for congressional members.

We at the Department of Labor are available to answer any

questions that you or your constituents may have and look forward

to working with you in the months ahead to make SCANS work in

every local community.

Mr, Chat.man, this concludes my prepared statement. At this

time, I wouli be happy to answer any questions that you or other

members of the Committee may have,

114
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. BROCK

Mr. Chaireen and members of the Comaitteel

appreciate the invitation to participate in this hearing

and dienuee a very important issue. 2 have long held a deep and

abiding concern about the need to improve the quality of Aaerioan

sohools in order to prepare our young people for the realitiii of

work. Xy experiences as Secretary of Labor and V.I. Trade

Representative, in particular, impressed upon se that our nation's

economic' future and international competitiveness depends on

improving the country's ducation system.

Berly this month, Secretary of Labor Lynn Martin and 2

released the report.of the BoOretAryls Commission on Achieving

Necessary Skills (SCANS), called "What Work Requires of Sohoolei

A SCANS Report for Americo 3000." This morning, as the Chairman

of SCARS, 2 would like to share with you sORII of our findings and

recommendations, as well as moss of ay personal thoughts about the

education crisis in this country.

The ICUS report said thatt

"Mare than half of out young people leave school without the

knowledge or foundation required to find and hold a good job.
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Unless all of us work to turn this situation around, these

young people, and those who employ them, will pay a very high

price. Low skills lead to low wages and low profits. Many

of these youth will never be able to earn a decent living.

And, in the long run, this will damage severely the quality

of life everyone hopes to enjoy."

Today our nation faces Several choices. Ws can choose

between faster and slower economic and productivity growth. We

oan choose between high-skill, highowage jobs and low-skill and

low-wage jails. And we can choose between a restructured education

system and the one we have had for most of the 20th century.

These are the choices outlined last summer in the report of

the Commission on the Skills of the American Workforce, which I

ow-Chair. Nigher produotivity end faster econoaic growth means

higher-skilled, betternlaying jobs, But to move down the patb of

higher productivity, we must maks some very fundamental Changes in

our classrooms and workplaces. Both schools and buslnesees simply

must do a better job.

The Choices ars linked. We Mist restruoture learning so son

is learned eadh year. we suet create highereskilled jobs so more

is produced and earned each year. Making the right Choices about

out school's and workplaces will lead to faster economic growth

end, am you know, lower budget deflate.

A little sere than four years ago, as Secretary of !Abort I

commissioned the study INSMAXMAJAIIA. That report outlined three

scenarios for the U,B; econoMY for the years lees to 2000. The

1 I t
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base scenario estimated that the scohosy would grow by an average

of 34 percent annually over the 15 years. The low.growth

scenario had ths economy growing only 1.6% a year.

The difference between the two is only slightly more than One

percent, But, by the year 3000, one percent can make a big

difference, a low growth economy insteed of a moderate growth

soot4wY scans about nine million fewer jobs, 12.5 percent lower

productivity, and 0.5 percent lower per capita disrosable income.

z don't need to explain te this Committee the significance of

a one percent difference in GNP for the federal budget. Adcordinf

to the Congressionel Budget Office (00), a one percentage point

higher rate of real economic growth, beginning in January ot this

year, would reduce the 1903 deficit by $24 billion, the 1153

deficit by $45 billion, and the 10116 deficit by $134 billion.

Clearly, the nation would prefer the base smarter to the

low-growth scenario. Indeed, ws all would like to see the high-

growth scenario, Rut I haven't even discussed that scenario

because, due to our economic performance since 1515, the high.

growth path simply is no longer Imasibla.

Which path have we chosen since 1155? eased on today's data,

we are choosing something closer to the low-growth, rather than

the base case. Ws are choosing a low-growth, low-wage, low -skill.

path. We will continue down that read unless we make some

fundamental changes in work and sehoole.

Today the way sohee/s prepare young people for work and the

way most workplaces are organised don't reflect the globalisation
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of the economy and the rapid growth in technolOgy, Students don't

understand how what they learn in lath and Snglish classes, for

instance, relates to.the realities of work. And, perhaps more

importently, they aren't being taught many of the things they need

to know to pursue good, rewarding career..

These same students might respond by saying that their

schools aren't teaching relevant skills end employers aren't

offering jobs that require much thinking and kill. Thre is more

than a grain of truth to this.

Sy our failure to change how and what our school, teach, by

our failure to change the way our businesses use the skills and

resourcefulness of workers, we have put our country on a downward

path. In a 'eery real sense, we are failing our children and

short-ohanging their future and ours.

That brings me back to the CANS report. Before we

identified the skills young people need to possess to be

productive and adaptable workers in today's economy, we looked at

the ideal work setting in %Mich they would be put to work, The

qualities of high performance that today characterise leadingedge

companie. must become the standard for the vast majority ot our

companies, large and small, local and global.

Sy high performance, we mean work setting* relentlessly

committed to excellence, product quality, and customer

satisfaction. These goals can be pursued by, among ether things,

moving decisions cloler to the front line* and drawing more fIlly

on the abilities of all workers. It means quality built in, not
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end-ot-the-lino quality control. And it means treating the

workforce as an investment, not a cost.

So what are the skills minded in a high performance

workplace? First sCANS identified what we call a three-part

"foundation." These ere the essatial skills and qualities upon

Which sore complex,"competenoies" can be built.

The "foundation* skills include the basics -- the 3n5, but

*leo skills such as listening and speaking, The "foundation" also

ideludes such thinking skills as ("nativity, decision making, and

problem solving. And finally they include such important

personal qualities as individual rosponsibility and integrity.

We then build five competonciem on the foundation. These

include the tbility to allocate rocaurces, work with others, Use

information, work with systems, and use technology, (A more

compete description of the foundation and competencies is attaOhed

to my testimony.)

As our report says, "These eight arem represent essential

preparation for all student., both those going directly tc work

and those planning further education. All eight sust be an

integral part of every young person's school life."

*What Work Reouires of Schools" is our initial report, not

this Commission's final word. But it outlines many of the

practical steps we need to take to reach the National Mutation

goals. it contributes to all four parts of President Bush's

education strategy, ANSIICA 2000, Our work is not over and wa

hope it will help launch a vigorous national debate.
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In the coming months, SCANS will try to define what it Will

take for schools to turn out ICUS scholia. -- students who are

work ready. We will be explaiing many issues relating to this

change, moms of ttem quite controversial. We will consider how a

national system of student assessment could sunport the teaching

f the SCANS skills. We will explore Whether a system of skills

certificates can be developed to renew the dignity of the high

sannel.diPlaina and five it real meaning as a mark of competence.

And we will consider what changes in curriculum, instructional

materiale, school organisation, and teacher training say be needed

to foster the teaching of the SCAMS skills.

We hope we can create this change without substantially

increasing the cost of education. There are reason te be

optimistic on that soore, Sone busin CMOS, such as !SW and

Motorola, have found that doing the right thing is not

necessarily more costly. Quality is oost-effective. Sut,

frankly, it is too early to tell whether teaching the SCANS

competencies to all Students bill require sore resources.

Part of the President's MIMIC& 2000 program is to produce

',break-the-sold" schools. Those sohools are going to be bold new

e xperiments, but they ars also intended to explore ways to improve

the costmeffeotiveness of the learning process, something we

sorely need. Perhaps wy tall need to see the results of that

e ffort before we can make an honest assesenent of what resources

we will need to produce SCANS scholars.

As ! said at the beginning of ny remarks, today we have a
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choice. Put, obviously, a nation dais not choose a high-growth,

high-skill, high-wage, rostruoturod-aduoation future overnight,

we do not sake economic cpoicds of that magnitude and complexity

in one decision-asking event. Tnatead, the choice is the result

of millions of choices by all of us -- teachers, parents,

employers, students, workers, and lawmakors.

To help everyone understand the isportance of this choice,

we suet fully explain a few fundasentals. we suet explain that

all front-line workers are our 'met important compotitive assets,

we must tell educators how to prepare Aserioan youth for the world

of work as well as tho world of higher education, Ask any teacher

what students need to learn to get into college and they can tell

you, but it you ask then what students need to know to get a good

job most have no idea. And we must reiterate over and over again

that time is digaity and opportunity in both career paths.

It is our hope that the MOS report will help Assrioans sake

the right choice and put us on the path toward a higher standard

of living for all our pimple,

0 0 0
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF NANCY COOLIDGE

Good morning. I am Nancy Coolidge, Pr.,icipal AdministrativeAnalyst--Student Financial

Support, at the Office of the President of the University of California. The Office of the

President is the systemwide administration for the University, which comprises 9 campuses

and enrolls 160,000 students. On behalf of the University, I thank you for providing me

this opportunity to address you on topics related to student financial support and the
reauthorization of the Higher Education Act of 1965.

This morning I want to focus on a number of student support issues that are of particular

importance to the Uliversity the affordability of postsecondary education for low- and

middle-income students, the cost to institutions of administering student support programs,

end student support for graduate students. All of these issues are of concern not only to

the University of California, but also to colleges and universities across the country; they

merit, therefore, Congressional focus during the deliberations about the Higher rducafion

Act.

The University's reel., undergraduates rely on Federal financial aid for access to a

University education, and grant support for the needieststudents is the cornerstone of this

opportunity. The preservation of the grant programs and a restoration of the purchasing

power of the Pell Grant, therefore, must be essential tasks for the upcoming reauthorization

and subsequent appropriations.

With that as an introduction, I want to turn to a discussion of the University's growing
concern about those individuals who do not quite qualify for need-based Federal financial
aid and who are finding it increasingly difficult to finance a postsecondary education for

themselves or their children. Since the Federal need analysis formula, known in the field

as Congressional Methodology, applies standard assumptions about living costs to aid

applicants and their families wherever they may live, students in California and other high-

cost states are disadvantaged in establishing their need for financial aid to help meet the

costs of attending a college or university. Congressional Methodology recognizes
differences in income, but does not place much emphasis on differences in the cost of

living. A family of four living on a $40,000 income in San Francisco is rat likely to be able

to contribute as much toward college costs as a family of four living an the same income

in a lower-cost oft/.

In California, we are hearing more and more prom families that are comidered "middle-

hicome" by Federal standards, hut who, after trimming their spending, reducing their
standard of living, and taking out loans, can barely meet the cost of education at their own

state's public universities. The lower-middle income families that are just over the financial

aid eligibility threshoil are partkulady hardpressed: they have few or no asses to draw

upon to lever cash or c,edit to pay for college. Among lower-income students already

enrolled at the University, most are working and many are borrowing, but they feel the

need for additional support to help reduce the finandal pressure they are under. Among

those who are looking to the future and attempting to gauge whether they can send their

children to UC, many are frustrated to learn that they are not officially "needy," when they

are well aware that they are unable to produce the $11,000 or so per year that4 costs for

a California resident to attend the University of California. We all need to be concerned

that this gap between costs and resources may be affecting college choice across the

country for families and their children. There is more and more discussion of the fact that

students are "down-sizing" their dreamsdreams of attending the college most suited to

their academic, career, and personal goalsbecause they just can't afford it.

As you may be aware, California will not be able to maintain its own current level of

support for postsecondary education during this new fiscal year. As part of an overall

plan to deal with the significant reducfions in the State's budget for the University, we

have raised resident student fees by $650. This Increase will exacerbate the problems of

families who are just above the cutoff for need-based aid. The University has created a

separate, new financial .:d program in order to cover the cost of this fee increase for all
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needy students. This program provides a combination of grant and loan support to
students, and the amount of each type of award depends on the adjusted income of the
student and his or her parents. A needy student whose parents have an adjusted gross
income of less than $30,000 will have the entire fee increase covered by grant. Needy
students whose family incomes are above $30,000 will receive a combination of grant and
loan, with needy students at the highest income levels ($60,000 and above) receiving a$300

grant and a $350 loan.

Although the University is attempting to protect its neetly students from the in act of
higher fees, we cannot insulate them from higher living costs, which draw more heavily
on their resources than fee do, by Car. As demonstrated by the structure of our new fee
grant program, we concentrate our institutional grant resources on the poorest students.
Students with somewhat higher (but not high) incomes receive a combination of grant and
subsidized loan. In response to our growing concern about moderate- and middle-income
students and families, we are exploring the possibility of establishing a minimally
subsidized loan program that would provide another source of funds for students and
parents who do not qualify for need-based grants and subsidized loans under
Congressional Methodology.

An essential aspect of the task that faces Congress in the upcoming reauthorization of the
Higher Education Act is the renewal of a national and a Federal InvesPnent in an educated

populace. Part of this investment must include the provision of additional resources to

provide some level of subsidy to ensure that these moderate-income students I have been

speaking about are not squeezed out of postsecondary education. Forexample, the current

proposal to limit Pell Grants to students and families with incomes of less than $10,000

goes too farmany very needy studenti.will be excluded from postsecondary education
if this suggestion is adopted. In addition, as current legislative proposals suggest, more

needs to be done for the moderate- and middle-income family. I would suggest, therefore,

that Congress take this reauthorization opportunity to sprear' the Federal subsidy more
broadly by establishing a sliding scale that would target the lc eatest subsidy to the poorest

students, while maintaining some level of subsidized support for a greatly increased range

of students and families.

I want to turn now to another side of financial aidthe campus side. The University of
California spends $22 million annually on the administrative services directly related to the

delivery and maintenance of financial aid and the collection of campus-based loans. The

Federal government provides less than 10% of this amount through variousadministrative
allowances, while Federal aid represents 55% ($214 million) of the $386 million in grants,
loans, work-study, scholarships, and fellowships that UC students receive.

While Federal aid is integral to the University's ability to admit and support the students

we need to accomplish our mission, we cannot afford to take on more of the administrative
burden than we are already bearing. In its deliberations about the savings that m'ght be

realized by a shift from guaranteed student loans to direct loans, we ask that Congress

keep in mind the shifts in workload that would result. The lenders, who currently bear

much of the Guaranteed Student Loan workload and are compensated for it by the special

allowance payments, would be transferring many of their operational responsibilities to the

colleges and universities, which are already stretched te the limit in terms of administrative

resources.

The issue of administrative burden concerns the University in all aspects of financial aid,

not just in discussions about the direct lending proposal. The laws and regulations
designed to address student loan defaults, fraud, and abuse are having a positive impact

on institutions that have been taking undue advantage of the Title IV programs. These
laws and regulations, however, are applied broadly to all participating institutions,
regardless of their administrative performance, the nature of their student body, or the

nature of thdr academic program. Institutions across the country, the University of
California among them, contend that many of the administrative requirements are
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inappropriate to their students, do not yield any increase in accuracy or any decrease in
default, delay service, and therefore constitute a waste of valuable staff time and
institutional resources. As part of another reauthorirition project, the University recently
developed a proposal for a solution to this problen through an administrative rating
system for institutions that would establish a correlation between quality performance
criteria and relief from administrative burden. A copy of this proposal is attached for your

consideration.

The final topic] want to bring before you this morning concerns an area of student support
that does not reccive as much press as Pell Grants and Guaranteed Loans, bu: that is
nonethelms extremely important to the University and to the country as a whole: the
support of gradtote students in general and doctor.. students in particular. The University
of California plays a key role in the education of doctoral students for the nation and
beyond. The vitality of our national economy and our ability to compete in the worldwide
marketplace are inextricably tied to continued excellence in graduate education at UC and

at colleges and universities across the United States. More:, er, the United States is on the
brink of a real, predictable, and potentially damaging shortage of college and university
faculty. This faculty shortage will affect education and research at all levelsit will be felt
in community colleges, private colleges, and in universities; it will affect the education and
training of the nation's elementary and secondary teachers; it will affect the technology
transfer between and among universities and the private sector.

This massive turnover in faculty, however, presents the nation with the opportunity to
diversify the faculty--provided we can recruit and retain outstanding students from all
backgrounds. Graduate student support is a vital underpinning of this effort. Although
much of graduate student support is provided by institutions themselves and by Federal
research grants, I want to emphasize to you the importance that the Higher Education Act
plays in affirming Congressional interest in the development of a diverse future faculty.
In addition, the Higher Education Act authorizes Federal programs that support graduate
eduotion in the fine arts, the social sciences, the twmanities, and in foreign language and

area studies. Although the Ph.D. shortage in the biological, physical, anti computer
sciences has been well documented recently, the faculty shortage in the arts, humanities,
and social sciences will be just as severe and harmful. A revitalization of the Federal
commitment in graduate education in these fields, through an increased investment in
fellowships, training grants, and research assistantships, is crucial to the Academic vitality

and the diversity of our national professoriate.

Thank you once again for giving me the opportunity to present the University's views on

these vital Issues. I will be glad to answer any questions you may have.
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University of California July 19, 1991

DISCUS:ION DRAFT. CORRELATION BETWEEN ADMINISTRATIVE QUALITY AO REGULATORY RELIEF

ssi

RANKING MINIMUM QUALITY CRITERIA

AM Minimum for categoryo
11 Stafford cohort
default rate of less
0%1112.51
21 no more than 65% of
total enrollment on
need-based Mork aid
31 absence of LSAT
activity against the
institution by BD,
currently or within
preceding 5 years
41 meets at least 5 of
the criteria listed in
'General Quality
Criteria'
51 5 consecutive years
of participation in
Title IV programs

GENERAL QUALITY CRITERIA

AA Minimum for stegory)
11 Stafford cohort
default rate of less
than 11.5%
21 no more than 754 of
total enrollment on
need-based Federal aid
31 absence of LSAT
activity against the
institution by ED,
currehOy or in
preceding 5 years
41 at least 3 of the
criteria lifted in
'General Quality
Criteria'
51 3 conse-itive years
of purtici,Ation in
Title IV Programs

IDMINISTRATIVE
R7QUIRE4ENTS TO BE
WAIVED OR MODIFIED

11 Participates in 2 of
the 3 campus-based
programs

21 Admits leas than 2A4
of undergraduates by
Ability-to-benefit

3) Receives at least 61M
in Federal research
funding awarded by
competitive poor review
and audited under OMB

.C1rcular A-133

41 Nas institutionally
funded student support
programs that equal at
least 54 of the average
total amount awarded at
the institution in Title
TV aid over the
preceding 3 years
(excluding SLS I PLUS
and including any
overmatch contributed to
campus-based programs)

5) Participates in ED's
Quality Control Project

61 Nes not had findings
in the preceding two
external SFA audits that
resulted in payback@
totalling more than 24
of Title IV
disbursements for the
audit year in question

7) Offers loss than 154
of its curriculum on
cloCk-hour basis

$1.11d.
1 -day delay in

disuasement of Stafford
Loans (or first-time UG
borrowers
2) specific requirements
regarding entrance and
exit interviews for
Stafford and Perkins
borrowers
3) multiple
disbursements in
Stafford Loan Program
4) collection of the
Financial Aid Transcript
5) collection of student
signature on the Pell
Student Aid Report (SARI
)odified;
1) quadriennial instead
of biennial SFA external
audits
2) sma.. audit sample
3) reduce verification
requirements
4) professional
judgment permit its
application to
categories of students

All other institutions
that meet basic Federal
standards for
participation in Title
/V programs

wolytaL
) 30-day delay in

disbursement of Stafford
Loans for first-time ua
borrowers
21 specific requirements
regarding entrance and
exit interviews for
Stafford and Perkins
borrowers
34 multiple
disbursements in
Stafford Loan Program
41 collection of the
Financial Aid Transcript
5) collection of student
signature on the Fell
Student Aid Report (SARI
)odified:
1) professional
judgment permit its
application to
categories of students

No waiver or
modification of
ad dnistrative
requirements,

==C
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF D, BRUCE JOHNSTONE

My name is D. Bruce Johnstone. I am Chancellor of the State
University of New York (SUNY), a public University system enrolling
last yaar more than 400,000 students in 'de fully State-operated
campuses, 30 locally-sponsored community colleges, and five
statutory colleges operated by the private universities of Cornell
(also New Yo's Land Grant University) and Alfred.

Of SUNY students last year:

approximately 91,000 received Pell Grants totaling some
$80 million;

some 17,750 received a direct Perkins Loan, averaging
$1,045, and some 55,000 received Stafford Loans,
averaging $2,018, for some $129.5 million in total
student borrowing.

Thus, I come before you in part as the chief executive officer
of the nation's largest university system, whose students depend on
federal student financial assistance -- mainly Title IV grants,
loans, and work study -- for access to higher education and access,
thus, to a fuller and more productive life for themselves, their
families, and their society. The American insistence on higher
educational opportunity for all regardless of the financial
circumstances of the students or their parents relies on a

partnership, building on federal student financial assistance, but
depending Ls well on generally affordable public tuitions (which in
SUNY, at $2,150 for in-state undergraduates, is still about 60
percent above last year's tuition), state tuition assistance, and
a host of programs for academic support and career and personal
counseling.

I come to you, as well, as an economist of higher ed4cation,
who has been studying, writing, and lecturing about student
financial aid -- and especially about student loans -- for nearly
AO years. I have written the only book ever published on the
income-contingent loan concept, and I am one of a handful of
scholars and policy analysts who have studied financial aid and
student loans from an international comparative perspective and who
find useful insights from knowing how students and parents
contribute to the coets of higher education in other countries.

I have been asked today to comment on the so-called "direct
loan" concept, by which student loans would be made available to
students directly by colleges and universities, in a manner more
similar to the current Perkins Loan Program, with dollars somehow
made available by the federal government, rather than being made
available by banks and other commercial lenders with repayment
guaranteed by the federal government, as in today's Stafford Loan
Program.

The essential question, I believe, is whether the
Congressional goal of federally-sponsored student lending -- that
is, making dollars available to students, equitably and without
"risk rating," in order to make higher education more accessible at
a cost to the taxpayer substantially less than would be incurred in
an equivalent dollar program of straight grants -- can be achieved
either at even less cost to the taxpayer or at More conVenience to

1 5
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the student, or both, without relying on commercial banks and other
private retail lenders to originate the loans and to maks the
original capital provision? My siaple answer to what is, in fact,
an enormously complex question is, "Yes, there aro inherent
advantages to direct lending." But my answer applies to a generic
concept, not necessarily to any specific form of direct lending.
And my "Yes," while offered with some conviction and consistency --
I have been advocating and writing about direct lending since the
mid-70s -- does not carry any grand claims of,huge savings or other
major benefits sometimes projected by those who seek to "reform"
our student loan programs. The essential, generic differences
between direct lending, with loan origination by the colleges and
universities, and the current scheme of commercial bank
origination, are relatively minor, albeit sufficient in my judgaent
to warrant at least a serious demonstration of the efficacy of the
direct student loan concept. But it is important to not confuse
the essential generic differences between the two concepts with
certain non-essential particularities of the two current examples
of those concepts that spring most readily to mind: the Stafford,
or Guaranteed Student Loan Program, and the Perkim, or Rational
Direct Student Loan Program.

For example, the lower interest rate on Perkins Loans --
5 percent as opposed to S percent (10 percent after four repayment
years) for Stafford Loans -- obviously lowers the real ultimate
cost to the student borrower and, all else being eghal, presumably
raises the cost to the taxpayer. Bvt the interest rate
differential has nothing to do with the "directness" or
"indirectness" of the borrowing; the two student interes.1 rates
could be conformed by the Congress tomorrow, or even reversed,
should it somehow make sense to enough mestere of Congress to make
Perkins Loans IIBB advantageous to the borrower, in terms of real
simple interest, than Stafford Loans.

Similarly, differences in default rates that may be associated
with the two loan programa at various times in their histories are
a function not of how the loans litre originated and the capital
supplied, but of how they ware serviced and collected, and of
differences in economic and dumographic Characteristics between the
Perkins and Stafford borrowing populations. Either type of loan
could, in theory, have been sold or warehoused, or the servicing
function contracted out at the time that repayments were to begin,
and either could thus have had conscientious or less-than-adequate
collection efforts. And either prograa could, in theory, have been
made available equally to aiddle-income or high-need students or to
students at proprietary vocational schools or to students with high
or modest future earning prospects and, thus, with high or low
propensity to default.

Finally, the higher on-budget costs that used to be associated
with direct lending, in which the new dollars to be lent were
treated as a direct budget expenditure with no offset reflecting
future collections -- in contrast to guaranteed private bank
lending, for which the principal government expense, aside from
whatever subsidies were offered, was an unbudgeted contingent
liability of some volume of fhture defaults -- is no longer an
issue. The credit reform provisions of the 1990 Budget
Reconciliation Act has eliminated these essentially accounting
distinctions and now require current budgetary recognition of the
discounted present value of all estimated future ultimate taxpayer
liabilities, whether for defaults, interest subsidies to borrowers,
or interest supplements to lenders. Thus, loan programs that have
similar interest costs to the student borrower, similar costs of
funds in the nation's capital markets, similar default
expectations, and similar costs of administration should appear
similarly in the federal budget.

In short, I do not believe that direct loans need be
significantly more or less costly to the fede.:11 '.-axpayer, and they
need not look, either at the time of origination or at the
beginning of repayments, subetantially different to the studeht
borrower.
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In a similar vein, X -)uld oaution that a wholesale change

from guaranteed to dirr lending -- or from the Stafford concept

to the Perkins conce5t -- will not by itself reform a "broken

system," for the impor 4t reason that I do not believe our current

system to be fundamentally broken to begin with. Our Title IV

student assistance programs, jerry-rigged as they may seem and

unlikely as it is that such a system would emerge were we to have

the fantasy luxury of designing a financial aid system from scratch

with no history and no existing institutions, nevertheless works

reaarkably well. That we have, by some estimates, too much student

borrowing is because there has not been made available sufficient

grant funds. That we have high defaults on the part of borrowers

who were high risk as students, and perhaps equally high risk as

borrowers, is because we have made an explicit (and I believe

correct) decision to make student loans equally available to all

who are able to find a college or university to take them,

regardless of their or their parents' credit history or their

academic aptitudes or their objective, statistical likelihood of

being "responsible borrowers." That we have high defaults among

students who drop out of short-term vocational programs, many of

which are offered by proprietary schools, is because we (actually,

you, as the Congress) have chosen to include such schools and such

zudents in the federally-guaranteed
loan program -- and for

reasons that are easily justifiable.

short, the features of our student aid system are as they

are for a combination of reasons, both positive (for example, our

insistence that loans be made equally available to students without

risk rating or the need for co-signatures) and negative (for

e xample, our need to rely more heavily on loans as opposed to

grants for reason of the
sheer unavailability, or no it would seem,

of sufficient federal Pell Grant funds to lessen the need for such

heavy undergraduate borrowing).
These features can be changed when

the Congress cares enough to change them either for an all direct

loan system, an all guaranteed loan system, or something like the

current mix of guaranteed and direct, Stafford and Perkins, loan

programs.

I have dwelt at some length on caveats: on problems and

features of student. loans that tend too quickly to occupy our

attention and that are used often to argue either for or against

direct or guaranteed loans, but that are not, in fact, generic

features of either approach to the provision of loans for students.

What, then, is direct student lending generically, and what

advantages does it holdover its generic competition, commercially-

provided loans guaranteed by the federal crvernment?

I must begin my answer by asking the realer or listener to

stop conceiving of "student lending" as a single act or single

process performed by a single agent (e.g., a bank as in the case of

a Stafford guaranteed loan or a college as in the case of a Perkins

direct loan), and instead to conceive of student lending as a

complex process involving five quits distinct functions, performed

in turn by various cosbirttions of quite distinct agents. The

functions and their possibAe agents are:

1. Origination of Loan. A decision must be made that r

particular student will get a particular loan in Irma

with all relevant laws and regulations.

pgazDalf_Amanta_injaugent_LganAlmigination:
For

commercially-originated guaranteed loans, the

decision process is shared between the bank and the

college or university at which the student is

enrolling. .;he bank technically decides whether to

loan or not, and the amount to be lent; but it is

very constrained by regulations prohibiting "risk-

rating," by laws and regulations that establish the

rates and terms of the loan, by the requirement of

s determination of "need," whioh is also prescribed

by law and regulation. But the college or
university is also a part of origination, as it
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must certify attendance, financial need, and
satisfactory progress toward the degree. For
direct lending, the college or university alone
(often along with an outside "need analysis,' system
like the College Scholarship Service of The College
Board, or the American College Testing Program)
stablishes the amount to be lent to a particular
student at a particular time in conforpance with
applicable laws and regulations.

2. Dearina the Risk of Default. The esser,:::e of lending is
assessing and bearing the risk of getting repaid (or not)
and putting a price on the loan -- i.e., an interest rate
-- that covers the cost of sc.:ley ermi elainistaring the
loan plus a premium to cover, ovur a lens volums of
loans, the risk of default. The rick of default in any
student loan progras tbat iu avails,A4 to all atudents
without regard to ooilateral, fu'o....n: earning prospects,
co-signatories, tyr other asesavxsuts of risk, is very
high.

: Only the
governmerit (ultisatoly. of course, the taxpayer)
1;un bow: nn default. t3Alik of student lending on the
**gut' loan availebilite terve upon which the
Comtism has insisted. Commercial bvsks, the main
institutional expertise of which io presumably the

of ris% and the provttion of loans
ac...qrliruly, cannot, an not, And choula not bear

%. in student lenerkg. (The risks of: liquidity
oAl4aiated wit,1 ;T:o1din5 ,rl.c.0:mly long-term,
Vixed-interest esees, Fkmh:.e 0 by ahort-tera
tluctustin9 dnpoGJ i* cprrently also
borne °; f;;;;?...y.e7 'Lae nt444ord Loan Program
throug4 thq. sp.mlement, .eht.oh pays to the
Os:* & Iferc-. X.Caran ",.1;:t amount actually
enrned F:.1 the %en potti- 041=0 the fixed
atudolic Lltarest pelyseets, ived e meriable rate of
return pe,,pled to the rate *a qoverveent paper and
thus to tto current roal cmst of tuivls.)

3. krovidina_Lov Capital. WOrt 140 provided to the
borrower.

Reasibil_haint- LIAM provisitlivaLuimszlitai;
It is often atomised that cossorcial banks ars
needed because they have the money, and because the
principal function of student lending, after all,
is providing money to student borrowers. But
actually, once the element of risk is removed by
the government guarantee and the assurance even of
a variable rate of return to cover say fluctuations
in the cost of money, the provision of funds is the
least of the problem. Anyone or any institution
can get money from any savings source under such
terms. In fact, commercial bank student lenders do
not even have to provide capital, except
momentarily, it they choose to sell or warehouse
the loans to a secondary market such as the Student
Loan Marketing Association (SALLIE MAE). Arguably,
there is a single cepital source dominated by the
huge holders of savings -- pension funds, trust
funds, foreign holders of United States dollars,
etc. -- and the $12 billion or so of new student
loans each year must ultimately tap into this
source, whether through commercial banks, SALLIE
MAE, or the federal government's own borrowing. In
short, commercial banks may be a significant source
of student loan capital, but they do not han to
be.
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4. Subsidizing the nate of Intrest Paid bv the Student

porroyere All student loans in all nations that use

them are subsidized to some degree (United States student

loans are actually among the least subsidized), if we
conceive of the subsidy as that amount of effective
interest, in excess of what is paid by the student, that

is needed to cover all of the costs associated with the
administration of the programs, the expense of covering

defaults, and the cost of the money itself. There is a

rate that mum unsubsidized, a rate roughly equivalent
to a prime commercial borrowing rate, at which point
there should be little or no incentive to student or

parent to borrow excessively and, therefore, little or

no need to ration thu available dollars or to worry about

"need." For a variety of reasons, student loans probably

need to continue to be made available at interest rates

to the student that carry some degree of real subsidy,
although some would argue that the subeidy should be low

enough (i.e., the interest rate to the student borrower

high enough) to reduce or even to eliminate the necessity

of need-based rationing.

possible Agents in Subeidizina Student Loans: The

government (or "taxpayer"), either federal or

state, is the only possible substantial bearer of

the cost of student loan subsidies.

5. aniginsuaanguispituant. Someone or something must

handle billing, collection, and the adminintration of the

loan in repayment.

PgAsible Agents in Servicina Loam: Banks, of

course, most often service their loans. But a bank

can also service a loan after it ceases, strictly
speaking, to own the loan by continuing to process
repayments on the loan after it has been sold or
warehoused (i.e., used to collateralize a loan) to

a secondary market. Or, a bank (or any other
lender) could retain ownership of the loan note,

with or without attendant risk, and purchase

servicing from an entity with a large computer and

an efficient back office processing capability.

Seen in this light -- of the different functions and possible

agents in the process of student lending -- the question of direct

lending by colleges and universities, as opposed to guaranteed

lending by commercial banks, is reduced to the important but by no

means ovrwhelming issue of yhich_egieLer_egentjuo_inesavete_the
oricination of allidantagina. In any case, with any conceivable

system of student loan programs and student loan agents, as long as

student loans are going to be made essentially equally available to

all students at somewhat subsidized rates of interest and in large

aggregate amounts ($12-15 billion annually):

the risk of default must be borne by the government;

the provision of subsidies, if any, to the student
borrower must be borne by the government, with state

governments and institutions possibly adding additional

subsidies to certain student borrowers in certain

circumstances;

the servicing of loans in repayment can be done either by

banks or by specialized loan servicing entities able
efficiently to process and to collect;

the necessary student loan capital, in the amount of $12-

15 billion a year, must draw ultimately on large primary

capital sources like pension and trust funds, although

banks can play a role either as lenders themselves or in

buying the notes of a secondary market like SALLIE MAE;

and
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the origination of loans ought to be in the hands mainly
of the colleges and universities, which must process the
need analysis forms, certify financial need and
attendance, and package most other sources of student
financial assistance anyway. There would seem to be no
particular advantage to involving commercial banks in
this function, which they cannot do completely anyway,
and over which they have, by law and regulation, so
little latitude.

Thus, the simple and rational student loan program, were we to
be beginning anew (which of course we are not) would be for the
student to apply to the college or university for financial aid,
including a component that could be a loan, which loan would be
guaranteed and (slightly) subsidised by the government, and
available and repayable on rates and terms as prescribed by law and
regulation. Rligible colleges and universities would thus
originate the loans, up to an amount that the National Student Loan
Bank (which would look a lot like SALLIE )thE) had agreed to
purchase. (Institutional cash flow needs could lead the National
Student Loan Bank to advance colleges and universities up to, say,
80 percent of anticipated loan volume for a short period of time.)
The National Student Loan Bank would service all loans. It would
get its capital through the nation's primary capital sources by
collateralising its assets of federally-guaranteed and federally-
subsidised student loan notes. A few colleges and universities
might prefer to do their own collections, but they would have to
boar some "due diligence" risk in order to be allowed to do so.
Some substantial part of the capitalisation and the servicing could
be contracted directly to qualified state agencies, or even under
bid to wholly private secondary market/loan service agencies.
Commercial banks would have no role in loan origination, but could
perform loan servicing under contractor could provide loan capital
either through purchase of the paper of the National Student Loan
Bank or through competing as a secondary market/loan service
agency.

Maybe, in addition, the IRS or Social Security could be
brought in to help collect. Maybe, the interest subsidy should be
lowered -- or perhaps be raised. Possibly, repayments should all
be graduated upwards over time, to conform at least slightly with
the expected growth in earnings and thus with presumed ability to
repay. Perhaps, some income contingent protection should be built
in to assure borrowers that repayments will never exceed some
maximum percentage of their earnings and so that some ultimate
repayment subsidisation could be based on the (low) future income
of borrowers during their repayment lifetimes, rather than, or in
addition to, the (low) income of their parents at the time they had
to borrow. And perhaps, access to student loans should be
restricted for first-time students, or stUdents in short term
vocational programs, or in other situations deemed to be high
default risk.

BuLmni_sLiallal_nicaraciar._zat.innentaliacinxtkina_lsula
.*1

testisonv namely. should BOZO or
_OV /I

all student lendino
_CONN

10110 fru

oriainated by the collsoes and %wise themselven. And to
that question, my answer is "Yes,"-beccuse it is a more effective,
and ultimately I believe a more efficient, use of the professional
personnel and apparatus of our institutional offices of financial
aid, and would move the federally-sponsored student loan program
away from commercial bank origination and servicing, where it has
never resided in complete comfort.

Granted that we are not beginning the student financial aid
world anew, is there any way to experiment with the direct loan
concept withoutdismantling the existing network of commercial bank
participants and state guarantee agencies? Of course. The model
is not the Perkins Loan Program, but the old Federally Insured
Student Loan Program (FISL), which allowed qualified institutions
of higher education to act as lenders. What was missing at the

I 6 11
45-246 0 - 91 - 6
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time of FISL was a fully-functioning SALLIE MAI to provide the

originating institutions with the capital and the servicing

capability. Now that SALLIE KAI is able to perform theme

functions, I would propose a program allowing a substantial number

of institutions of different characteristics (so that a real

experiment might be conducted) to do all of their ow. guaranteed

student lending directly, with capital advances and purchase

commitments from SALLIE MAE. I would even suggest that the

participating institutions be required to discontinue the making of

any new Perkins Loans.

Would much a proposal, even if fully implemented, drastically

alter student lending? No, although I believe it would greatly

simplify the process to both the student borrower and the

institutional financial aid offices. Does my proposal suggest that

the banks are currently doing a disservice to the students or to

the taxpayers by originating and servicing student loans? I

believe not; in fact, the banks that participate today have gotten

quite good at the business of making and servicing student loans,

and have become quite user friendly. Would there be a role in this

process for state guarantee agencies? Yes; in fact, neither the

Federal Office of Education nor
SALLIE MAE could do the work

without the personnel and processes at least of the large and

successful state agencies. Would much a plan provide great savings

to the federal taxpayer? I think not, because the major cost of

student lending im still interest subsidies and defaults, which

will not necessarily change. The net cost of funds may be a bit

lower.

But in the end, should direct lending be pursued? Yes,

because it is, done right, a more
sensible structure, and will make

the way clearer and easier to the consideration of many of the

other possible refinomentm and reforms to which I have alluded in

this testimony. Kept to its basic, generic elements, direc

student lending makes sense, and this period, when raauth..7,-Ltati:11

is in the air, is the time to begin.

1 f;.2
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DONALD J. NOLAN

On behalf NZ

The State Higher Education Executive Officers Association

Before
'Me Budget Committee

U.S. House of Representatives

Chairman Panetta and distinguished members of the Committee:

I appreciate this opportunity to testify before you on the reauthorization of the

Higher Education Act. I am Donald J. Nolan, the Deputy Commissioner for Higher and

Continuing Education for the New York State Education Department. I speak today on

behalf of the State Higher Education Executive Officers Association, SHEEO, which

represents the fifty executives of statewide higher education coordinating and governing

boards for the nation.

SHEE0 seeks your support for a major reform to Title IV of the HEA, one that

would protect the large Federal investment in student assistance by allowing the states to

he the approving agencies for institutions that receive Title IV funds.

As you know, Title IV student assistance programs are a major Federal investment

in promoting access to postsecondary educanon in the U.S. These programs received
appropriations approaching $11 billion in fiscal '91 and accounted for $18 billion in

assistance going to millions of needy students. Title IV funds comprise about 20 percent

of all public support for postsecondary education in the nation, with the other 80 percent

coming primarily from the states.

The states have a vital interest in assuring that Title IV programs serve our

students. We are alarmed by the large and growing number of reports of abuse, fraud,

and mismanagement associated with Title IV; by defaults costing $2.5 billion in fiscal year

'90 and projected to rise to $2.9 billion in fiscal year '91; by the failure of a major

guaranty agency, and by the millions of dollars of illegally disbursed Pell funds,

particuley at the occupational, vocational, technical and trade schools cited by the U.S.

D-rpartment of Education's Inspector General. We are equally alarmed by the damage

.being done to thousands of Title IV aid recipients whn are poorly served; who are

defrauded; and who have outstanding loans for education they did not receive.

These problems must be addressed by this reauthorization. The first priority must

be to stem what the Department's Inspector General has called the "bleeding" of the

Federal treasury. Default costs alone are the third largest expenditure item in the U.S.

Department of Education's budget, according to the Congressional Research Service. The

second priority must be to establish ongoing mechanisms to assure that all the institutional

entities in Title IV the schools, the accreditors, the state licensing agencies, the lenders,

the guarantors, and others -- meet tasic -tandards of practice. It is clear that today the

focus must be on improving practice at postsecondary institutions and state licensing
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agencies. This is an area repeatedly emphasized by all who have examined Title IV
problem: the GAO, the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, and the
Inspector General of U.S. Department of Education, to name a few.

Several approaches for improving the practices of postsecondary institutions are
already in place. There have been eighteen pieces of Federal legislation since 1980
containing provisions to address loan defaults. The more recent amendments bar students
and institutions from participating in the loan programs when default rates exceed selected
thresholds. Similarly, a recent amendment bars prospective students without high school
diplomas from receiving Title IV aid unless they pass a federally approved standardized
test. Education Secretary Lamar Alexander has also taken steps to make improvements
to his Department's admiristration of Title IV institutional eligibility and certification
procedures.

As important as these efforts are, SHEEO believes that the best way to offer long-
term protection to students and Federal taxpayers is to encourage the states to serve as
the agencies that assure the integrity of institutions and programs receiving Title IV funds,
in partnership with the Secretary. This approach -- based on the notion that tne buck has
to stop somewhere -- is a major feature of the Integrity in Higher Education Act of 1991
(HR 2716), introduced in June by Reprenntatives Good ling of Pennsylvania and Lowey
of New York,

Obviously, reform is neecko, given yhe fact that, under current law, Title IV
institutions must be authorized to operate in the states in which they are located before
they can receive Title IV funds. SHEEO research ind.xtes that within the past few years
many states have ehacted laws to protect their students from fraud and abuse, especially
at vocational and trade schools where most of the abuses have been uncovered and where
Title IV funds comprise the primary funding source. However, despite these
developments, several shortcomings remain. First, in many states, the function of state
oversight for noncolkgiate institutions rests with a secondary, not postsecondary, agency.
Second, funding for enforcement of existing laws and regulations has been limited in part
because of the lack of priority given to oversight activities by the secondary agency. Third,
many states continue to emphasize business and financial practices, rather than broader
concerns with educational effectiveness and efficiency that have been of central concern
to many. Federal and state policymakers. Finally, standards across states continue to be
inconsistent and uneven.

The proposed Integrity in Higher Education legislation offers an alternative that
would save the Federal treasury much more than it would cost to implement, and in our
view, is the best hope for assuring long-term accountability in the Title IV programs.

This proposed legislation would authorize the Secretary to enter into agreements
with a state, or consortia of states, to establish a State Postsecondary Approving Agency.
The Secretary would be authotized to provide funds to the Postsecondary Approving
Agency to review and approve postsecondary institutions and programs for the purposes
of Title IV eligibility. Each agreement would describe the organizational structure of
postsecondary education in that state and each Postsecondary Approving Agency would
be the single contact point with the Secretary for that state, regardless of how many
separate agencies actually performed review and approval functiors for that state.

Each Approving Agency would enforce its own state's standards of management and
educational practice but the Act enumerates those areas in which state standards would
have to be established. The standards would be developed in consultation with the
institutions of the state and could be different for different classes of institutions within
the states, as defined by state laws. The Secretary would be authorized to reimburse the
states for the costs of performing Approving Agency functions provided for in the
agreements. Total appropriations would be capped at one percent of thl amount
appropriated for Title IV assistince and each state's share of the appropriations would be
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determined by the share of Title IV funds received by students attending its institutions.

No state would be required to enter into an agreement unless Federal funds were

appropriated to reimburse it. A more detailed summary of the Act is in Appendix A of

my testimony; the full text is in Appendix B.

Many states have addressed the issue of postsecondary educational integrity and

quality in recent years, with positive results. While many states could be cited, let me

briefly describe what has happened in the state I know best, New York. Our Board of

Regents has sweeping powers to review and approve all levels of postsecondary education

offered by all types of institutions-public, private non-profit, and proprietary. Among our

degree-granting institutions, our review activities have consistently led to program

improvement and, in some cases, discontinuance. Our strong initial approval procedures

have served to deter the establishment of weak programs. Despite these strong regulatory

powers we have been able to workcollegially with our nearly 250 colleges and universities,

many of which are world class institutions.

New York has separate standards for schools that do not offer degree-credit
instruction, namely, the occupation, vocational, trade, and technical schools that are

primarily for-profit corporations. In 1990, the State Legislature strengthened our authority

to regulate these non-degree schools. As a result, we now have $1 million in a tuition

reimbursement fund financed by a fee levied on the 300 schools -- to protect students

whose schools have closed and to enable the return of their loan principal to lenders to

avoid defaults. In the first full year the new regulations were in effect, we made roughly

400 unannounced visits, reviewed about 1,000 school applications to offer educational

programs, and processed over 1,000 student complaints.

In her statement introducing the bill, Representative Lowey gave several good

reasons for relying on the states to address the mounting problems in Title IV institutions.

Among them, she noted that "the states are much closer to the problem than the

Department of Education and are much more likely to be able to conduct...vigorous

oversigat." She also pointed out that, with respect to the integrity of taxpayer dollars, "it

is of fundamental importance to ensure that there is strong oversight by a governmental

body that is responsible to the public." She also correctly noted that "many states are

willing and able to take on this responsibility."

The Good ling-Lowey proposal for the establishment of State Approving Agencies

is central to the restoration of public confidence in the integrity and quality of

postsecondary institutions whose students receive Federal assistance. It is our belief that

both students and taxpayers will be better served and protected through the enactment of

the provisions contained in this legislation.

Thank you for your kind attention. I would be pleased to respond to questions.

1 6 7
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLOTTE J, FRAAS

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name I. Charlotte Fraas.
I am a Specialist in Social LegUlation at the Congressional Reeearch Service.
It is pleoure for me to appear before you today to testify on the issue of
Guaranteed Student Loan (GSL) defaults. I have followed the default situation
as part of my duties u the CRS analyst primarily responsible for the GSL
program. Recently, some colleagues - the education section and I completed a
aeries of reports on the proprietary st or of postsecondary education. My focus
was on the participation of proprietary school etudents in Federal student aid
programs, including the effects of such participation on student loan defaults.

HOW DEFAULTS AFFECT THE GSL BUDGET

Essentially, there are three major costs to the Federal Government for
051.4: interest benefits for student.; interest subsidies for lenders; and
borrowerilefaults. These and other Federel costs are incurred through contracts
between the Federal Government and lenders, and State level loan guaranty
agencies. Such costs are offset by receipts, primarily collections on defaulted
loans, from nonfederal sources. GSIA are entitlement. !Untied under permanent
contract authority.

In recent years, default claims paid by the Federal Government have
constituted ever increasing shares of GSL program obligation.. One reason is
that such default costs have risen faster than other program costa. In
particular, U.S. Treasury bill (T-bill) rates, which drive the costs of interest
subsidies, have remained relatively low. This fiscal year, Federal default
payments will be an estimated 83.5 billion constituting about 53% of total gross
program obligations. Such payment. will be oftel by an eatimated $880 million
in collections.

Federal default costa result from contracts between the Federal Government
and State level guaranty agencies to provide reimbursement to such agencies for
the insurance claims they pay lenders (or loan holders) for student loan
borrower defaults. Lenders must pursue certain federally mandated 'due
diligence collections procedure. for 180 days after a loan becomes delinquent
before they can file a claim with the loan guarantor insuring the loan for 100
percent of loan principal plus accrued interest. At 180 days of delinquency, the
loan is considered "defaulted."

After the lender receives the insurance peyment on a defaulted loan from
the guarantor, the loan is assigned to the guarantor for collection, also under
federally prescribed procedures. After the loan is delinquent for 210 days, the
guarantor may file a reinsurance claim with the Federel Government for 100
percent reimbursement for the insurance peyment made to the lender. If the
guarantor ham a volume of default claims exceeding 5 percent of the principal it
insures, the reimbursement rite drops to 90 percent on reinsurance claims made
for the remainder of the fiscal year; if default claims exceed 9 percent, the
reimbursement rata is 80 percent.

Beanies the GSL program is an entitlement program, the cost of GSL
dAtaults hos been a critical imam during budget reconciliation, particularly
uuring the 101st Congress. Default reduction provisions were included in the
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Aots of 1989 and 1990 (P.L. 101-239 and Pl.
101-508). A. Congress considers the reauthorization of the Higher Education
Act (HEA) in the 102d Congress, the default situation is likely to again come
under scrutiny.

THE CONDMON OF DEFAULTS

The costs of GSL defaults to the Federal Government of $3.5 billion are an
ail time high. Why? One reason is a rise in the volume of loans in repayment,
moulting from increases in principal borrowed annually: increases in the sheer
else of the program. The other »aeon is a rise in the rate of defaults,
attributable to increasee in the use of the program by high financial risk
borrowers who subroquently default.

f



164

Thep Esdationshlp of Program Vohune to Defaults

The GSL progrr has grown significantly in the 1980s. In FY 1980, about

$4.6 billion In loan principal was disbureed. Disbursements in FY 1991 will be

an estimated $11 billion. During the same 11 year period, obligations for
defaults increased from $263 million to $3.5 billion.

TABLE 1. GSL Disbursements and Obligations for Defaults
FY 1980-FY 1991

(In millions of dollars)

Fiscal year Loon principal Obligations for
disbursed defaults

FY 1980 $4,598 $263

FY 1981 7,433 235

FY 1982 5,927 288

FY 1983 6,582 486

FY 1984 7,520 749

FY 1985 8,467 1,016

FY 1986 8,142 1,318

FY 1987 9,272 1,269

FY 1988 10,380 1,389

FY 1989 10,938 1,911

FY 1990 10,871 2,385

FY 1991 10,979 3,500'

' Estimate provided by Department of Education Budget Office July 17,

1991.

Source: U.S. Departmet.t of Education. Office of Student Financial

Assistance. FY 1989 GuwanteedStudent Loon Data Book. Executive Summary.
U.S. Department of Education Budget Office.

With regard to these increases in default costs, an important consideration

is that the more loan principal borrowed, the more loan principal enters
repayment, and the more money I. eubject to default, For blample, in FY 1980

about $3.7 billion in GSL principal was in remyment from loon that had been
borrowed since the program began in FY 1966. At thl beginn ng of FY 1991,

$34,3 billion in GSLs was in repayment. Even with stab:, deffrAlt rates, a rise

in default costa would occur,

Collections on defaulted loans partially offset total Federal default costs.

Since FY 1980 GSL collections have risen from $68 million to an estimated $880

million in FY 1991, The IRS offset program, which has existed since 1986,
attaches Federal tar reftinds due GSL defaulter. and applies the amount to the

debt they owe the Federal Government. Over a billion dollars has been collected

through this program, which will expire January 10, 1994.

1 f;
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TABLE 2. Collection. on Defaulted (ISLA FY 1980.FY 1991
(in millions of dollar.)

Fiscal year Regular collections IRS offset
collections

Total

1980
1981

$68
es

$88
es

1982 78 78
1983 110 110
1984 162 162
1985 221 221
1988 278 $92 370
1987 358 105 483
1988 362 133 495
1989 423 159 582
1990 438 235 679
1991' 494 386 880

Estimate provided in FY 1992 budget documents.

Source: U.S. Department of Education. Office of Student Financial
Assistance. FY 1990 Guaranteed Student Loan Programs Data Book. Executive
Summary. (Draft)

Increased Borrowing by High Financial Risk Students

The second reason for the rise in default coats is increases in the default
rate due to borrowing by high financial risk students. This is evidenced by
increases in the 19801 in the proportion of GSL borrowers who attend
proprietary schools. Student loan default studies consistently show proprietary
school students to be at highest risk of default, and their increased use of GSLe
has contributed to increased default ratee.

Department of Education data show that in FY 1980, 7.5 percent of
Stafford loan borrowers were proprietary school students and they borrowed
about 6 percent of loan volume. By 1989, proprietary school student borrowing
increased to about 33 percent and their loan volume to 27 percent. The Stafford
loan prorram, the largest of the GSL programs, provides subsidized loans to low
inccme students on the basis of need. A reason proprietary school student
bornwing is on the increase is that such students tend to be low income and the
schoule tend to be more expensive so the students qualify for significant
amounts of student aid. A 1986 student aid survey found 67 percent of
proprietary school students borrowed GSLA, compared to a nonproprietary
school borrower rate of about 18 percent.

Evon more significant has been the recent use of the smaller unsubsidised
Supplemental Loans for Students (SLS) program by proprietary school students.
After 1986 program amendments eliminated a limitation on the use of such
loans by independent undergraduates, BLS loan volume jumped from $279
million in FY 1986 to over $2 billion by FY 1988, and Lhe bulk of the in( tease
was attributable to borrowing by proprietary school studente.1 The proportion
of SIA borrowers attending proprietary schools was about 10 percent in FY
1986 rising to over 50 percent in FY 1987 and to 65 percent in FY 1988.

Such patterns of borrowing are believed to have increased default rates
because proprietary school students default at significantly higher rates than
students attending other types of institutions. ED analyzed a random sample
of Stafford limn borrowers who enterecl repayment in FY 1985 and found that
50.1 percent of proprietary school borrowers defaulted on their loans by the end
of FY 1988. This compared to about a third of community college udents;
default rates for students at 4-year schools are considerably lower, ?...w average
default rate was 26.0 percent.

'U.S. General Accour'lng Office. Supplerro:!.:1 Loans for Students: Who
Borrows and Who Defaults. Washington, ed. 1989, GAO/IIRD-90-33FS.
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Why are proprietary school student default Was so high? No studied; have
been conducted on proprietary school borrowers per es to imswerthe queetion.
Studies of loan defaults indicate that the major characteristics ofdefaulters are
also the characteristics of student" more commonly served by proprietary
schools; low income of the student or his or her family; enrollment in a short
term course of study; low loan balance. Some believe that abusive practices by
or characteristics of some schoolemieleading advertising, recruitment of
unqualified students, poor educational programscontribute to a student's
proclivity to default.

What we can determine from available data is that nationally, defaults are

rising. Historical messures of GSL default rates are based on cumulative
program experiencenow 25 years' worth of dataand are not a particularly
good measure of shorter term default trends. Nevertheless, these data do
suggest that we have been experiencing worsening default situation,
particularly since FY 1983

A cohort default rate, v.hich looks at a particular group of borrowers for
their default experience over a limited time is a better measure of borrower
defaulting from one year to the next, but analyses using such rates have only
begun recently.

Last week El) released its national analysis of the FY 1987 through FY
1989 cohort default rata used to implement provisions of the recent
reconciliation laws, and these data indicated a notable rise in defaults. the FY
1987 cohort of borrowers had a 17.6 percent default rate nationally. This rate
for the FY 1989 cohort was 20.1 percent. The 'cohort" used is borrowers
entering repayment in a given fiscal year. The rata is the number of such
borrowers who default by the end of the following fiscal year dividedby the total

borrowers in the cohort.

EFFEC1S OF RECENT BUDGET RI:ZONCILIATION LEGISLATION

In the 101st Congress two msjor budget reconciliation laws were enacted
to schist.. 081. program savings primarily through reducing default.: the
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Acta (OBRA) of 1989 and 199L Mgt
significant provisions of both laws sanctioned schools whose etudents default at
high rates by limiting their participation in the program. OBRA 1989, effective

Jan. 1, 1990, prohibit. undergreduste students at schools with cohort default
rates of 30 percent and over from borrowing loans. OBRA 1990 makes
schools with cohort default rates of 35 percent and over for each of the three
moat recent fiscal years ineligible for participation in anyof the 0814 programs

effective July 1, 1991.

It is too early to uses. the effects of these laws on default costs because
there is a considersble time lag between the time a loan is disbursed to the
borrower and a default claim is paid by the Federal Government. 0814e enthr
repayment status at varying times and a loan could not result in a Federal
default claim until at less! 9 month" thereafter. According to program angyets,
most Federal GSL default claims are paid an averageof 3 to 5 years after a loan
is made to the student. Defaults would be expected to show up earlier for US
loam, which enter repayment status sooner than Stafford loan*, or if borrowers

are moetly in short-term educational provams. For example, defaults on loans
to proprietary school students tend to peak about 2 years after the loans are
diebursod,

The effect. of the 1989 OBRA on Federal default costs, therefor*, will not
be apparent until FY 1992 at the earliest, We csn, however, make some
preliminary observations on possible effects of OBRA 1989 on SIAS program

participation that could have important imolications for defaults.

The Department of Education reports that undergrsduate students at 712
high default schools were made ineligible for SIB loans between March of 1990

and this July under provisions of OBRA 1989: 601 of these schools were
proprietary schools. Apparently as a result, a large number of these schools
cloud becaue they were dependent on fiLS eligibility of their students to exist.

171
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GSL program data shows $815 million reduction in SLS borrowing by
proprietary school students between FY 1989 and FY 1990. Also of interest was.
about $480 million decline in Stafford loan borrowing by such students. This
luggeds that large numbers of students received both types of loans and were
unable to continue their educational program without access to the SLS
program. If you assume, based on analyeas of &flanked dollars, that at least 45
percent of the $1 billion reduction in GSL principal borrowed by proprietary
school students would at some time default (probably for this group attending
high default schools it would be a higher rate), then you would eventually
realize significant toot savings from this FY 1990 volume reduction alone.

Based on provisions of OBRA 1990, 178 schools have been notified that
they are subject to provam termination. Also 78 schools with FY 1989 default
rates over 80 percent could be subject to departmental limitation, suspension or
termination actions applicable to their participation in any Federal student aid
programs. The effect/ of the elimination of these additional schools kom GSL
program participation on loan voh.me will not be apparent until FY 1992 at the
earliest, with effects on defaults being indicated several years later.

A couple of other factors may influence GSL defaults over the next few
years that could offset savings that might be realized through the reconciliation
laws. For fiscal year 1991, ED has reestimated Fedend default costs kom $2.8
bilPon to $3.5 billion, based on increases in default claims coming into the
Department. While the specific reasons for the increase ars not apparent,
promm analysts suspect that the recession may be one factor. The recession
began about July of 1990 and roughly 9 months later claims began to increase
beyond expected levelsthe minimum period loan could go into default and a
claim filed. An important question is why loan deferments available for
unemployed borrowers would not help counteract the effects of the recession.

Another factor that may be resulting in higher defaults in FY 1991 might
be an unintended consequence of the SLS restriction. Some propose that
students who attended schools that cloeed as result of losing SIS eligibility

sy believe that they have nk, obligation to repay their GSL since their
educational proram wits incomplete: we may now be seeing the results of FY
1990 school closures in increaried defaults.

LEGISLATIVE mums TO REDUCE DEFAULTS COWS

The challenge in conrWering Mure options to reduce defaults is balancing
budget policy with program policy goals. Since 1980, Congress has enacted some
17 different laws, to one degree or another addressing default control. At this
time, options that are likely to have the greatest impact on reducing default
costs would be those to fhrther reduce loan volume or the participation of
borrowers most prone to default in the GSL program.

One option that could significantly reduce defaults would be to Anther
lower the default threshold fer echool eligibility for GSLe. With this alternative,
you face the consequence of reducing the access of some students to Fede
student aid, and potentially to postaecondary education. Another option to
achieve the same goal would be to deny lams to certain default prone student
groups and increase other types of student aid for them, such as Pell grants.
This would require significant increases appropriationr for the non.GSL
student aid programs, however.

Another option that might be considernd would be to increase receipts
comir4 into the GSL program to offset deft costs. Now both etudente and
guaranty agenda: pey certain fees to reduce program costa. Sow^ new GSL
participation foe for schools might be considered.

Default reduction proposals concentrsting on preventing defaults among
the current borrower population or improving collection efforts would arguably
have lees of an impact on fhture default costs than thole discuseed shove. This
is because such coda are largely driven by volume and the nature of the current
borrowers. There are several bills pending before the 102d Congress containing
such proposals, the merits of which are likely to be debated during the
forthcoming reauthorization.

1 7 d
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THOMAS A. BUTTS, ASSOCIATE VICE PRESIDENT FOR
GOVERNMENT RELATIONS, UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN, ON BEHAL F OF ME

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE UNIVERSITIES AND LAND I.JRANT
COLLEGES

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am Thomas A. Butts,
Associate Vice President for Government Relations at the University of
Michigan. I am pleased to appear before you today on behalf of the
National Association of State Universities and Land Grant Colleges
(NASULGC) to discuss the possibility of a major improvement in the
student assistance programs through direct Federal loans.

By way of background, I was the Director of Student Financial Aid at the
University of Michigan from 1971 to 1977. From 1977-1981, I was on
leave from the University and served with the U.S. Department of
L,ducation as a policy advisor for student assistance and later as the
Deputy Assistant Secretary for Student Assistance. I have continued
since then to be involved in student aid policy issues.

Mr. Chairman. the American Council on Education (ACE) and twelve other
higher education associations, including NASULGC, submitted a direct
lending proposal to you on April 8, 1991. The bill language submittea at
that time would, in substance, implement the proposal which I will

describe in mare detail today. The NASULGC Executive Committee nas
asked that its Legislative Committee explore further the feasibility of
Federal direct lending, including substituting direct loans for the Stafford
part of the Guaranteed Student Loan Program (GSL). Indications are that

this is possible. This statement is, in part, an update to an April 30.
1991, NASULGC paper regarding direct lending.

Credit reform, Mr. Chairman, and this reauthorization of the Higner
Education Act provides a rare opportunity for you to consider a serious
restructuring of the student loan programs and make significant
improvements by authorizing a program of direct loans. The credit reform
provisions of the Budget Reconciliation Act of 199() made significant
changes in the way the government accounts for the credit it extenos in

the form of loan guarantees and direct loans.

According to the December 1969, Congressional Budget Office stuoy on
credit reform,

The difference in Me budgetary treatment between direct loans and guaranteed loans
creates a blas in favor of guarantees because their costs are deferred, When the costs

are known (after default) and finally recorded In the budget, they are well past the
governmenrs control. Consequendy, loan guarantees have been growing much faster

than direct loans In recent years. The total cost to the government of the new
guaranteed loans Is now many limes more than the cost of new direct
loam. (p. xii emphasis added)

1.73
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The President's FY 92 Budget staes that:

Clearly, credit reform Is not lust' an accounting change. It is an opportunity to ass
each program with fresh eyes. Credit reform asks the right questions: Who is being
helped? By how much? At what cost? It focuses attention and budgetary decisions on
the costs underlying each loan, Juxtaposed with the borrowers who benefit from these
programs. It provides perspecttve for both policy analysis and program management.
(Part Two 226)

What are the Implications of credit reform for student loans?

The Federal government presently obtains capital for the GSL program by
paying retail price incentives to the capital markets. Under credit
reform, it can obtain capital wholesale from the same (and other)
private capital markets. This reduces significantly costs to the
taxpayers.

Prior to credit reform, the entire amount of the capital used for direct
loans appeared as a Federal cost. Only government subsidies were
included in the Federal budget for guaranteed loans - not the loan capital.
This apple and orange situation caused direct loans to appear more costly
than guaranteed loans.

Under credit reform, both types of loans are priced the same way. Only
the costs associated with obtaining the capital and subsidies are counted
in the budget - not the amount of capital involved. In the case of GSLs, the
government obtains capital from private capital markets through
guarantees and special allowance incentives (Lenders are entitled to the
average of 91 day Treasury Bills plus 3.25% with no cap). In the case of
direct loans the government acquires capital from private capital markets
through the sale of government securities (treasury bills, etc.).

With credit reform, the cost to the Treasury of a cohort of GSL or direct
loans made each year is scored in the budget for the projected life of the
loans. Included are costs paid by the government for defaults and the cost
of capital such as special incentive allowances to lenders (for GSL) or the
cost of Treasury securities (for direct loans). Federal administrative
costs are accounted for as a line item in the mandatory part of the budget.

An examination of the cost of a direct student loan and a loan guarantee,
all factors like student interest rate being held equal, will show that a
direct loan will be less costly to the governbnent than a GSL primarily
because the government can borrow money from the private sector at
Treasury bill rates for direct loans rather than the 91 day Treasury bill

1 74
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rate plus 3.25% now assured to GSL lenders, even during the in-school

period.

Under credit reform, government borrowing from the private sector for
direct loans does not increase the deficit. The payment of higher
GSL subsidies does increase the deficit. In addition, direct
borrowing for student loans would replace existing guaranteed borrowing.
Also, over time the flow of repayments back to the capital markets would
approximate the amount borrowed for new loans thus establishing
something akin to a national revolving fund.

Would a direct loan program be an entitlement?

For a direct loan program to be supported by the education community, it
must be an entitlement (mandatory) program as is the current GSL
program. Similarly, the amount of capital available under a direct
program must be limited by student eligibility - not by a fixed total
amount or cap per year. In this respect, it would be identical to the
existing GSL program except that capital availability would not be
dependent on lender willingness to loan.

Why restructure the student loan programs?

Credit reform has made direct loans a less costly way to deliver loan

assistance to sttir;( nits. Savings in the first year alone have been
estimated to be greater than one billion dollars. Mr. Chairman, I believe
that the docurvantation that you requested from the the Education
Department 1:J) on April 25, 1991 (when supplied to you) will
substantiate the savings - savings which should be directed to students.

The recent report of the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on
Investigations, chaired by Senator Sam Nunn (D-GA), documented many of
the costs and problems associated with the GSL program. Among them are:
the rate of student defaults, the financial failure of one major guarantee
agency, questions about the strength and number of guarantee agencies.
severe problems ir managing student loans by lenders, and fraud and abuse
by certain lenders and some trade schools. The General Accounting Office
(GAO) recently reported that the GSL program has become such a maze that
it cannot be audited.
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The Nunn report calls for the Congress to "...undertake major and, in some
areas, drastic reform..." of the GSL program. (p.34) The GAO is called upon
to study the feasibility of alternative approaches including "...abolishing
the guaranty agency concept.' (p. 39)

The GSL Program is an immensely complicated and expensive program for
students, schools and the ED. With more than 13.000 lenders, over 50
guarantee agencies and several secondary markets participating in this
error prone program, the bewildering array of paperwork, regulations,
procedures and fees is enormous. Many colleges and universities deal with
every guarantee agency during the course of the year and with hundreds of
lenders. Notwithstanding efforts by some guarantors and lenders to
streamline the GSL program, it takes unnecessary time within the
institution, plus the time required by guarantors and lenders, to process
GSLs. Despite empty promises made by guarantee agencies for more than
15 years, institutions are still subjected to different policies, forms and
computer formats by each agency.

By contrast, a school can process and deliver a Perkins Loan along with a
student's regular application for grants and scholarships. This
significantly reduces the amount of paperwork. A direct loan
would be originated much like a Perkins loan. The institution has direct
control over the timing and distribution of loan funds. This control would
enable the institution to assist students better and improve institutional
cash flow.

Direct loans can provide a number of advantages to students including
the elimination of the GSL application, timely delivery of aid, more .

student counseling by financial aid officers, elimination of up front
origination and insurance fees, improved access to deferments, automatic
loan consolidation, choice of repayment plans with no additional charges,
and reduction in the constant pressure to increase student interest rates
to offset government subsidies. Further, students experiencing hardships
or changes in financial circumstances requiring an adjustment in the
amount of the.r loans will be able to have their requests dealt with
promptly. On the collection end, students will know who "owns` their loan
- the government. In addition, student horror stories which abound about
the paperwork obstacles to higher education caused by both obtaining and
repaying GSLs would be vastly reduced and be no greater than those
experienced with the grant delivery system which is expected to be
simplified by the Congress as part of reauthorization. Given the recent
flexibility to schools to determine loan amounts in the GSL program. "red-
lining" should be prohibited.

1
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a.

As a matter of Federal policy, the GSL program has evolved and shifted
from being the major program of support for middle income students to
the primary loan program for students with demonstrated financial need.
When the GSL program was created in 1965 (modeled after several

existing State guarantee programs), it was intended to provide loans to
students from middle income families. Since low income students were

served by the Perkins program, there was little necessity for these

students to obtain GSLs. In the absence of credit reform, this change in
focus resulted from the inability of the Congress to appropriate adequate
loan capital for the Perkins program and still maintain support for the

grant programs. There Is no point In having two Federal student loan
programs with the same financial needs test if there is adequate capital
available to meet all student need remaining after grants have been

awarded.

The GSL program, however, is now asked to provide three types of loans -

Stafford loans for students who demonstrate financial need, Parent Loans

for Undergraduate Students (PLUS), and Supplemental Loans for Students
(SLS) who do not qualify for Perkins or Stafford loans or who need more

money than they are able to qualify for under other student assistance
programs.

Experience with the Perkins program shows that operationally direct

loans serve both students and most institutions better than Stafford

loans, Under a direct loan, origination is simple and the student knows

who made the loan.

How would the government obtain capital tor direct loans?

The Secretary of the Treasury, in consultation with the Secretary of
Education, would sell treasury securities to the private capital markets in
accordance with its usual practice to obtain necessary capital. This

would be accomplished in the same way funding for Sallie Mae was

provided until 1981.

Under that procedure, the Secretary of the Treasury, through the Federal
Financing Bank, sold government securities to the private sector at the
appropriate time and made tI*.e funds available to Sallie Mae, That system

worked nicely, and Sallie Mae is making payments on about $4.8 billion it

still holds. In the case of direct loans, the Secretary of the Treasury

would make funds available to the Secretary of Education for allocation to

177
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Institutions through the ED .finance system from which institutions
presently draw student aid funds.

It is important to note that all of the "finance matters pertaining to the
capital would be handled by Treasury. For direct loans, ED would no
longer be expected to have expertise in finance, lending, loan guarantees
or secondary markets. Repayments would return to the private markets
through the Treasury and not be left to accumulate in institutional
revolving funds as is the case with Porldns loans. Allowing collections to
remain in institutional revolving funds would cause the proposed program
to lose its status as an entitlement or mandatory program. Perkins loans
are scored in the budget as discretionary grants to institutions because
the loans become part of revolving funds at the institutional level. The
concept of "Insurance" does not apply in the case of a direct loan since the
government already owns the loan note.

How would a direct loan program operate?

A new diiect loan program would be similar in concept to the Pell Grant
Program, i.e., institutions are essantially agents of the federal
government and process the loan:on the governments behalf. The Pell
Grant Program is not technically I campus based program. Students
receive vouchers (Student Aid Reports) that they may use at any eligible
institution.

While a student voucher would not be involved, a direct loan program
would operate in a similar way in that the loan is made directly by the
federal government to the student with the institution acting as the
originator.

How would funds be allocated to institutions?

The allocation of funds to institutions could take place following one or a
combination of existing models. A preferred approach would be to use the
distribution system utilized for Pe?kins loans and the other campus based
student aid programs. Under this method, the Fiscal Operations Report and
Application (FISAP) would be used to make initial allocations each year.
Institutions would indicate on the F1SAP the amount lent in the previous
year and project needs for the coming year. Institutions not participating
in the campus-based programs wot:11 only complete the direct loan
section. The ED would approve all initial requests, unless it had reason to
believe the request was not reasonable or the school was not eligible.
Another approach would be to use the Pell Grant allocation system. In

,t7S
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either case, the reconciliation of individual student recc ts would NOT
take place at this point in the process. Special adjoitment requests
would be made luring the course of the year by instdutions to increase or
decrease their allocations in accordance with actual student eligibility

for direct loans. Reconciliation of individual student accounts would
occur at the end of the year with the filing of the FISAP report.

Under either approach, institutions would follow existing ED procedures to
draw necessary funds on a timely basis to fund all eligible students.
These procedures do not allow institutions to obtain funds more than
three days in advance of the time they are to be expended.

How would student eligibility be determined?

Following current practice, students would apply for all forms of
financial aid and provide need analysis information to the institution(s)

they attend o( plan to attend.

Institutions would conouct a need analysis, determine eligibility, package
direct loans with other student aid and notify the student of award
amounts and conditions.

How would the loan be disbursed to the student?

Like the Perkins loan program, institutions would prepare a promissory
nota for the student's signature. Following appropriate loan counseling
procedures, the student would sign the promissory note. Funds would then
be credited to the student's institutional account or given to the student
depending on the circumstances. For those institutions who do not
participate in the Perkins program, the signed promissory note would be
similar in concept to the Student Aid Report necessary to make payments
to students.

What would happen aher the loan is disbursed?

The Federal Government (Education Department) would have responsibility

for servicing and collection. ED would have contracts (including
performance bonuses) with private :L:tor servicers for billing and
collection. Institutions who so desired and were qualifivd might act as
servicers for their students.

1 7 .)
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Institutions would defiver signed promissory notes to an ED contractor. It
is expected that arrangements would be made for several means of
delivery, including possible electronic transfer of notes.

Would there be a national data base with direct student loan
information?

Yes. Multiple year notes and notes from different sthools would be
consolidated immediately under this system. With the opportunity to
establiah a new central file, the insurmountable data problems of the
existing GSL program would be phased out. The Pell Grant Program has
demonstrated that a central processor can work with multiple data entry
contractors. In thia ose, loan servicers would relate to a central
processor in a similar manner. Servicers would be required to meet
uniform ED specifications and would be subject to audits and reviews by
ED.

Institutions would co7tinue to report enrollment status as they do now in
the GSL program - only with one uniform reporting system synchronized
with institutional academic calendars.

Since most of the administrative activity would be done under contract,
the Department's principal responsibility would be oversight. Othw
government agencies, such as Treasury, might assist with management of
the collection rer,onsibility.

What about administrative support/capability In the Education
Department?

While ED has experience in working with private sector servicers and has
a credible record in collections, the Congress must set aside salary and
expense money for the operation of all of the Title IV student aid
programs, including direct loans. Funding should be directed by the
Congress for training, technical assistance to institutions, program
reviews, contracts, and contract administration. Additionally, Congress
should provide initial funding to ED to enable it to obtain and utilize state
of the art telecommunications and computer technology to handle loan
transactions and management information. This is one of the most
important recommendations made by ACE and, other higher education
associations to the Congress.
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The GSL program has been patched together over the years to the point
where it cannot be audited or managed effective*. Under difficult
circumstances over the past ten years, ED has done a credible job of
administering the rfi;sti Grant and campus based student aid programs. In

addition, it has managed Perkins and GSL default collections activity well

under these ocnditions. Indeed, as the Nunn hearings have demonstrated,
there is serious question about the quality of some of the seMeing done
by private lenders in the GSL program, The ED system makes use of
private servicers and loan collection contractors in addition to ',he IRS
offset program. ED has also managed large elementary and secondary

education programs well,

Since a direct program would not have the complexities of lenders,

secondary markets and guarantors, it would clearly be easier for the ED to

manage than Stafford loans. All financing matters would be handled by
the Secretary of the Treasury. ED would handle the delivery and oversight

of institutions and collection/servicing contractors. For direct loans, it

would no longer be necessary for ED to monitor 13,000 lenders, over 50
guarantee agencies C. n d the narticipating secondary markets. This should

enable ED to avoid over rugulation and micro management of the program.

Direct loans would operate more like Perkins loans and wont 1 not at all be

similar to the Federally Insured Student Loan (FISL) program which was a
guarantee type program abused by some institutions and lenders and
lacked administrative support withir! ED. Corresponnenre schools, for

example, no longer participate in Gbl.. They were hiajor participantr in
the FISI program and a source of many problems.

All of this comes at a time when Secretary of Education Lamar Alexander
has announced his initiative to make major management improvements in

the student aid prog arns. This is encouraging because we good
leadership and reasonable resources, public servants can milli- ograins
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community and the Administratiori would further tighten the system.
Finally, with clear lines of responsibility and accountability in a direct
loan program, the opportunities for mischief with the taxpayers' money
which exist in the GSL program should be reduced significantly.

Would institutions be provided administrative allowances?

It is essential that institutions be provided adequate administrative
support. To begin a new program with the promise of eliminating the
problems of the existing GSL program without providing good
administrative support up front would not be wise. Institutions may find
that the administrative savings they achieve from the elimination of all
or a part of the existing GSL program will help offset some new costs.
The issue must be examined %Ind appropriate administrative allowance.;
and support provided. The ACE proposal suggests an annual $20 allowance
per eligible direct loan student.

It should be noted that guarantee agencies now rectify, one percent as an
administrative cost allowance (about $110 million yea 'v) from
government appropriations. Also they have the use of student financed
insurance preriums of up to three percent. Agencies also retain 30
percent of collections they make on defaulted loans.

What about small schools or schools that do not presently
PartIcIpate In the Perkins program?

The ED could arrange a contract for an alternative administrative entity
which would assist schools that do not wish to administer the lo. 1
program themselves or lack the administrative capability necessary to
manage it. This alternative system would be similar In concept to the
"alternative disbursement system" for Pell Grants which existed prior to
1981.

However, many small schools may find that a direct loan program would be
easier to manage than the existing Stafford program. This would be due to
the fact that the lender and guarantee activity Is removed, time delays to
the student eliminated, and cash flow to :ie) institution improved.

What about institutional liability?

Institutions are presently liable for errors made in executing any of the
tasks they perform related to the GSL program: this would not change with
direct loans. The institution would need to draw down funds, determine

4.4
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student eligibility, and disburse funds correctly. Once promissory notes
have been accepted by the government (within a proposed 45 day statutory
time limit) liability would end (except, of course in cases of fraud).
Institutional liability would be less than GSL since the number of entities
dealt with would be reduced and the institution would have control over
the entire origination process. In addition, the institution would still
have access to the student's account to recover funds and the oppoitunity

to find the student to obtain a missed signature on a promissory note.

What about Institutional cash flow?

Most Institutions would have an improved cash flow under a system of

direct loans. Not only would funds be available when school started, the

delays caused by handling checks co-payable to the institution and the
student from hundreds of lenders would be eliminated. Of course,
institutions would be required to follow existing cash draw procedures
which prohibit funds from being on hand more than three days prior to
disbursement and from earning *float* while in an institutional account.

Could the financial aid transcript be eliminated?

Currently, notification of a student's federal aid must be made to the
institution to which a student transfers. This is accomplished through a
cumbersome and expensive financial aid transcript process. With a a
national direct loan data file on all students and the existing Pell grant

data file, it would be possible to eliminate the financial aid transcript - a
major paperwork problem for institutions.

What would happen to the existing Perkins loan revolving funds
located at Institutions?

Ongoing collections frot- existing Perkins loans which return to

institutional revolving funds should be left at the institutions, invested in
new Perkins institutional endowment accounts, and the income used for
other student aid purposes or special student loans. Under this approach,
collections would be invested in an institutional endowment or total

return fund for that purpose and the earnings used for student grants or
employment. Over the years, many schools could get out of the loan

collection businessl
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What role might exist for guarantee agencies or lenders?

The parent loan program (PLUS) should be significantly improved as a
guaranteed loan for dependent (middle income) students,

The maximum PLUS loan should be determined by the cost of education
less other financial aid received by the student as recommended by ACE
and other higher education associations. In addition, the tax writing
committees should be encouraged to restore the interest deduction for
parent and student loans as part of an overall plan to help parents of
dependent students.

While all three GSL programs - Stafford, PLUS and SLS - could be operated
under a direct system, it could be argued that the low cost of the
unsubsidized PLUS and SLS programs together with the more natural
relationship between credit worthy parents and lenders makes policy
sense to continue these programs. Gualantee agencies may also wish to
participate in the servicing function for direct loans.

How should direct loans be phased in?

ACE and twelve other higher education associations have proposed that
need based direct loans be available to institutions on an optional basis.
Under this proposal, an institution would participate in either Stafford or
direct lending. Another option is to substitute direct lending for the
Stafford and Perkins programs, bringing all new need based lending under
one program. Proposed legislation sent to the House Subcommittee on
Postsecondary Education on April 8, 1991, by ;aCE provides legislative
language consistent with the framework for direct loans described in this
paper.

For students who have both Stafford and direct loans, direct loans might
be made eligible for inclusion in the existing loan consolidation program.
The existing Stafford portfolio will, of course, have to be phased out and
provisions for transition made if the bolder option is adopted. It might be
necessary, for example, to change the existing administrative cost
allowance (ACA) of one percent of new loans originated to lir allowance
based on outstanding loans. In addition, increased PLUS volume might
replace a substantial portion of ACA lost due to the elimination of the
Stafford loan volume.
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When should direct lending be Implemented?

Direct lending should be implemented only after adequate lead time has
been rrovided for detailed planing and preparation. At a minimum that
should be one full program (school) year following the date of enactment.
For example, if the President signed the enabling legislation in March of
1992, the program should not go into effect until July 1, 1994.

The development of a direct loan plan is a dynamic process that will
continue to require the best thinking of many people. The advantages and
disadvantages of changing a major student aid program will have to be

carefully considered.

Mr. Chairman, thank your for your time and consideration of these ideas. I

hope the Subcommittee will take advantage of this opportunity to improve
student aid programs. I would be happy to answer any questions you might

have.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF A. DALLAS MARTIN, JR., PRESIDENT, ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS

Mr. Chairman, and distinguished members of the Budget Committee, I am Dallas Martin,

President of the National Association of Student Fmancial Aid Administrators (NASFAA).

On behalf of the mom than 3,200 institutional members of NASFAA, I am happy to

submit this testimony to you for the record on the title IV student aid programs.

As you know, the Congress is currently in the process of reauthorizing the Higher

Education Act of 1965. In anticipation of this important reauthorization, NASFAA, in the

fall of 1989, embarked upon a systematic action plan to enable the Association to develop

a set of recommendations that would reflect the viewa and address the concerns of our

diverse membership. To insure that eurryone had an opportunity to provide input during

our development process, we not only solicited wiitten comments for over 18 months, but

we held a series of six formal hearings in conjunction with each of our regional

asscciations' annual meetings.

The feedback that was received from this process was then carefully mviewed by a special

ten-nrmber Reauthorization Task Force. The recommendations developed by that Task

Force were then circulated to our entire membership for further comment, and fmally, after

some adjustments, approved by our 27-member Board of Directors. Therefore, we feel

confident that the recommendations which we have submitted to the Congress represent a

consensus of the views of the majority of the financial aid administrators from actoss the

nation who are working at institutions mpresenting all sector of postsecondary education.

Throughout our deliberations we obtained numerous suggestions on how to improve all

phases of the student aid programs, as well as suggestions on what needs to be done to

strengthen each of the individual federal Title IV student aid programs. However, I would

like to focus this testimony on our recommendation to reestablish the Pa Grant as the

foundation of the student aid programs by substantially increasing the maximum awani to

$4,400 and by making the program an entitlement.

During the course of our reauthorization hearings, one of the most frequently-stated

concerns of our members was the need to address the growing imbalance of available

funding between the grant and loan programs. Repeatedly, aid administrators from all
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types of schools across the country told us that something needs to be done to restore the

purchasing power of the Pell Grant Program so that it can again save as a viable

foundation Program for students with demonstrated financial need. Witness after witness

told us that changes to the eligibility formula accompsnied by inadequate funding levels

over the put decade have sevemly eroded the effectiveneu of the program far students at

their schools. Many of these witnesses presented data which showed that the percentage of

Pell Grant funding at their institutions has declined so one-third or one-half of what it was

in 1979. By comparison, they noted that the current maximum Pei Grant award of $2,400

does not begin to cover the same percentage of a student's educational cost as it did ten

years ago. Similarly, they told us that many of iv, students who come from moderate

middle income families no longer qualify for even a modest Pell Grant.

'Ance the Pell Grant F:ogram's fiat authorization in FY 1973, the Appropriations

committees have funded the program at its authorized maximum only three times--most

recently in FY 1979. In all other years, the program maximum has been below the policy

levels set by the authorizing committees. The failure of appropriations to much authorized

maximums is even more stark when Wit of attendance increases for the 10 year period

beginning 1980-81 are compared to the Pell Grant maximum award increases for that

period. In 1980-81, the Pei Grant maximum was set by appropriations at $1,750 and rose

only $650 or 37% during the 1980s. The current $2,400 maximum award also represents

only a 14% increase over the $2,100 maximum award in 1987-88--the beginning of the last

reauthorization period. The percent change from 1980-81 to 1989-90 (est.) in

postsecondary education's cost of attendance reveals increases of 133.9% for private

universities, 123.2% for private four-year colleges, 105.3% for public universities, 105.2%

for public four-year colleges, and 72.5% for public two-year community colleges. These

figures represent the average cost to students rather than the average charge by institutions.

NASFAA believes that the primary unintended consequence of underfunding of the Pell

Grant Program, combined with large increases in college costs, has been to cause many

students to rely on loans to finance their education. In far too many cases, these are

lower-income students who should not be usuming large debts. Aid administrators are

forced to provide inert...sing numbers of very needy students at the start of their academic
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careen with not only a Perkins Loan, but a maximum Stafford Loan as well. The result is

that some of Mese higher need students are simply choosing not to pursue postsecondary

edocation, or an becoming so indebted earlier in their undergraduate degrees that it is

affecting their education and career choices and decisions to consider graduate studies.

Research has also shown loans to be negatively associated with incentives to encourage

low-income minority students to pursue higher education. Therefore, today, when the

percentage of loans is increasing as a part of a student's overall financial aid package, it is

not surprising that the overall percentage of minotity postsecondary school enrollment is

declining during a time in which the penxntage of minority high school graduates is

increasing.

As originally legislated, the Guaranteed Student Loan Program was designed to be used by

middle-income families and their dilldren, while the grant programs were targeted to lower-

income families and student*. In a situation of too few grant dollars necessitating large

loan repayment burdens, it should not surprise anyone that student loan default rates and

associated costs would increase to alarmingly high levels. Obviously, these costs show up

not only to taxpayers, tat to students who must live witb a poor mark on their credit

record and the possibility of not being able to pursue a postsecundasy education.

If w4 to provide all of our citizens with an opportunity to obtain the fullest measure

of educatioo that will enabk them to participate equally within our society, then it is

essential that we nstructure the Pell Grant Program to insure adequate and predictable

funding from year to year. To help insure this is accomplished, we propose that the Pell

Grunt maximum award be funded at $4,400 for the 1992-93 award year, and then

automatically indexed to rise at least $200 each year thereafter, but not less than the

Consumer Price Index.

Our season foe establishing the maximum award at $4,400 is an attempt to bring it back in

line with where it was following the passage of the Middle Income Student Assistance Act

of 1978. In the first awl year following that Act, the maximum Pa Grant was $1,800.

Therefore, had Cie maximum award been indexed in such a manner at that time, indeasing
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it ty a modest $200 per year, we would have a $4,200 maximum award for the upcoming

1991-92 award year as opposed to a r,400 maximum awanl, and a $4,400 maximum for

tbe 1992-93 award year. Further, the policy goal of the Pell Grant Program is that it

ShoUid Cover up to 60% of a student's cost-of-attendance. OUr projections suggest that the

average annual cost at a four-year public college in 1992-93 will be $7,400. Therefore, 60

percent of that cost would be $4,440. Further, we have proposed legislation which would

make the Pell Grant Program an entitlement, thereby giving assurance to current and future

generations of students that they can count on the Pell Grant Program tc be the foundation

program that it must be.

NASFAA believes that raising the Pell Grant maximums to the levels we recommend, and

maintaining a commitment to funding these authorized maximum swarth, will greatly

decrease the utilization of lams by low-income rtudents. Such a policy change cannot

help but alleviate student loan default problems for individual students, lenders and

guaranty agencies while decreasing default costs to the federal government and taxpayers,

Fintber, we believe that making the program an entitlement will provide a certainty of

opportunity for American students and allow them to prepare properly for a postsecondary

education knowing that the funds they need will be there.

In closing let me say that NASFAA recognizes the budgetary challenges facing this Budget

Committee and the Congress in the coming years. If this country is to remain on sound

financial footing, then some tough spending choices will certainly have to be made.

NASFAA submits, however, that to continue to allow the Pell Grant and other federal

student grant pogroms so erode is counterproductive to the future economic goals of this

Natio& 'Hook forward to working with you and othzr members of Congress to cond.nue

to help this Nation's syrdents attend postsecondary education and become productive,

contributing citizens.

Thank you for this opportunity to submit testimony for the recast

[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the Committee adjourned.]
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